Exh. JNS-\_\_X Docket No. UE-210829 Page 1 of 137

Service Date: March 19, 2024

# BEFORE THE WASHINGTON UTILITIES AND TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION

WASHINGTON UTILITIES AND TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION.

DOCKET UE-230172 (Consolidated)

Complainant,

ORDER 08

v.

PACIFICORP d/b/a PACIFIC POWER AND LIGHT COMPANY,

Respondent.

In the Matter of

DOCKET UE-210852 (Consolidated)

ALLIANCE OF WESTERN ENERGY CONSUMERS'

ORDER 06

Petition for Order Approving Deferral of Increased Fly Ash Revenues

REJECTING TARIFF SHEETS; APPROVING SETTLEMENT WITH CONDITIONS; AUTHORIZING AND REQUIRING COMPLIANCE FILING

Synopsis: The Commission approves and adopts a partial multiparty settlement, subject to limited conditions, which resolves the majority of the litigated issues in this general rate case filed by PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power and Light Company (PacifiCorp or Company). The Commission also rules on issues around forecasted net power costs (NPC) and the Company's Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism (PCAM), which are not included in the Settlement.

The Settlement provides for a two-year rate plan. It provides for an overall rate of return (ROR) of 7.29 percent without specifying underlying capital structure or return on equity (ROE). Among other points, the Settlement establishes a tracker for non-NPC costs associated with coal-fired facilities, allows for the recovery of costs associated with the gas conversion of Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2, and requires the Company to return fifty

# DOCKETS UE-230172 and UE-210852 (consolidated) ORDER 08/06

PAGE 2

percent of excess revenues associated with the sale of fly ash to Washington customers. The Settlement also requires the Company to work with the parties to develop a distributional equity analysis (DEA), a language access plan, and enhancements to its Low-Income Bill Assistance (LIBA) program.

The Commission conditions its acceptance of the Settlement on the Company tracking a limited number of additional performance metrics and investigating the costs of providing data at the census tract level on a more expedited timeline.

With regards to the power cost issues not resolved by the Settlement, the Commission requires the Company to forecast NPC based on rate years, consistent with Commission rule. The Commission maintains the Company's PCAM with its dead band and sharing bands without change.

As a result of the Settlement and the Commission's findings on disputed power cost issues, a typical residential electric customer using 1,200 kilowatt-hours per month will pay \$4.37 more per month in rate year one, for an average monthly bill of \$129.66, and will pay \$6.07 more per month in rate year two, for an average monthly bill of \$135.73. The Commission authorizes and requires PacifiCorp to make a compliance filing to recover in prospective rates its revenue deficiency of \$12.68 million in RY1 and \$21.1 million in RY2, subject to the Company revising the NPC forecast to the rate effective period rather than calendar period.

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

BACKGROUND4
MEMORANDUM
I. STANDARD OF REVIEW
A. Regulating in the public interest and determining equitable, fair, just, reasonable, and sufficient rates
B. The Commission's process for considering settlements
II. THE PARTIAL MULTIPARTY SETTLEMENT
A. Overview of the Partial Multiparty Settlement and Supporting Testimony 10
B. Whether the Settlement's Treatment of Equity is Consistent with the Public Interest
C. Whether the Settlement's proposed Rate of Return is consistent with the Public Interest
D. Whether the Commission Should Require PacifiCorp to Report on Additional  Metrics
E. Whether the Commission should Condition the Settlement to Reject Certain Costs Related to Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2
F. Review of plant provisionally included in rates
III. THE REMAINING DISPUTED ISSUES REGARDING POWER COSTS 73
A. NPC Forecast
B. PCAM
FINDINGS OF FACT
CONCLUSIONS OF LAW
ORDER

#### **BACKGROUND**

- PROCEDURAL HISTORY. On March 17, 2023, PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power (PacifiCorp or Company) filed with the Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission (Commission) revisions to its currently effective Tariff WN U-76. The purpose of the filing is to increase rates and charges for electric service provided to customers in the state of Washington. Specifically, PacifiCorp requested a two-year rate plan with an increase in revenues of approximately \$26.8 million for rate year one and an increase of approximately \$27.9 million for rate year two. Under the Company's proposal, the average residential customer using 1,200 kilowatt-hours per month would receive a \$12.11 increase in the first year, followed by a \$9.34 increase in the second year.
- On March 31, 2023, the Commission held a filing status conference to discuss deficiencies in the tariff filing and a potential timeline for the general rate case. At the conference, the presiding officer informed the Company that per Washington Administrative Code (WAC) 480-07-141(2)(d), the Commission found that the filing was so deficient that it would consider the filing date to be the date any replacement filing was made for the purpose of the general rate case's statutory suspension deadline.
- 3 On April 3, 2023, Walmart, Inc. (Walmart) filed a Petition to Intervene.
- On April 4, 2023, the Alliance of Western Energy Consumers (AWEC) filed a Petition to Intervene.
- 5 On April 18, 2023, Sierra Club filed a Petition to Intervene.
- On April 19, 2023, PacifiCorp filed with the Commission a replacement filing for approval of revisions to its currently effective Tariff WN U-76.
- 7 The Commission suspended operation of the tariff provisions on May 2, 2023, by Order 01 entered in this Docket.
- 8 On May 10, 2023, The Energy Project (TEP) filed a Petition to Intervene.
- On May 12, 2023, the NW Energy Coalition (NWEC) filed a Petition to Intervene.
- On May 17, 2023, the Commission convened a virtual prehearing conference, and on May 24, 2023, entered Order 03/01, Prehearing Conference Order; Order Consolidating

- Dockets; and Notice of Hearing (PHC Order). The PHC Order granted intervention to all requesting parties and scheduled an evidentiary hearing for December 11, 2023.
- On September 14, 2023, the non-Company parties filed response testimony pursuant to the procedural schedule in this docket.
- On October 27, 2023, the parties filed Cross-Answering and Rebuttal Testimony pursuant to the procedural schedule.
- On December 4, 2023, the parties filed their Joint Issues Matrix, proposed exhibit lists, witness lists, and cross-examination exhibits.
- On December 6, 2023, the Company contacted the presiding officer to inform the Commission that PacifiCorp, Commission staff (Staff), AWEC, NWEC, TEP, and Walmart (collectively, the Settling Parties) had reached a partial settlement in principle.
- On December 11, 2023, the Commission convened an evidentiary hearing limited to issues related to net power costs (NPC) and the power cost adjustment mechanism (PCAM), which were not subject to the settlement in principle.
- On December 15, 2023, the Settling Parties submitted their settlement agreement (Settlement) and testimony in support of the Settlement.
- On December 19, 2023, the Commission issued a Notice Modifying Procedural Schedule and Notice of Settlement Hearing, which scheduled a hearing on the Settlement Agreement on January 12, 2024.
- On January 12, 2024, the Commission convened a settlement hearing, and PacifiCorp, AWEC, Public Counsel, Sierra Club, and Staff filed post-hearing briefs on the contested issues.
- On February 2, 2024, PacifiCorp and AWEC, Staff, and Public Counsel filed postsettlement briefs concerning the proposed Settlement Agreement.
- PARTY REPRESENTATIVES. Jocelyn Pease, Katherine McDowell, and Adam Lowney, McDowell Rackner Gibson PC, Portland, Oregon, and Carla Scarsella, Deputy General Counsel, and Ajay Kumar, Assistant General Counsel, Portland, Oregon, represent PacifiCorp. Nash Callaghan, Jeff Roberson, Josephine Strauss, Jackie Neira, and Liam Weiland, Assistant Attorneys General, Tumwater, Washington, represent

Staff.<sup>1</sup> Ann Paisner, Lisa Gafken, and Nina Suetake, Assistant Attorneys General, Seattle, Washington, represent the Public Counsel Unit of the Attorney General's Office (Public Counsel). Justina Caviglia, Parsons Behle & Latimer, Reno, Nevada, represents Walmart. Summer Moser and Tyler Pepple, Davison Van Cleve, P.C., Portland, Oregon, represent AWEC. Yochanan Zakai, Shute, Mihaly & Weinberger LLP, San Francisco, California, represents TEP. Irion Sanger and Joni Sliger, Sanger Law P.C., Portland, Oregon, represent NWEC. Rose Monahan, Staff Attorney, Oakland, California, represents Sierra Club.

- 21 **COMMISSION DETERMINATIONS.** This is PacifiCorp's first general rate case following the enactment of RCW 80.28.425 and the Commission's guidance in Cascade Natural Gas Corporation's 2021 general rate case, where the Commission emphasized the importance of the core tenets of energy justice. PacifiCorp's direct testimony raised a number of difficult questions around the forecasting and sharing of responsibility for power costs, the removal of coal from Washington rates, wildfire mitigation costs, equity, and numerous other issues.
- The Settling Parties in this case arrived at a partial multiparty settlement after the filing of rebuttal and cross-answering testimony. This Settlement resolves all of the disputed issues in this case aside from forecast NPC and the Company's proposed modifications to the PCAM. It is joined by the majority of the parties, while Sierra Club takes no position on the Settlement, and Public Counsel objects to the Settlement.
- After considering all of the evidence, we find it appropriate to condition our acceptance of the Settlement on (1) PacifiCorp investigating the costs of providing census tract data on a more expedited timeline and (2) requiring PacifiCorp to report on 14 additional metrics.
- We have considered Public Counsel's objections to the Settlement, which primarily focus on the proposed overall rate of return (ROR) and the Settlement's treatment of equity but find these arguments unpersuasive. The proposed ROR reflects a reasonable compromise among the Settling Parties' positions and is consistent with overall market trends. With regard to equity, the Settlement requires the Company to develop more thorough frameworks for considering equity in future filings and includes several other relevant

<sup>1</sup> In formal proceedings such as this, the Commission's regulatory staff participates like any other party, while the Commissioners make the decision. To assure fairness, the Commissioners, the presiding administrative law judge, and the Commissioners' policy and accounting advisors do not discuss the merits of this proceeding with the regulatory staff, or any other party, without giving notice and opportunity for all parties to participate. See RCW 34.05.455.

terms, such as enhancing low-income customer programs and developing a language access plan.

Turning to the disputed issues in this case, the Commission requires PacifiCorp to forecast power costs based on the rate effective period, consistent with Commission rule. The Commission declines to modify the Company's PCAM, as the current mechanism encourages prudent decisions. Although PacifiCorp argues that the PCAM should be simplified or eliminated due to the Company joining the Extended Day-Ahead Market (EDAM), EDAM will not commence until 2026, and joining the market does not eliminate the Company's responsibility for managing its power costs.

#### **MEMORANDUM**

#### I. STANDARD OF REVIEW

- A. Regulating in the public interest and determining equitable, fair, just, reasonable, and sufficient rates
- The Legislature has entrusted the Commission with broad discretion to determine rates for regulated industries. Pursuant to RCW 80.28.020, whenever the Commission finds after a hearing that the rates charged by a utility are "unjust, unreasonable, unjustly discriminatory or unduly preferential, or in any wise in violation of the provisions of the law, or that such rates or charges are insufficient to yield a reasonable compensation for the service rendered, the commission shall determine the just, reasonable, or sufficient rates, charges, regulations, practices or contracts to be thereafter observed and in force, and shall fix the same by order."<sup>2</sup>
- As a general matter, the burden of proving that a proposed increase is just and reasonable is upon the public service company.<sup>3</sup> The burden of proving that the presently effective rates are unreasonable rests upon any party challenging those rates.<sup>4</sup>
- More recently, in 2019, the Legislature expanded the traditional definition of the public interest standard. As Washington state transitions to a clean energy economy, the public interest includes: "The equitable distribution of energy benefits and reduction of burdens

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See also RCW 80.01.040(3) (providing that the Commission shall "[r]egulate in the public interest").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> RCW 80.04.130(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> WUTC v. Pacific Power and Light Company, Cause No. U-76-18 (December 29, 1976) (internal citations omitted).

# DOCKETS UE-230172 and UE-210852 (consolidated) ORDER 08/06

PAGE 8

to vulnerable populations and highly impacted communities; long-term and short-term public health, economic, and environmental benefits and the reduction of costs and risks; and energy security and resiliency." In achieving these policies, "there should not be an increase in environmental health impacts to highly impacted communities."

In 2021, the Legislature again expanded upon the public interest standard in the context of reviewing multiyear rate plans. RCW 80.28.425 provides that "[t]he commission's consideration of a proposal for a multiyear rate plan is subject to the same standards applicable to other rate filings made under this title, including the public interest and fair, just, reasonable, and sufficient rates." The statute continues, "In determining the public interest, the commission may consider such factors including, but not limited to, environmental health and greenhouse gas emissions reductions, health and safety concerns, economic development, and equity, to the extent such factors affect the rates, services, and practices of a gas or electrical company regulated by the commission."<sup>7</sup>

Following the passage of RCW 80.28.425, the Commission indicated its commitment to considering equity while regulating in the public interest: "So that the Commission's decisions do not continue to contribute to ongoing systemic harms, we must apply an equity lens in all public interest considerations going forward." The Commission also indicated that regulated companies should be prepared to address equity considerations in future cases: "Recognizing that no action is equity-neutral, regulated companies should inquire whether each proposed modification to their rates, practices, or operations corrects or perpetuates inequities."

This is PacifiCorp's first general rate case following the passage of RCW 80.28.425 and the legislature's expansion of the public interest standard. In this Order, we consider whether the Settlement complies with RCW 80.28.425 and other applicable laws. We also consider whether the Settlement places PacifiCorp on a reasonable, appropriate path to considering equity issues and other factors that the legislature has emphasized in its vision of Washington's clean energy transformation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> RCW 19.405.010(6).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> *Id*.

 $<sup>^8</sup>$  WUTC v. Cascade Natural Gas Corporation, Docket UG-210755 Order 10  $\P$  58 (August 23, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> *Id*.

### B. The Commission's process for considering settlements

- Pursuant to WAC 480-07-750(2), the Commission will approve a settlement "if it is lawful, supported by an appropriate record, and consistent with the public interest in light of all the information available to the commission."
- 33 The Commission has emphasized that our purpose is "to determine whether the Settlement terms are lawful and in the public interest." While the Commission "do[es] not consider the Settlement's terms and conditions to be a 'baseline' subject to further litigation," it may modify or reject a settlement that is not in the public interest. 12
  - The Commission may therefore take one of the following actions after reviewing a settlement: (1) approve the proposed settlement without condition, (2) approve the proposed settlement subject to condition(s), or (3) reject the proposed settlement.<sup>13</sup>
- If the Commission approves a proposed settlement without condition, the settlement is adopted as the Commission's resolution of the proceeding. <sup>14</sup> If the Commission approves a proposed settlement subject to any conditions, the Commission will provide the settling parties an opportunity to accept or reject the conditions. <sup>15</sup> When the settling parties accept the Commission's conditions, the Commission's order approving the settlement becomes final by operation of law. <sup>16</sup> However, when one or more of the settling parties rejects the Commission's conditions, the Commission deems the settlement rejected and the procedural schedule reverts to the point in time where the Commission suspended the procedural schedule to consider the settlement. <sup>17</sup>

 $<sup>^{10}</sup>$  WUTC v. Avista Corp., Dockets UE-080416 and UG-080417 (consolidated), Order 08, ¶ 20 (December 29, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> WAC 480-07-750(2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> See WAC 480-07-750(2)(a).

 $<sup>^{15}</sup>$  WAC 480-07-750(2)(b). *Accord WUTC v. Avista Corp.*, Dockets UE-080416 and UG-080417 (consolidated), Order 08, ¶¶ 19-20 (December 29, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> WAC 480-07-750(2)(b)(i).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> WAC 480-07-750(2)(b)(ii). See also WAC 480-07-750(c).

#### II. THE PARTIAL MULTIPARTY SETTLEMENT

### A. Overview of the Partial Multiparty Settlement and Supporting Testimony

- On December 15, 2023, the Settling Parties filed a multiparty settlement that resolves all issues in this proceeding except those related to forecasted NPC and the Company's PCAM. Like the Company's initial filing, the Settlement proposes a two-year multiyear rate plan (MYRP).
- The Settlement provides for a revenue requirement increase of \$13,786,955 for rate year 1 (RY1) and \$21,065,564 for rate year 2 (RY2). These figures are based on the Company's rebuttal testimony unless agreed to otherwise in the Stipulation, and the figures "are subject to change based on a final Commission determination on litigated NPC issues, and a final NPC update."
- The Settlement notes that, consistent with Company witness Cheung's rebuttal testimony, the Company agrees to exclude projects that are no longer expected to be in service in 2025. The Company will also reflect all projects actually placed in service before December of 2022 as traditional pro-forma capital additions. The Settling Parties provide that "[a]ll other revenue requirement adjustments raised by any party in this proceeding, other than adjustments related to NPC, are resolved by this Settlement Stipulation without any Party taking a position on such adjustments." 22
- The Settling Parties agree to other adjustments and modifications to the Company's initial and rebuttal filings. At a high level, these terms include:
  - 1. *Overall Revenue Requirement*. As noted above, the Settlement provides for a revenue requirement increase of \$13,786,955 for RY1 and \$21,065,564 for RY2.<sup>23</sup> The Settling Parties state that this revenue requirement is inclusive of the Jim Bridger and Colstrip costs that will be recovered through a coal-fired facilities tracker as part of the Settlement.<sup>24</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Settlement ¶ 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> *Id*.

 $<sup>^{20}</sup>$  *Id.* ¶ 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> *Id.* (citing Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T 2:9-5:13).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> *Id*.

 $<sup>^{23}</sup>$  *Id.* ¶ 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> *Id.* n. 8.

- 2. *Cost of capital*. The Settling Parties "agree to an overall rate of return of 7.29 percent" and that "the specific return on equity, cost of debt, and capital structure shall remain unspecified."<sup>25</sup>
- 3. *Power costs*. As noted above, forecasted NPC and any potential changes to the Company's PCAM remain litigated issues.<sup>26</sup>
- 4. *Capital Additions for Colstrip Unit 4*. All pro-forma capital additions for Colstrip Unit 4 are excluded from the proposed revenue requirement.<sup>27</sup>
- 5. *Coal-fired Facilities Tracker*. The Company will "establish a tracker for non-NPC costs associated with coal-fired facilities for ease of review during provisional capital review filings requirement." The parties retain their rights to challenge the prudency of coal-fired generation expenses in future proceedings. <sup>29</sup>
- 6. *Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2*. Washington shall continue to pay for its allocated share of operating and maintenance costs (O&M) and capital additions following the gas conversion of these resources.<sup>30</sup> Consistent with the Company's rebuttal testimony, O&M costs for these resources are reduced by approximately \$3.1 million in RY1 and \$760 thousand in RY2.<sup>31</sup>
- 7. *Fly ash*. Fifty percent of the excess actual revenues from Jim Bridger fly ash sales deferred beginning in October of 2020 will be amortized to customers over a two-year period, effectively reducing rates by \$3.4 million over two years.<sup>32</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Settlement ¶ 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> *Id.* ¶ 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> *Id.* ¶ 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> *Id.* ¶ 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> *Id*.

 $<sup>^{30}</sup>$  *Id.* ¶ 14.

 $<sup>^{31}</sup>$  *Id.* ¶ 15 (citing Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T).

 $<sup>^{32}</sup>$  *Id.* ¶ 16.

- 8. *Decoupling*. The Settlement modifies the earnings test for the Company's decoupling mechanism, instead applying the earnings test set forth in RCW 80.28.425(6).<sup>33</sup>
- 9. Equity. The Company "agrees to collaborate with the Parties on a methodology to develop an equity framework to evaluate in the Company's next general rate case based on the tenets of equity developed by the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory." The Company will develop a distributed equity analysis (DEA) for capital projects that are situs-assigned to Washington, and it will also develop costs and benefits for equity analysis in collaboration with its Equity Advisory Group (EAG), Integrated Resource Plan Advisory Group, and "its customers, particularly in Named Communities." The equity provisions of the Settlement are discussed more fully below.
- 10. Low-income / language access plan / disconnections. The Company will work with its Low-Income Advisory Group (LIAG) and EAG to develop enhancements to its Low-Income Bill Assistance (LIBA) Program and create an arrearage management plan.<sup>36</sup> The Company will seek consensus regarding the self-declaration to income, among other items, and it will propose these tariff revisions to the Commission in a compliance filing by April 30, 2025.<sup>37</sup> The Company will increase LIBA discount percentages as proposed by its witness Robert Meredith at the start of RY1 and RY2.<sup>38</sup> The Settlement also requires the Company to develop a Language Access Plan, following specific conditions, and to make "best efforts" to implement this plan prior to filing its next general rate case.<sup>39</sup> Until the Commission rulemaking in Docket U-210800 is concluded, PacifiCorp will raise the threshold for disconnections for nonpayment from \$50 to \$150, and the Company will conduct a "robust equity review" of its disconnection practices in consultation with the LIAG

 $<sup>^{33}</sup>$  Id.  $\P$  17. See also id.  $\P$  30(b).

 $<sup>^{34}</sup>$  *Id.* ¶ 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> *Id*.

 $<sup>^{36}</sup>$  *Id.* ¶ 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> *Id.* ¶¶ 19-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> *Id.* ¶ 21 (citing Meredith, Exh. RMM-1T at 28-29).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> *Id.* ¶ 22.

# DOCKETS UE-230172 and UE-210852 (consolidated) ORDER 08/06

and EAG.<sup>40</sup> The Company will also work with its Demand Side Management (DSM) Advisory Group to develop a pilot program for weatherizing homes in need of significant repairs and to implement progress payments to weatherization agencies.<sup>41</sup>

- 11. Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) / Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA). The Company will report on all IRA/IIJA benefits for which it applied in its annual capital review filing, and it will participate in a collaborative with other investor-owned utilities regarding potential IRA/IIJA benefits.<sup>42</sup>
- 12. Wildfire Mitigation Costs. The Company may recover wildfire mitigation costs as set forth in the rebuttal testimony of Company witness Allen Berreth, Exh. No. ALB-3T.<sup>43</sup>
- 13. Performance Metrics. In addition to the metrics proposed in PacifiCorp's rebuttal testimony, the Company will report on the following metrics:
  - a. Average annual bill for the Washington residential class by zip code.
  - b. Percentage of LIBA program funding dispersed to Washington customers.
  - c. Washington-allocated net-plant-in-service per customer.
  - d. Washington-allocated O&M per customer.
  - e. Change in average annual price per megawatt-hour for the residential class as compared to inflation.<sup>44</sup>

PacifiCorp will also investigate the costs of providing affordability data at the census tract level and provide this information in its next general rate case.<sup>45</sup>

14. MYRP Annual Review of Provisional Pro Forma Capital and Earnings Test.

The Parties agree that the annual provisional pro-forma capital reviews will be performed at the portfolio level except for Gateway South, Gateway West,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> *Id*.  $\P$  23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> *Id*. ¶ 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> *Id.* ¶ 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> *Id*. ¶ 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> *Id*. ¶ 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> *Id.* ¶ 28.

and new wind resources.<sup>46</sup> The Settlement provides for a process for annual, provisional pro-forma capital reviews and addresses the application of the earnings test in RCW 80.28.425(6).<sup>47</sup> PacifiCorp will "refund all amounts for plant not placed in service by the forecasted date, regardless of the Company's earnings."<sup>48</sup>

- 15. Cost of Service / Rate Spread / Rate Design. The Company withdraws its proposed amendments to net metering and net billing. <sup>49</sup> The Company will implement the price change in this proceeding as an equal percentage price change for all classes for both years of the MYRP. <sup>50</sup> The Settlement contains several other provisions regarding rate spread and rate design. For example, residential energy charges will transition to non-tiered pricing over the course of the two-year rate plan. <sup>51</sup> Residential Basic Charge increases by \$0.75 for single-family customers and decreases by \$1.00 for multi-family customers. <sup>52</sup>
- The Settlement is not precedential, and "no Party shall be deemed to have agreed that any provision of this Stipulation is appropriate for resolving issues in any other proceeding."<sup>53</sup>
- The Commission conducts an independent review of the Settlement and considers whether the proposed rate increase and various terms of the Settlement are in the public interest. We consider the Settlement in light of the Supporting Testimony and all of the other relevant evidence admitted into the record, including cross-examination at the evidentiary hearing and later settlement hearing.
- While the Settlement's overall ROR is higher than that proposed by the non-Company parties in their response testimony, the Settlement represents a negotiation and compromise between the Settling Parties' positions. The Settlement includes several other terms that are favorable for Washington customers. The Settlement, for example, results in proposed revenue requirement over the two-year rate plan that is \$10.4 million

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> *Id*. ¶ 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> *Id.* ¶ 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> *Id.* ¶ 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> *Id*. ¶ 40.

lower than that proposed in Staff's response testimony.<sup>54</sup> It also requires the Company to recognize increased revenues from the sale of fly ash, resulting in the equivalent of a \$3.4 million rate reduction over two years.<sup>55</sup> We consider all of these terms holistically when considering whether the Settlement arrives at a fair, just, reasonable, and sufficient end result.

Given the number of issues, however, this Order focuses on the specific issues of concern to the Commission and on Public Counsel's objections to the Settlement. Public Counsel raises four objections to the Settlement: (1) that the Settlement lacks any evidence of equity impacts of the proposed rate increase, increase to monthly basic charge, and portfolio basis pro forma review; (2) that the Settlement's overall ROR should be reduced; (3) that the Commission should disallow certain costs related to Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2; and (4) that the Commission should require PacifiCorp to track and report on the same performance measures as Puget Sound Energy (PSE) and Avista Corporation d/b/a Avista Utilities (Avista). <sup>56</sup> We address each of these issues in turn.

# B. Whether the Settlement's Treatment of Equity is Consistent with the Public Interest

As noted above, the Settlement contains several provisions related to equity and to issues facing low-income customers. These concepts are analytically distinct, but we will discuss and evaluate them together in this section in light of all of the testimony of record.

#### PacifiCorp's Direct Testimony

- 44 Company witness Matthew D. McVee provides an overview of the Company's direct testimony. McVee posits the Company has incorporated equity through proposals in this general rate case (GRC) to replace tiered energy usage with seasonal charges, to split the basic monthly charge into two separate charges for single-family homes and multi-family homes, and to construct two new substations with 115kV transmission lines.<sup>57</sup> McVee also describes the Company's general efforts to promote equity internally.
- Company witness Robert M. Meredith details the Company's proposal to split the basic monthly charge for different customer types and replace tiered usage rates with a seasonal rate structure. The Company proposes to split the basic monthly charge for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Public Counsel Settlement Brief at i.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-1T at 20:9-16.

multi-family residences and single-family residences, increasing only the rate for single family residences, from \$7.75 per month to \$10 per month.

### 46 Table 1: Proposed Changes to the Basic Monthly Charge

Customer Type	Current	Proposed	Increase
Single-Family	\$7.75	\$10.00	29%
Multi-Family	\$7.75	\$7.75	0%

Witness Meredith justifies this increase by arguing that line transformer costs should be included in these calculations, noting that "[t]he residential basic charge should include the fixed costs associated with customer service, billing, and the local infrastructure that is located geographically close to the customer and is dedicated to serving one or a small number of customers." Meredith argues that it is appropriate for the basic charge to recover "portions of the Distribution function that are related to meters, services or service drops and line transformers.<sup>58</sup>

Meredith further testifies that transformer charges should be included in the basic monthly charge because transformers typically provide service to a small set of customers close in geographic proximity to each other. "On average, 2.9 single-family residential customers are served by a transformer compared to 9.1 multi-family customers per transformer."<sup>59</sup>

- The Company also proposes to eliminate tiered usage in favor of seasonal usage. Meredith notes "While well intentioned, tiered rates produce more problems than they solve. Tiered rates are unfair, are not economically justified, and create perverse incentives. In addition, tiered rate structures can be a source of confusion for residential customers."
- The Company proposes to implement seasonal rates during a two-year transition which it believes "would better reflect the economics of energy consumption and would treat customers more fairly, regardless of household size or heating fuel used." The Company proposes to implement summer rates (June through September) at 1.921 cents more per kWh than the proposed winter rates which would be effective October through

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Meredith, Exh. RMM-1T at 13:4-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> *Id.* at 13:18-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> *Id.* at 18:20-23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> *Id.* at 24:10-12.

# DOCKETS UE-230172 and UE-210852 (consolidated) ORDER 08/06

May. 62 This proposal is shown in Table 2 below.

Table 2: Proposed Changes to the Residential Rate Structure (Year 2)

Customer Type	Basic Monthly Charge	Summer Rate (Jun. – Sept.)	*	Winter Ra (Oct. – Ma	te per kWh
Single-Family	\$10.00	\$0.12879	(On-Peak) \$0.15939	\$0.10958	(On-Peak) \$0.14018
			(Off- Peak) \$0.10634		(Off- Peak) \$0.08713
Multi-Family	\$7.75	\$0.12879	(On-Peak) \$0.15939	\$0.10958	(On-Peak) \$0.14018
			(Off- Peak) \$0.10634		(Off- Peak) \$0.08713

- Meredith argues that a tiered rate structure arbitrarily benefits some customers at the expense of others, and low-income customers who do not have an alternative heating source pay more for consumption than customers with heating alternatives. Meredith asserts that without an alternate heating source like natural gas, low-income customers are more reliant on electricity, thus more likely to be pushed into the second or third tier of usage, which is more expensive.<sup>63</sup>
- Additionally, Meredith submits that the timing of a customer's usage (time-of-day peak usage or winter usage), is a better reflection of the actual costs to provide the service than an arbitrary threshold causing service to become more expensive, even though there is no difference in the cost to the Company when a customer's usage falls into a higher tier. <sup>64</sup> Finally, Meredith states that the existing rate structure may incentivize customers with higher electric consumption to obtain natural gas services, which may be cheaper but are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> *Id.* at 24:13-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> *Id.* at 23:3-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> *Id.* at 21:2-9.

contrary to Washington's climate goals. Meredith testifies, "I believe the Company's residential pricing proposals, taken as a whole, better align with cost causation and will be more equitable for customers." <sup>65</sup>

- The Company also proposes to bolster its low-income assistance programs by increasing the discount amounts in each of the three tiers, so they effectively double each year of the MYRP.<sup>66</sup> Meredith notes this requirement to increase bill assistance each year may become unsustainable, and there will likely be a point where the Company is unable to expand its discounts.<sup>67</sup>
- With regards to equity, Company witness Christina M. Medina testifies to the Company's broader efforts to promote equity both internally and externally. Medina summarizes the roles and responsibilities of the Company's three personnel with "targeted equity responsibilities." Medina's testimony indicates the Company employs one internal representative who focuses on developing and implementing strategies that advance Diversity, Equity and Inclusion within PacifiCorp, one person who focuses on external equity by steering the Equity Advisory Group and acting as a Tribal liaison, and another employee who serves in a supporting role. Medina acknowledges the importance of equity as well as previous guidance offered by the Commission, then proceeds to speak to the Company's equitable endeavors outside of this GRC, such as instituting a disconnection moratorium during adverse weather events.
- Medina explains the Company did not submit a distributional equity analysis in this GRC as the Commission has rejected similar analyses by other investor-owned utilities and instead indicated plans for a broad, collaborative process to establish methods and standards for distributional equity analysis. PacifiCorp intends to participate in this process once established by the Commission.<sup>69</sup>
- Company witness Richard A. Vail speaks to the equity considerations related to the build-out of a new substation and 115kV distribution lines in Yakama tribal territory. Vail states the Company in December 2022 completed construction of a new substation in the Flint area north of the Yakima River which extends a new 115 kV transmission line approximately 9.3 miles. Vail notes these projects "help resolve capacity restrictions at the existing Wapato and Toppenish Substations that are located on the Yakama Indian

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> *Id.* at 12:9-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> *Id.* at 28:13-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> *Id.* at 29:1-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Medina, Exh. CMM-1T at 2:7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> *Id.* at 11:15-21.

Reservation . . . ." Vail explains the Yakama Tribe recently enacted restrictions to prevent the upgrade of distribution system facilities that supply areas off tribal lands.<sup>70</sup>

### Response Testimony

- Staff witness Molly A. Brewer testifies the Company failed to provide sufficient evidence that it is planning for equitable outcomes or applying an equity lens in its capital planning processes in this MYRP. Brewer notes the Company had approximately six months to review Commission issued guidance from the Cascade Natural Gas Order entered August 23, 2022, and three months' time to incorporate guidance from the most recent Avista and PSE Orders, both entered in December 2022.<sup>71</sup>
- Brewer writes that Staff engaged the Company representatives in a series of discussions, and Staff issued data requests to gather more information related to the Company's equitable endeavors, only to be instructed to review the direct testimony offered by the Company. In light of this, "Staff found it was unclear whether the Company applied an equity lens to the proposal for seasonal energy charges and split the basic charge."

  Brewer concludes, "Staff is not convinced that approving seasonal rates is in the public interest generally, nor that seasonal rates would improve distributional equity specifically, based on the record in this case."
- With respect to the projects on Yakama tribal lands, Brewer argues that the Company did not actually apply an equity framework:

Staff finds this to be inadequate because the Company is expected to respect a tribal nation's restrictions regardless of any equity laws or frameworks. Staff does not find that this constitutes applying any sort of equity framework at the time of making the decision, or actively applying the tenants [sic] of equity justice. Rather, Staff speculates that because the projects were in relation to a tribe, the Company may have listed these projects as related to equity...<sup>74</sup>

Brewer disagrees with the Company's statement that the Commission rejected DEA proposals by both Avista and PSE.<sup>75</sup> Brewer clarifies that the Commission instead modified both Avista and PSE's settlement stipulation terms related to a DEA to state

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Vail. Exh. RAV-1T at 27:2-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Brewer, Exh. MAB-1T at 7:15-20, 9:17-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> *Id.* at 14:20-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> *Id.* at 15:12-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Brewer, Exh. MAB-1T at 16:3-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Medina, Exh. CMM-1T at 11:14-21.

that there will be a Commission-led process to refine DEA methodology, rather than a Commission Staff-led process, and this does not mean the Commission rejected these companies' DEA proposals.

- Brewer recommends that the Commission require: (1) that the Company develop a DEA alongside any existing benefit-cost analysis and participate in the Commission's on-going equity docket when made available;<sup>76</sup> (2) that the Company develop benefits and costs related to equity for use in its transmission and distribution capital planning;<sup>77</sup> and (3) that the Company develop customer-focused system evaluation thresholds that reflect disproportionate impacts on particular circuits or census tracts.<sup>78</sup>
- Public Counsel witness Corey J. Dahl argues the Company's equity considerations in this proceeding are inadequate. Although Company witness Medina claims the Company considered equity in coming to certain decisions, Dahl maintains that the Company failed to provide any specific evidence or analysis to support these claims. In the absence of any detailed evidence substantiating PacifiCorp's claims, Public Counsel recommends the Commission take the following actions:
  - Require the Company to conduct an equity impact analysis of the rate impacts for Named Communities and submit this analysis as a compliance filing, and the Commission should set rates eligible for refund based on the results of the analysis;
  - Require the Company to design a bill assistance program<sup>79</sup> in collaboration with the low-income advisory group that aligns with peer utilities; and
  - Require the Company to conduct an equity impact analysis and submit evidence of those analyses for all future rate filings, including GRCs, and Power Cost Adjustments.<sup>80</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Brewer, Exh. MAB-1T at 25:11-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> *Id.* at 29:15-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> *Id.* at 32:5-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> The Commission notes that other investor-owned utilities have revamped their respective assistance programs to include multiple discount tiers to closely target assistance with need, a self-attestation model that reduces barriers of entry for the assistance programs, and robust auditing procedures to mitigate any abuse of the self-attestation model.

<sup>80</sup> Dahl, Exh. CJD-1T at 20:12-21, 21:1-3.

- Shaylee N. Stokes testifies on behalf of TEP with respect to the Company's low-income assistance proposals. Witness Stokes references the Company's Energy Burden Assessment conducted in 2022, which identified a need for additional assistance and equitable distribution of this need in census tracts with higher proportions of people of color. Stokes also notes this assessment conducted by the Company identified a shortcoming of approximately \$8.7 million between existing funding levels and estimated needs in the Company's Washington territory. Using customer data from this assessment, Stokes estimates that only 13.8 percent of customers eligible for the bill assistance program are enrolled in the program. Stokes says this illustrates the need for the Company to enhance its programs to help alleviate high energy burdens for customers.
- 76 Stokes recommends the Commission take the following actions:
  - Deny the request to split the basic monthly charge while increasing this charge from \$7.75 to \$10 for single-family residences;
  - Collaborate with the LIAC (Low-Income Advisory Committee) to enhance the Low-Income Bill Assistance (LIBA) program by Oct. 1, 2025, and develop an Arrearage Management Plan by Oct. 1, 2024, that aligns with other investor-owned utilities;
  - Approve the request to increase the current discount percentages for customers participating in the LIBA;
  - Develop a language access plan to help reach non-English speaking customers; and
  - Enhance the low-income weatherization program. 84
- NWEC witness Lauren McCloy opposes the Company's proposal to increase the basic monthly charge and provides three arguments as the basis for NWEC's opposition.

  McCloy contends the basic monthly charge is frequently called the "customer charge" because the costs included in this charge cover the costs of providing service to a specific

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Stokes, Exh. SNS-1T at 5:3-7.

 $<sup>^{82}</sup>$  Exh. No. SNS-3 at 17. Stokes notes the assessment reports 107,000 total Washington customers, and 45 percent fall below the income thresholds of 80 percent AMI. Stokes arrives at this 13.8 percent figure as  $(107,000 \times 45\% = 48,150)$  The report only reports 6,625 customers currently enrolled. (6,625/48,150 = 13.8%).

<sup>83</sup> Stokes, Exh. SNS-1T at 5:10-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> *Id.* at 32:7-8.

customer. Other costs associated with generation, transmission, and distribution are summed and spread amongst the entire customer base.<sup>85</sup> Witness McCloy also quotes the Commission's final order resolving PSE's 2017 general rate case, which rejected a similar proposal to include transformer costs in basic charges:

We are not persuaded on the basis of the current record that transformer costs should be recovered in basic charges, or through a minimum bill. We have never approved such a proposal and continue to believe these costs are not customer-related costs as that term is generally understood. Transformer costs should be recovered as distribution charges subject to PSE's electric decoupling mechanism, which adequately protects the [utility's] recovery of its fixed costs. <sup>86</sup>

- McCloy argues the Commission should not waver from this strong directive by allowing the Company to include transformer costs in the basic monthly charge. <sup>87</sup>
- McCloy argues that increasing the basic monthly charge, as the Company is proposing, would remove the incentive for customers to become more energy efficient. McCloy explains that "[i]f the fixed charge [meaning the basic monthly charge] is high and the variable charge [customer consumption] is low, or lower, customers will not save as much on their energy bill by choosing to either use less energy (conservation) or investing in more energy efficient equipment (efficiency)."88
- Regarding the proposal to eliminate tiered usage in favor of seasonal usage, McCloy acknowledges that the Commission may need to examine the efficacy of the traditional tiered structure but only if there is a decent alternative:

However, the replacement structure cannot lead to the elimination of gains made in the areas of energy efficiency and conservation through rate design. The replacement structure must continue to send a strong price signal to encourage reduced overall usage as well as usage during times of low demand where possible. I don't believe Pacific Power's proposal in this case meets that need.<sup>89</sup>

To illustrate the potential rate impacts of this proposal, McCloy sets up a scenario using the proposed structure and rates using the data from Table 4 in Company Witness

<sup>85</sup> McCloy, Exh. LM-1T at 28:4-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> *Id.* at 30:13-20 (citing *WUTC v. Puget Sound Energy*, Dockets. UE-170033 and UG-170034 (*Consolidated*) Final Order 08 at ¶ 120 (December 5, 2017)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> *Id.* at 31:3-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> McCloy, Exh. LM-1T at 32:9-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> *Id.* at 38:6-11.

Meredith's testimony. Under the current structure and rates, a customer using 1,129 kWh per month would see variable consumption charges of \$108.89<sup>90</sup> per month. Under the proposed structure and rates offered by the Company this same customer would see consumption charges of no less than \$123.71<sup>91</sup> and in the summer months, this customer would see consumption charges of \$145.40.<sup>92</sup>

With respect to both rate design proposals from the Company, Witness McCloy recommends denying both proposals and requiring the Company to complete its time-of-use (TOU) pilot and, using data from the pilot, propose TOU rates across its service territory in the next general rate filing. <sup>93</sup>

### Rebuttal Testimony

- Company Witness McVee argues that although the Commission has provided previous guidance on a case-by-case basis for other regulated entities, this guidance is "high-level." McVee contends, "The Commission has not provided generally applicable guidance regarding what it expects in equity analyses, or specific equity metrics or parameters…" parameters… parameters par
- In response to Staff's claims that the Company failed to provide documentation or evidence that it factored in equity considerations during the decision-making process, Witness McVee argues that EAG members "expressed their preference for not having their meeting records or transcripts published, and the Company respects their wishes by honoring their request." McVee indicates the Company looks forward to the ongoing collaboration with the Commission, Staff, stakeholders, and its advisory groups to improve the documentation of these types of interactions in the on-going proceeding in Docket A-230217.
- With regards to the Company's proposed rate design, Witness Meredith states that these proposals are equitable because the existing tiered rates "artificially penalize customers for factors outside of their control" and the Company's proposal for seasonal rates

 $<sup>^{90}</sup>$  (600 kWh X .08276) + (529 kWh X .11198).

<sup>91 1,129</sup> kWh X .10958.

<sup>92 1,129</sup> kWh X .12879.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> McCloy, Exh. LM-1T at 39:3-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-2T at 28:2-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-2T at 27:4-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> *Id.* at 32:10-17.

**PAGE 24** 

- "appropriately recognizes factors that actually make a difference to the Company's costs." 97
- Meredith provides information from the Company's 2020 GRC in Oregon that resulted in a 40 percent flattening of tiered rates and the creation of a lower basic monthly charge for multi-family customers. Meredith also writes that in its 2022 GRC in Oregon, the Oregon Public Utility Commission approved the elimination of tiered rates in favor of seasonal rates and increased the basic monthly charge from \$9.50 to \$11.00.99
- Responding to Staff and Public Counsel's recommendations to conduct a DEA, Meredith provides an analysis of rate impacts as shown in Table 3 below:
- Table 3: Impact to Average Bills for Residential Customers in HIC, and Low-Income Bill Assistance Participants Compared to Impact of Average Bills for All Other Residential Customers<sup>100</sup>

Customer Type	Present Bill (\$)	Proposed Bill (\$)	Change (\$)	Change (%)
Highly Impacted	113.09	129.94	16.85	14.9
Communities and Low-				
Income Bill Assistance				
Customers				
All Other Residential	131.28	153.27	21.99	16.7
Customers				

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Meredith, Exh. RMM-12T at 13:2114:1-2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> In the Matter of PacifiCorp, dba Pacific Power, Request for a General Revision, Oregon Public Utility Commission Docket No. UE 374, Order No. 20-473 at 137 (December 18, 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> In the Matter of PacifiCorp, dba Pacific Power, Request for a General Revision, Oregon Public Utility Commission Docket No. UE 399 et al., Order no. 22-491, App C at 11:17-18 (December 16, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Meredith, Exh. RMM-12 at 33:15-16.

- Meredith argues that since the proposed rate change is lower for Highly Impacted Communities and Low-Income Customers when compared to all other customers, this structure is equitable. <sup>101</sup>
- Meredith otherwise opposes the recommendations made by other parties and recommends the Commission accept the proposals as stated in Direct Testimony since none of the parties provided compelling testimony to change its view on the issue. <sup>102</sup>
- Medina further details methods in which the Company promotes equity in other filings outside of this proceeding. Medina states that Staff has a "narrower view of the Company's equity-related requirements. PacifiCorp considers equitable actions or modifications to its operations that were not explicitly proposed within this case to be relevant." Medina asserts the Company has taken a broader interpretation of the Commission's guidance and does not believe it should wait for approval in a subsequent rate case to implement equitable endeavors. Medina notes, however, the Company will continue to work in consultation with The Energy Project in the LIAC. 104

#### Settlement and Supporting Testimony

- The Settlement contains several terms directly related to both equity and low-income customer issues, noted in detail above. The Settling Parties submit that the Settlement terms address equity in the context of the proposed MYRP and provide steps "to further the consideration of equity in future rate case filings."
- In Joint Testimony, McVee explains, among other points, that the Settlement provides flexibility should the Commission establish more specific guidance in the future and that the Settlement addresses the Company's concerns as a multi-state utility. McVee submits that the Company's commitment to work with its EAG and LIAG on the LIBA program and language access plan are consistent with procedural justice. 108

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> *Id.* at 33:17-18 and 34:1-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Meredith, Exh. RMM-12T at 23:13-18 and 46:19-23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Medina, Exh. CMM-2T at 1:19-20 and 2:1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> *Id.* at 16:13-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> See supra section XX.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Joint Testimony, Exh. JT-1T at 19:11-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Id. at 22:3-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> *Id.* at 22:21-23:7.

- 94 Staff witness McGuire notes that the Settlement includes two of Staff's three recommendations regarding equity. 109 McGuire notes the difficult questions that the Commission may need to address in the future regarding the application of equity standards to system-wide investments for this multi-state utility, 110 but explains that requiring a DEA for Washington-situs assigned investments is a substantial improvement from current practice and will set the Company up for success in this area. 111
- TEP witness Stokes notes that the Settlement provides for a "robust equity review of disconnection policies" and that, overall, the Settlement resolves many of the issues raised in TEP's response testimony, such as enhancing the LIBA and creating a language access plan. 113
- NWEC witness McCloy likewise supports the Settlement. She observes that "generational equity should be at the forefront of the Commission's mind with regard to all of Washington's investor-owned utilities' ownership of coal generation assets." McCloy explains that the Settlement's "removal of Colstrip related capital costs from the revenue requirement, and the establishment of a Coal-fired facilities tracker is an acknowledgement of this generational equity concern" and consistent with Commission orders for other utilities. 115
- In its Brief, Public Counsel argues that the Settlement should be rejected because what it finds are inequitable impacts of the proposed rate increase and the proposal to increase the basic charge for single family home customers. <sup>116</sup> Public Counsel's arguments are discussed in more detail below.
- Commission Determination. While the Commission has concerns with the Company's limited presentation on equity issues in its direct filing, the Settlement incorporates a number of recommendations from the non-Company parties. It sufficiently considers and shows progress on equity issues and should be accepted as consistent with the public interest.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> *Id.* at 26:8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Id. 27:16-28:5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> *Id.* at 32:7-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> *Id.* at 30:9-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> *Id.* at 36:21-23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> *Id.* at 37:3-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Public Counsel Settlement Brief pp. 12, 21.

- This is the first rate case filed by the Company since the enactment of RCW 80.28.425, which allows the Commission to consider several factors when determining whether the proposed tariff revision is in the public interest. These include environmental health impacts, greenhouse gas emission reductions, health and safety concerns, economic development, and equity to the extent such factors affect rates, services, and practices of an electric company.<sup>117</sup>
- The Commission has provided further guidance on equity in a previous Commission order, <sup>118</sup> and by its adoption of the principles of equity identified by the Washington State Office of Equity. <sup>119</sup> The Commission has emphasized that to "ensure the Commission's decisions do not continue to contribute to the ongoing systemic harms, we must apply an equity lens in all public interest considerations going forward." <sup>120</sup>
- The Commission intends to provide further guidance for regulated companies and other interested parties in pending Docket A-230217. Some of the concerns raised by the parties, such as the application of equity standards to multi-state utilities, are more appropriately resolved in that general docket.
- Despite Public Counsel's arguments in this proceeding, the Settlement includes a number of provisions that address equity-related concerns and that warrant accepting the Settlement as reasonable and consistent with the public interest at this time.
- As PacifiCorp correctly observes, the Settlement includes two of Staff's three recommendations with regards to equity. 121 The Settlement adopts Staff witness Brewer's recommendations regarding developing a distributional equity analysis. 122 It also requires the Company to develop benefits and costs related to equity for use in its transmission and distribution capital planning. 123 As the parties engage in these collaborative discussions around assessing capital projects situs-assigned to Washington, we remind the parties that energy justice is focused in significant part on "ensuring that individuals

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> RCW 80.28.425(1).

 $<sup>^{118}</sup>$  E.g., WUTC v. Cascade Natural Gas Corporation, Docket UG-210755, Order 09, ¶ 55 (August 23, 2022) (2021 Cascade GRC Order).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> RCW 43.06D.020(3)(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> 2021 Cascade GRC Order ¶ 55. State law defines "equity lens" as providing consideration to those characteristics for which groups of people have been historically, and are currently, marginalized to evaluate the equitable impacts of an agency's policy. See RCW 43.06D.010(4). See also RCW 49.60.030.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> PacifiCorp Settlement Brief ¶ 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> *Compare* Settlement ¶ 18 *with* MAB-1T at 25:11-12, 29:15-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Id. at 29:15-17.

have access to energy that is *affordable*, safe, sustainable, and affords them the ability to sustain a decent lifestyle." As energy prices become more volatile, it becomes ever more important for the Company to act prudently to avoid over-reliance on market purchases, to invest in sufficient resources that meet the requirements of the Clean Energy Transformation Act (CETA), and to pursue available funding to ensure customers benefit from the IRA/IIJA. By requiring a focus on energy justice in the Company's Washington-situs capital projects, as well as in capital planning, the Settlement addresses equity-related concerns.

- The Settlement also adopts several of TEP's proposals from witness Stokes' response testimony, such as enhancing the LIBA, developing a language access plan, and enhancing the low-income weatherization program. These terms all weigh in favor of approving the Settlement. To the extent the Commission has concerns with PacifiCorp tracking customer data by ZIP code, rather than census tract, we address this issue in Section II.D below.
- We agree with Staff witness McGuire that equity and low-income customer issues are "separate matters with distinct legal requirements" that should not be conflated. The equity "lens" is applied broadly to proposed tariff revisions, 127 including the selection of distributed energy resources, transmission planning, and other investments. Low-income customer programs are subject to specific requirements, 129 separate and apart from an equity analysis.
- 106 Yet the legislature has also emphasized that equity requires consideration of how rate increases affect the most vulnerable. In the context of CEIP filings, ensuring all customers benefit from the clean energy transition includes the "equitable distribution of energy and nonenergy benefits and the reduction of burdens to vulnerable populations and highly impacted communities." Energy Assistance should also be prioritized for customers with the highest energy burden. <sup>131</sup> These statutory provisions are not directly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> 2021 Cascade Order ¶ 56 (emphasis added).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Compare Settlement ¶ 19-24 with Stokes, Exh. SNS-1T at 21:9-28:20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Joint Testimony, Exh. JT-1T at 28:6-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> *E.g.*, 2021 Cascade GRC Order ¶ 55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> See, e.g., In the Matter of Puget Sound Energy's 2021 Clean Energy Implementation Plan, Docket UE-210795 Order 08 ¶¶ 109, 304 (June 6, 2023).

 $<sup>^{129}</sup>$  E.g., RCW 80.28.425(2) (requiring minimum increases to low-income energy assistance programs following residential rate base increases).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> RCW 19.405.060(1)(c)(iii).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> See generally RCW 19.405.120.

# DOCKETS UE-230172 and UE-210852 (consolidated) ORDER 08/06

**PAGE 29** 

at issue in this Order. But given this broader statutory context, the Commission's equity "lens" naturally focuses on energy assistance programs, disconnection practices, and other low-income customer issues. The fact that the Settlement in this case includes several terms focused on low-income customers deserves significant weight as we consider the Settlement.

Public Counsel argues that the Settlement fails to provide an equity analysis of the 107 proposed rate increase and the proposed increase to the basic charge for single-family home customers. 132 However, the Commission's equity work is still in its early stages. We have addressed equity primarily in terms of capital planning, low-income customer issues, participatory funding, and the core tenets of energy justice. The Commission has not at this time required that proposed rate increases or changes in rate design must be accompanied by an equity analysis or else be subject to refund, as Public Counsel suggests. Nor have we provided guidance on what such an analysis might involve. Given the circumstances, we find it far more reasonable and consistent with the public interest to require the Company to work with the other parties to develop for its next general rate case an equity framework, a DEA, and a cost/benefit analysis, as the Settlement requires. 133 As Company witness McVee noted at the hearing, the Settlement establishes a process for the Company to incorporate equity more fully into its decision making going forward, and it is a recognition that there is more to do as a utility for addressing inequity in its service territory. 134 This strikes us as a more reasonable and practical approach given the evolving nature of these issues.

We also touch on Staff's request for additional guidance on equity in its Brief. Staff asks whether "prior efforts to improve equity are irrelevant when determining whether the rate plan meets the equity standard in RCW 80.28.425." Staff also asks "if a utility is required by law to take action, and that action appears to improve equity, should that action be considered when determining whether the IOU has met the equity requirements for an MYRP?" These are valid but difficult questions that go to the Company's burden to demonstrate that its general rate case is consistent with the expanded public interest standard set forth in RCW 80.28.425(1), the Commission's consideration of performance based regulation mechanisms under RCW 80.28.425(7), and the extent to which the Commission should consider equity questions in general rate cases as opposed to Clean Energy Implementation Plan (CEIP) filings. We agree that the expanded public

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Public Counsel Settlement Brief pp. 11-22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Settlement ¶ 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> McVee, TR 207:14-24, 208:16-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Staff Settlement Brief ¶ 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> *Id*. ¶ 26.

interest standard under RCW 80.28.425(1) generally gives the Commission broad discretion to consider social, economic, and environmental impacts of general rate case filings, which include more than mere compliance with existing legal requirements, but this broad discretion should also be informed by careful deliberation in our pending equity docket, A-230217, and our performance based regulation docket, U-210590.

We caution that our analysis has focused on the Settlement, rather than the Company's presentation in its direct and rebuttal testimony. In the Company's direct testimony, the Company proposed a number of significant rate design changes, such as increasing the basic charge for single family residences but not for multi-family. Although the Company noted it consulted with the EAG, the Company did not provide any transcripts of EAG meetings or copies of its presentations to the EAG on these issues. Nor did the Company provide significant analysis of how this proposal might affect customers in its service area, which may include a large number of low-income customers in single family homes. The Company's other examples of equity-focused work, such as transmission work on Yakama land or building a new headquarters in Utah, seem to have only a tenuous connection to concepts of energy justice. As an overall matter, the Company's direct filing did not demonstrate that the Company sought to incorporate principles of equity into its capital planning process in a way that meets our expectations.

In its rebuttal filing, the Company provided a more detailed analysis of how its proposed rate design would impact named communities. However, the Commission expects regulated companies to set forth their proposed tariff revisions and supporting justifications in direct testimony, rather than rebuttal testimony. We consider the Company's rebuttal analysis in this case given the emerging nature of these issues in Commission proceedings, but the Company should not rely on this consideration in the future.

In sum, the Settlement places the Company on an appropriate path to more fully evaluate equity issues in future filings. It also includes a number of terms enhancing the LIBA program and providing other benefits over time for low-income customers. We conclude

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> E.g., Meredith, Exh. RMM-1T at 11:17-12:16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> The Commission encourages the Company and the EAG members to reconsider whether providing transcripts of EAG meetings would be helpful to the regulatory process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> See Brewer, Exh. MAB-1T at 16:3-9 (disputing the Company's claim that its work with the Yakama Tribe reflected the application of equity principles).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> E.g., WAC 480-100-640.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> See Meredith, Exh. RMM-12 at 33:15-16.

that the Settlement sufficiently considers equity and that it is consistent with the public interest.

# C. Whether the Settlement's proposed Rate of Return is consistent with the Public Interest

A utility's cost of capital has three main components: capital structure, return on equity, and cost of debt. Taking all these factors into account, it is possible to describe the utility's overall rate of return (ROR), also known as the weighted average cost of capital (WACC). In this case, the Settling Parties "agree to an overall rate of return of 7.29 percent" and that "the specific return on equity, cost of debt, and capital structure shall remain unspecified." The Commission considers whether this ROR is consistent with the public interest and whether it results in fair, just, reasonable, and sufficient rates. We consider the Settlement together with the Supporting Testimony and all other relevant evidence in the record. Because the Settlement's overall ROR of 7.29 represents a negotiated compromise between the Settling Parties' positions, we turn to the Parties' prefiled testimony on each of the cost of capital components.

#### **Direct Testimony**

- Company witness Ann E. Bulkley analyzes cost of capital using the Discounted Cash Flow (DCF), Capital Asset Pricing Model (CAPM), and other models with data through January 2023. Bulkley's analysis results in a recommended range of 9.90 percent to 11.0 percent, and a proposed Return on Equity (ROE) determination of 10.3 percent.
- Bulkley argues the Company's request is warranted based on current and expected levels of elevated inflation and interest rates that have resulted in utility dividend yields being less appealing to investors than government bonds. Bulkley highlights changes in interest rates and inflation since the Commission last authorized the ROE at 9.5 percent. At the decision date for the 2020 rate case, interest rates (30-year T bond yield) were 1.64 percent with inflation at 1.28 percent, and as of January 2023 were 3.70 and 6.42 percent respectively. Additionally, Bulkley testifies that Moody's recently downgraded the outlook for the utility industry to negative. 146

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> Settlement ¶ 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-1Tr at 4:21-23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> *Id.* at 3:13-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> *Id.* at 18:15-19, 19 at Figure 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> *Id.* at 6:6-20.

- Bulkley contends the Company's risk profile may be adversely affected by regulatory decisions that impact cash flows from delayed or under recovery of necessary investments, a ROE below other companies with comparable risk, and regulatory mechanisms that are less favorable than those of other jurisdictions (*i.e.*, the current PCAM structure at issue in this proceeding).<sup>147</sup>
- Bulkley selects 17 proxy companies using the following parameters:
  - consistently pay quarterly cash dividends;
  - investment grade long-term issuer ratings;
  - analysis by more than one utility industry analyst;
  - positive long-term earnings growth rates by more than one analyst;
  - own regulated generation assets;
  - derive at least 40 percent of generation from owned generation;
  - derive at least 60 percent of total operating income from regulated operating income;
  - derive at least 60 percent of total regulated operating income from regulated electric operating income; and
  - not party to an acquisition transaction during the analytic period. 148
- Generally, the DCF model attempts to estimate the opportunity cost of shareholders, or the cost of equity, based on the expected growth in dividends for a utility. This model requires one to calculate a dividend yield and growth rate. Bulkley uses the current annualized dividend and average closing stock prices of the proxy group over a 30-, 90-, and 180-day period as of January 31, 2023, to determine the dividend yield component. Bulkley relies on long-term growth rates from Zacks Investment Research, Thompson First Call, and Value Line. These inputs result in a ROE range (based on averages) between 8.17 and 10.45 percent. However, Bulkley argues that utility stocks are expected to underperform with long-term government bonds anticipated to exceed utility yields, thereby indicating that the Commission should consider multiple models in its

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> *Id.* at 48:12-16, 54:17-55:5, 58:1-4, 67:10-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-1Tr at 27:10-24. Bulkley excludes Hawaiian Industries, Inc., due to their geographical isolation. Bulkley, Exh. No. AEB-1Tr at 28:2-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> *Id.* at 34:2-35:15. Bulkley adjusted the annualized dividend yield to account for the varying quarters the proxy companies increase their quarterly dividends.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> *Id.* at 36, Figure 7.

ROE interpretation,<sup>151</sup> as done in the Cascade Natural Gas Corporation 2020 rate case in Docket UG-200568.<sup>152</sup>

- The CAPM introduces a measure of risk (beta) to cost of capital analysis and requires one to determine a risk-free rate, beta coefficient, market risk premium, and expected market return. In determining the risk-free rate, Bulkley relies on three sources for the proxy companies: (1) the current 30-day average yield on 30-year U.S. Treasury bond, (2) average projected 30-year U.S. Treasury bond yield for Q2 of 2023, and (3) the average projected 30-year Treasury bond yield for 2024 through 2028. To establish the beta, Bulkley uses the Bloomberg and Value Line beta coefficients for the proxy companies based on the Standard and Poor's 500 (S&P 500) and New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) respectively. Bulkley calculates the expected market return of 12.5 percent using the same methodology in the DCF model but based on the S&P 500 companies. Those inputs produce a market risk premium range of 8.60 to 8.79 percent and a subsequent CAPM ROE range of 10.33 percent to 11.38 percent. 155
- 119 Bulkley finds other models reach similar results. She determines that the risk premium (RP) analysis, which adds a risk premium to the yield on a company's long-term debt assuming the company's return on equity will be greater than the return on company bonds, results in a recommended ROE range of 10.23 percent to 10.32 percent. The Expected Earnings (also known as the Comparable Earnings) analysis, which uses the return earned on book equity investments by companies of comparable risk as a measure of a fair return, results in a range of 11.25 percent (mean) and 11.31 percent (median). The ECAPM model "addresses the tendency of the 'traditional' CAPM to underestimate the cost of equity for companies with low beta coefficients such as regulated utilities." Bulkley finds this model results in an ROE range of 10.87 percent to 11.66 percent.
- 120 Company witness Nikki L. Kobliha provides testimony in support of the Company's requested hypothetical capital structure. Kobliha recommends a capital structure of 48.72

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> *Id.* at 36:7-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> *Id.* at 33:1-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> *Id.* at 38:4-9. Those percentage are 3.71, 3.82, and 3.9 percent respectively.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> *Id.* at 38:11-20. Bulkley also considers an additional analysis but those results fall within the same range so is not further detailed here.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> *Id.* at 39:2-10, 41:15-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> *Id.* at 43:3, 45:2-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> *Id.* at 47:6-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> *Id.* at 41:3-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> *Id.* at 40:2-6, 41:16-17.

**PAGE 34** 

percent long-term debt, 0.01 percent preferred stock, and 51.27 percent common stock equity. 160 Company witness Bulkley provides a comparison of equity ratios using their proxy group which ranged from 45.95 percent to 61.06 percent in support of the Company's proposed structure. 161 Combined with the Company's requested ROE of 10.3 percent, this results in an overall rate of return (ROR) of 7.60 percent. 162

- 121 Kobliha does not include short-term debt in the proposed capital structure for three reasons. First, Kobliha argues the significant variability in short-term debt balances with periods of a zero balance. Second, Kobliha contends that during the previous two rate proceedings short-term debt had "no practical impact." Finally, the Company submits that it is entering a period of major clean energy investment and contends including short-term debt in the capital structure double counts the financing in rate base and construction work in progress. 164
- The Company believes it is necessary to maintain the equity component at a minimum level of 51 percent to maintain its current credit rating and provide the lowest financing costs for the necessary investments in clean energy, which Kobliha argues ultimately benefits customers through the cost of capital component of rates. <sup>165</sup>
- 123 Kobliha provides the Company's current credit ratings as shown below: 166

	Moody's	Standard & Poor's
Senior Secured Debt	A1	A+
Senior Unsecured Debt	A3	A
Outlook	Stable	Stable

Bulkley testifies that regulated utility sector rating outlooks are currently negative for both Moody's and S&P given current economic challenges and negative cash flows

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> Kobliha, Exh. NLK-1Tr at 2, Table 1. This is based on a five-quarter average for the 12-month period ending Dec. 31, 2024, with actual costs through Jun. 30, 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-1Tr at 69:14-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> Kobliha, Exh. NLK-1Tr at 2, Table 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> *Id.* at 3:5-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> Kobliha, Exh. NLK-1Tr at 3:15-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> *Id.* at 4:8-13, 4:16-22, 11:3-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> *Id.* at 7, Table 2. Kobliha also notes the stand-alone credit rating for PacifiCorp was recently downgraded by S&P from 'a' to 'bb+' but submits that this does not impact the Company's "Excellent" issuer credit rating or business risk classification. Kobliha, Exh. NLK-1Tr at 15:1-5.

associated with capital spending requirements.<sup>167</sup> Further, Bulkley contends that it is appropriate for the Company's equity ratio to increase based on the same economic factors and capital spending needs to meet the requirements of CETA as compared to the proxy group risk profiles.<sup>168</sup>

#### Response Testimony

- Staff witness David C. Parcell recommends an ROE of 9.5 percent based on the lower end of their modeling range. Parcell argues this recommendation appropriately recognizes the reduced risk of a MYRP and the gradualism principle. Further, Parcell notes this recommendation is for year one of the MYRP as the Company did not provide the data "necessary to perform [cost of capital] analysis for the second year...," as requested by Staff through four Data Requests. Parcell performs an economic assessment of five factors to support their modeling inputs. These factors are: the level of economic activity; the stage of the business cycle (considering five full cycles); the level of inflation; the level and trend of interest rates; and current and expected economic conditions. <sup>171</sup>
- However, Staff witness Parcell's economic testimony primarily relies on their perspective on current and expected inflation and interest rates, arguing that "consensus forecasts of inflation have been in a declining range from about 3.75 percent made in 2022 to 2.4 percent in the early portions of this year...These forecasts of declining rates [are] relevant in the context of the MYRP which considers future levels of property, capital expenditures and capital costs...." Further, Parcell contends investors consider this information and therefore, "any perceived impacts of inflation and interest rates are already incorporated in stock and other security prices and as a result, an analysis of the current COC...." Finally, Parcell considers the Company's recent credit rating

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-1Tr at 70:6-8, 71:4-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> *Id.* at 74:6-10, 68:6-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> Parcell, Exh. DCP-1T at 4:19-5:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> Parcell, Exh. DCP-1T at 2:7-11. See DCP-20 through 23 (Staff Data Requests 15, 77, 78, 79). The Company responded to the first request arguing the information was highly confidential. However, in the final three Data Requests, the Company responded it was unable to provide the information due the downgrade in the Company credit rating outlook.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> *Id.* at 8:14-20. *See also* DCP-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> *Id.* at 15:4-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> *Id.* at 16:14-17.

downgrade but argues this revised rating remains above most electric utilities, including PSE and Avista. 174

- Parcell selects 15 proxy companies to use in their cost of capital analysis based on the following criteria:
  - Market 'cap' of \$1 billion to \$30 billion; 175
  - Common equity ratio 40% to 60%;
  - Value Line Safety of 1 or 2;
  - Moody's or S&P's bond ratings of A or BBB; and
  - Currently-paid dividends and no reduction in dividends in the past five years.<sup>176</sup>
- Parcell uses the current annualized dividend rate and quarterly average stock prices for May through July 2023 to determine the yield component of Staff's DCF analysis. <sup>177</sup> To determine the growth rate, Parcell uses five growth indicators: (1) the five-year average earnings retention for 2018 through 2022 from Value Line; (2) the five-year average historic growth rate in Earnings Per Share (EPS), Dividends Per Share (DPS), and Book Value Per Share (BVPS) from Value Line; (3) projected earnings retention growth from Value Line for 2023, 2024, and 2026 through 2028; (4) a combination of historical EPS, DPS, and BVPS for years 2020 through 2022 with projections from 2026 through 2028; and (5) the five-year consensus projected EPS growth from First Call and Zacks. <sup>178</sup> Parcell contends these data appropriately characterize information considered in investor decision making. <sup>179</sup>
- Staff's DCF analysis results in recommended ROE range between 7.4 and 9.9 percent. Parcell recommends the high end of the mean and median results (9.6 9.9 percent) with a mid-point of 9.75, "result[ing] in a favorable DCF ROE result for the proxy group." 180

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> *Id.* at 19:15-20:19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> Parcell calculates a hypothetical market cap for PacifiCorp of \$17 billion to base the market cap range when selecting the proxy group. This calculation is based on PacifiCorp's 2022 book value of \$10.7 billion and a general market-to-book ratio for electric utilities of 160 percent. *See* Parcell, Exh. DCP-8 note.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> Parcell, Exh. DCP-1T at 32:19-33:4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> Id. at 34:13-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> *Id.* at 35:13-30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>179</sup> *Id.* at 36:1-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> *Id.* at 37:5-10.

- In responding to the Company's results, Parcell criticizes Bulkley's DCF analysis for exclusive reliance on the highest growth rate for EPS (ignoring two other growth rates) implying investors are only considering the best-case scenario when making their decisions. Further, Parcell reasons that if all growth rates are considered in Bulkley's DCF analyses the results are better aligned with Staff's analysis (8.17 percent to 10.53 percent). <sup>181</sup>
- In determining the risk-free rate for a CAPM analysis, Parcell relies on a three-month average yield for the 20-year U.S. Treasury Bond for the period of May through July 2023. <sup>182</sup> To establish the beta coefficient, Parcell uses the Value Line betas for each proxy company. <sup>183</sup>
- Parcell develops the market risk by comparing the annual ROEs for the S&P 500 companies with the 20-year U.S. Treasury bond yield which results in a differential average of 7.8 percent for the period 1978 through 2022. 184 Additionally, Parcell calculates the differential of the total returns for the S&P 500 and long-term government bonds, which results in an arithmetic and geometric mean of 6.4 percent and 4.9 percent respectively. Finally, Parcell uses the average of all three results to determine an expected risk premium of 6.4 percent. 185
- This analysis results in Parcell's finding of a CAPM ROE of 9.75 percent based on this midpoint of the mean and median results, 9.7 and 9.8 percent respectively. <sup>186</sup> Finally, Parcell argues that current Federal Reserve monetary policy gives weight to the CAPM in consideration of determining ROE in this proceeding. <sup>187</sup>
- Parcell disagrees with Bulkley's CAPM results primarily because they utilize the Company's DCF results as an input which relied exclusively on the highest EPS growth rate and therefore overstates the resulting ROE. 188 Additionally, Staff disputes Bulkley's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> *Id.* at 38:3-39:1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> *Id.* at 40:12-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> *Id.* at 40:21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> *Id.* at 8-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> *Id.* at 41:8-42:3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> *Id.* at 42:9-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> Id. at 42:20-43:6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> *Id.* at 44:1-7.

use of the ECAPM on the basis it "arbitrarily ignores the actual betas of the proxy utilities and, instead, assigns hypothetical betas to them." <sup>189</sup>

- In completing Staff's Comparable Earnings (CE) analysis, Parcell asserts their analysis using market-to-book (M/B) ratios creates a "market test" and therefore overcomes criticism that past earnings do not correlate to future expectations for cost of capital. <sup>190</sup>
- Parcell assesses realized ROEs and M/B ratios for both their proxy group and unregulated companies using the S&P 500. For the ROEs, Parcell considers both a historical period (2002 through 2020) and two ranges of projected data using the years 2021 through 2024 and 2026 through 2028 separately. The mean and median results are shown below.

Table 4: Parcell's ROE and M/B Analysi
--

	Proxy Group	S&P 500
<b>Historic Periods ROE</b>		
Mean	9.2 - 9.3	12.4 - 14.2
Median	9.2 - 9.3	
Historic M/B		
Mean	147 - 162	275 - 288
Median	143 - 156	
<b>Current Period ROE</b>		
Mean	9.3 - 10.1	
Median	9.0 - 9.5	

Parcell testifies their CE analysis confirms that regulated firms (proxy companies) are less risky than the S&P 500 and therefore relies only on the proxy group results to formulate Staff's CE recommendation. Parcell contends the CE results support an authorized ROE of no greater than 9.0 to 9.5 percent, as this range provides a favorable environment for financial integrity as M/B ratios substantially exceed 100 percent at that rate. <sup>193</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> *Id.* at 44:19-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> *Id.* at 46:2-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> *Id.* 46:18-47:5; DCP-12 at 1. Parcell's historical year groupings are not consistent between the proxy group and S&P 500 due to the available data for ROEs from Value Line (includes 2021 and 2022 in the "current business cycle" of 2009-2020 for their proxy group). There is also no explanation for the exclusion of 2025 from the data set.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Id. at 47:11-48:8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> *Id.* at 48:20-49:9.

- Staff disagrees with Bulkley's Expected Earnings approach as it relies only on Value Line's expected return on equity for the Company's proxy group without any consideration of the book value, which Parcell argues is embedded in rate of return regulation and investors' investment consideration. <sup>194</sup> Parcell also notes the majority of the Company's proxy group are holding companies and that the ROEs for these holding companies "are substantially higher than the authorized ROEs for electric utilities." <sup>195</sup>
- Parcell relies on a shorter assessment period than the Company, using authorized ROEs of electric utilities from 2012 through 2022, but further restricts their analysis to 2012 through 2019 as, Parcell contends, interest rates were similar to recent (pre-COVID) levels and single A-rated utility bonds for the same period. However, Parcell includes an adjustment to take into consideration the lag between the interest rate included in preceding analyses and when the ROE decisions were entered. Additionally, Parcell testifies the results of that initial historical analysis are not appropriate based on current yields. Therefore, Parcell accepts Bulkley's inverse relation assumption between risk premium and interest rates and performs an additional adjustment to account for this relationship. These calculations result in a ROE range of 10.0 percent to 10.25 percent.
- Parcell provides several criticisms of the Company's Risk Premium analysis, including that Bulkley uses too long of an analysis period (1992- January 2023), relies on 30-year U.S. Treasury bonds that do not reflect more recent Federal Reserve policies, and ignores risk differences (diversification, deregulation, prevalence of favorable regulatory mechanisms) that have impacted utility risk.<sup>200</sup> Further, Parcell argues Bulkley's regression analysis "does not properly capture the current relationship between authorized ROEs and interest rates, as it assumes that there are no factors other than interest rates that impact risk premiums over the study period going back to 1992."<sup>201</sup>
- With regards to the Company's capital structure, Parcell recommends the Commission use the Company's capital structure from the 2015 general rate case, in Docket UE-152253, in which the structure was fully litigated, as it "is similar to recent actual ratios

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> *Id.* at 49:17-50:10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> *Id.* at 50:18-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> *Id.* at 53:10-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> *Id.* at 53:10-54:10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> *Id.* at 55:16-56:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> *Id.* at 55:19-56:18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> *Id.* at 51:8-52:4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> *Id.* at 52:22-53:2.

and is consistent with capital structure of other utilities...provid[ing] a balance of safety and economy."<sup>202</sup> Parcell accepts the Company's cost of long term debt and preferred stock and uses the Company's actual cost of short-term debt as of December 31, 2022.<sup>203</sup> Staff's recommended capital structure combined with its recommended ROE results in an overall ROR of 7.09 percent.<sup>204</sup>

- J. Randall Woolridge completes the cost of capital analysis on behalf of Public Counsel relying on the DCF and CAPM models with a resulting ROE range of 9.15 percent to 9.40 percent. Woolridge recommends the Commission authorize a ROE of 9.25 percent in this proceeding.<sup>205</sup>
- Woolridge disagrees with the Company's risk assessment based on recent and current market conditions. Woolridge believes long-term interest rates are expected to remain stable, with current rates lower than the peak in October 2022, combined with a current inverted yield indicating likelihood of a near-term recession which would further depress interest rates. <sup>206</sup> Further, Woolridge argues the Company's credit ratings are better than the average of both Public Counsel and the Company proxy groups. <sup>207</sup> Finally, like Staff, Woolridge argues some of Bulkley's identified risks are already embedded in the Company's credit rating. <sup>208</sup>
- Public Counsel witness Woolridge utilizes a proxy group containing 24 companies, which includes Bulkley's proxy group with the exception of Otter Tail Corp. Woolridge's proxy group criteria include the company: (1) receives at least 50 percent of revenues from regulated electric operations as reported in its SEC Form 10-K Report; (2) is classified by Value Line Investment Survey as a U.S.-based electric utility; (3) holds an investment-grade corporate credit and bond rating; (4) has paid a cash dividend for the past six months, with no cuts or omissions; (5) was not involved in an acquisition of another utility, and was not the target of an acquisition; and (6) has analysts' long-term growth rate forecasts available from Yahoo! Finance, S&P Cap IQ, and/or Zacks.<sup>209</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> *Id.* at 30:18-19, 20, 31:15-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> *Id.* at 31:20-32:3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> *Id.* at 59:16-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> Woolridge, Exh. JRW-1T at 4:15-5:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> *Id.* at 5:13-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> *Id.* at 6:4-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> *Id.* at 9:11-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> *Id.* at 23:2-11.

- To perform a DCF analysis, Woolridge uses the midpoint of their dividend yield calculation, which relies on the current annual dividend and the 30-day, 90-day, and 180-day average stock prices for Public Counsel's proxy companies. Woolridge then applies an adjustment to compensate for the dividend changes over the course of the year. <sup>210</sup>
- In determining the growth factor, Woolridge completes their analysis using data sets comprised of historic, projected, and internal growth rates. The historic growth rates for EPS, DPS, and BVPS include two periods, the past 5 and 10 years, which result in an average median of 4.3 percent. The projected growth rate considers Value Line as well as "Wall Street Analysts" (Yahoo! Finance, Zacks, S&P Cap IQ) which result in median range of 4.0 to 6.0 percent and 5.6 to 6.0 percent respectively. For the internal growth rate, Woolridge relies on Value Line's average projected retention rate and return on shareholder's equity with a median of 4.0 percent. While the entirety of the analysis produces a range from 4.0 to 6.0 percent, Woolridge more heavily weighs the Value Line and Wall Street Analysts, but Woolridge believes the upward bias of these forecasts must be considered. Woolridge thus determines the appropriate range is 5.0 percent to 5.8 percent and the resulting midpoint of 5.4 percent.<sup>211</sup>
- Public Counsel ultimately arrives at a recommended DCF ROE of 9.30 applying the dividend yield and growth rate factor. Woolridge testifies the DCF result is more heavily weighted in their analysis, saying that due to the "relative stability of the utility business, the DCF model provides the best measure of equity-cost rates for public utilities... [while] the CAPM provides a less reliable measure of a utility's equity cost-rate because it requires an estimate of the market-risk premium." 213
- Woolridge finds two faults with Bulkley's DCF analysis. First, Woolridge argues Bulkley errs in relying solely on EPS growth rates as the DCF model is a dividend growth model with overly optimistic rates. Woolridge bases this argument on their own analysis of EPS versus actual from 1985 through 2022, and an independent study from 2008 that evaluated the accuracy of Value Line's EPS growth rate forecasts over a 30-year period. Second, Woolridge dismisses Bulkley's claim that the DCF model understates the cost of equity. Based on Bulkley's assertion, Woolridge argues that if utility stocks

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> *Id.* at 40:2-41:6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> *Id.* at 47:18-50:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> *Id.* at 51:4-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> *Id.* at 35:17-36:6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> *Id.* at 69:5-70:8.

are overvalued and prices will decline in the future then the forecast should be for negative returns which is not presented in the Company's analysis or testimony. <sup>215</sup>

- In determining the risk-free rate for a CAPM analysis, Woolridge uses the 30-year U.S. Treasury bond yield. Woolridge relies on Value Line for their proxy group to establish the beta coefficient. To determine the risk premium component, Woolridge's analysis uses a vast data set (over 30 studies and sources) with varying timeframes. However, Woolridge testifies they rely most heavily on recent studies by Fernandez, Damodaran, Kroll, and KPMG. Relied-upon studies indicate a range of 4.0 6.0 percent with Woolridge selecting 5.50 percent for the risk premium in the CAPM analysis. Using the inputs above, the calculated ROE for Woolridge's CAPM analysis is 9.15 percent.
- Like Staff's cost of capital witness Parcell, Woolridge finds fault with Bulkley's reliance on projected EPS growth rate from the DCF analysis as an input into the CAPM analysis.<sup>222</sup> Further, Woolridge argues the resulting expected market return of 12.5 percent is "excessive and unrealistic...and assumes that the return on the U.S. stock market will be more than 20 percent higher in the future than it has been in the past."<sup>223</sup> Woolridge then argues that short-term EPS results cannot be sustained over the long-term including a historical linkage between Gross Domestic Product (GDP) and EPS.<sup>224</sup>
- Woolridge wholly rejects the ECAPM analysis stating the model has "not been theoretically or empirically validated in refereed journals." Further, witness Woolridge argues that even if an ECAPM analysis is considered, there is "no empirical justification" for the utilization of adjusted betas as employed by Bulkley.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> *Id.* at 70:11-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> *Id.* at 54:1-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> *Id.* at 57:9-11; JRW-8.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>218</sup> Woolridge, Exh. JRW-1T at 60:5-23. JRW-5 represents all identified studies over the past 20 years which provides a median risk premium of 4.83 percent. JRW-6 represents all identified studies from JRW-5 restricted to 2010-current resulting in a median risk premium of 5.34 percent.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> *Id.* at 64:7-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> *Id.* at 64:3-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> *Id.* at 65, Table 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> *Id.* at 72:13-22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> *Id.* at 73:8-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> *Id.* at 76:6-89:16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> *Id.* at 71:21-22.

- In responding to Bulkley's alternative Risk Premium model, Woolridge argues there is an inappropriate mismatch due to relying on historical ROE and Treasury yield to determine a forward-looking risk premium. Next, Woolridge contends the Company's model does not appropriately reflect investor behavior and likely contains authorized ROEs from settlements rather than fully litigated rate cases. Further, Woolridge argues those authorized ROEs are in excess of what is required by investors as evidenced by stocks sold above book value for the past decade and ROEs that have not declined in sync with declining capital costs during the past four decades. Finally, Woolridge compares Bulkley's high-end result of 10.32 with more recently authorized ROEs averages between 9.54 and 9.66 in 2022 and through the first half of 2023 respectively. Property of the past for the past for decades.
- Finally, Public Counsel recommends the Commission completely disregard Bulkley's Expected Earnings analysis, because this accounting-based methodology does not measure investor return requirements. Woolridge contends the expected earnings approach ignores capital markets. It assumes ROEs are related to investors' market opportunities, but investors cannot purchase common stock at book value. It is therefore not determined by competitive markets.
- ORC Settlement and accepts the Company's proposed preferred stock and long-term debt cost rates. Woolridge opines the Company's equity ratio is not comparable to the proxy group's average equity ratio, which is lower and therefore represents higher financial risk. Considering Public Counsel's ROE recommendation of 9.25 percent, this results in an overall ROR of 6.97 percent.
- On behalf of AWEC, Lance D. Kaufman provides cost of capital testimony based on the DCF model, CAPM, and ECAPM. Kaufman's analysis results in a recommended ROE range of 8.50 percent to 9.50 percent and contends the midpoint (9.0 percent) is an appropriate ROE based on the Company's risk profile, market conditions, and investor behavior.<sup>233</sup> AWEC uses the Company's proxy group to perform their modeling.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> *Id.* at 90:7-91:8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> *Id.* at 91:11-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> *Id.* at 92:2-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> *Id.* at 92:5-93:19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> *Id.* at 4:11-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> *Id.* at 25:8-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> *Id.* at 4:10-5:5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Kaufman, Exh. LDK-1CT at 2:21-3:4.

- Kaufman contends that current market conditions support AWEC's recommendation to reduce the Company's authorized ROE in this proceeding. Refuting Company witness Bulkley, AWEC references its Data Request 021 in which the Company confirms its ability to attract sufficient capital from 2009 through January 2023.<sup>234</sup>
- Additionally, Kaufman argues that the Company has provided no evidence that it is unable to attract capital. In fact, the Company's proposed increase in capital ratio above existing levels demonstrates an "investor appetite" for the *existing* ROE. <sup>235</sup> Furthering this argument, Kaufman believes the proxy companies have excessive authorized ROEs as evidenced by an average market-to-book ratio greater than one since 1992, with current levels the highest over the period. <sup>236</sup>
- Kaufman highlights the inherent bias of expert witness testimony in rate case proceedings and provides testimony detailing a third-party tool providing eight models as a neutral resource. However, Kaufman then finds fault with three of the models and recommends eliminating them from consideration. Yet, Kaufman notes that if the Commission decides to rely on the full set of independent models, it should only use the aggregated data. <sup>238</sup>
- For a DCF analysis, Kaufman uses annualized dividend and average stock prices for the proxy group but updates the data with information as of August 26, 2023, from Yahoo! Finance.<sup>239</sup> Kaufman references recent research that Value Line projections are "overly optimistic" and therefore, while including forecasts to determine the high-end of the growth rate range, also incorporates historical data.<sup>240</sup> AWEC's analysis differs from the Company's in several other significant ways.
- First, Kaufman looks at three periods (10-year, 20-year, 28-year) using the Value Line Growth Rates to determine a median range of 3.7-6.0 percent.<sup>241</sup> Second, like Staff,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> *Id.* at 24:4-5. The Commission notes the Company's response in Data Request 021 states their witness had not conducted the requested research.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> Kaufman, Exh. LDK-1CT at 24:6-7. Kaufman references the Averch-Johnson effect which is the tendency of regulated companies to engage in excessive capital investment, beyond optimal efficiency, to expand the volume of profits.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> *Id.* at 25:4-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> *Id.* at 31:1-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> *Id.* at 31:13-33:5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> *Id.* at 4:7, 7:19; LDK-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> *Id.* at 8:12-9:6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> *Id.* at 11. Table LK-3.

Kaufman relies on the geometric mean arguing it is a more illustrative calculation but then introduces a Monte Carlo simulation using historic EPS growth rates over 28 years for each of the proxy companies in determining their median growth rate of 3.9 percent. Further, based on inverted bond yield curves, Kaufman believes inflation rates will decrease and growth rates will converge with the GDP rate. Therefore, Kaufman argues their growth rate is reasonable as it closely aligns with the U.S. Congressional Budget Office's forecasted long-term economy growth rate of 3.5 percent.

- AWEC's DCF analysis provides a recommended ROE range of 8.79 percent to 9.46 percent.<sup>245</sup>
- In determining the risk-free rate for a CAPM analysis, Kaufman relies on a projected three-month average for the 30-year Treasury bond yield using Q3 2023 through Q4 2024. 246 Kaufman computes a beta coefficient by performing a linear regression using S&P 500 monthly returns over a five-year period for each proxy company. 247 However, they also complete a second analysis using unadjusted betas from Bloomberg. AWEC's market return is based on S&P data. The risk premium is calculated by using the average of the Company's risk premium (8.03 percent) and an implied premium calculated by Damodaran, a professor at NYU, as of January 2023 (5.94 percent). This results in a market risk premium of 6.98 percent and a recommended ROE range of 8.0 percent to 9.02 percent.
- Kaufman criticizes Bulkley's reliance on adjusted betas from Bloomberg and Value Line which either add weight toward the market beta of "1" or rounds to five percent with an undisclosed upward adjustment, respectively. 252 AWEC's witness argues this is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> *Id.* at 9:4-9, 11 at Table LK-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> *Id.* at 8:7-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>244</sup> *Id.* at 11:10-12:4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> *Id.* at 7:13-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> *Id.* at 12:16; LDK-4 at column 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> *Id.* at 12:18-13:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> *Id.* at 12:10-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> *Id.* at 13:1. The Commission assumes that any differences in AWEC's market return data using the same source as PacifiCorp is due to the timing difference of utilized data. For reference, the Company's market return on direct was 12.5 percent.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> *Id.* at 20:15-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> Id. at 12:8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> *Id.* at 13:4-14.

inappropriate as "adjusting towards the market average will overrepresent the risk... [as any] adjustment should be made to the industry average."<sup>253</sup> In further support, Kaufman provides testimony that the current U.S. electric industry beta is 0.41, and provides a comparison table to illustrate why Bloomberg and Value Line betas are considered outliers when compared to the witness's own regression analysis and Zach's data sets.<sup>254</sup> Finally, Kaufman references an Oregon Public Utility Commission proceeding where they ruled against the utilization of adjusted betas.<sup>255</sup>

- Kaufman also criticizes the Company's Risk Premium analysis, using Value Line forecasts, as they are 30 to 100 percent higher than other estimates, <sup>256</sup> and subject to the same bias as the EPS forecasts utilized in the DCF analysis. <sup>257</sup>
- Kaufman uses the same ECAPM calculation method as the Company with the lower bound based on Kaufman's beta regression analysis and the upper bound using Bloomberg's unadjusted betas. This results in an ROE range of 8.77 percent and 9.53 percent. However, despite providing this analysis, Kaufman contends the ECAPM results should be given no weight for two reasons: (1) the model relies on statistical analysis from 1989 which may not represent today's markets; and (2) the analysis relies on industry averages rather than utility averages. 259
- AWEC recommends a capital structure of 51 percent common equity, 0.01 percent preferred stock, and 48.99 percent long-term debt, and uses the Company's proposed rates of 6.75 percent and 4.77 percent for preferred stock and long-term debt, respectively. <sup>260</sup> Combined with AWEC's recommended ROE of 9.0 percent, this results in a ROR of 6.93 percent. <sup>261</sup>
- Kaufman agrees with the Company's elimination of the short-term debt component to establish the hypothetical capital structure. However, AWEC recommends replacing the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> *Id.* at 14:3-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> *Id.* at 15:14-16: LDK-1CT at 14. Table LK-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> *Id.* at 15:10-11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> Kaufman, Exh. LDK-1CT at 16:8-10; LDK-1CT at 16, Table LK-6. AWEC recognizes that PacifiCorp does not use the Value Line forecasts directly but places a floor and ceiling (0-20 percent) for stocks.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> Kaufman, Exh. LDK-1CT at 17:7-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> *Id.* at 22:10-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> *Id.* at 23:3-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> *Id.* at 33:8-9, 34:19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>261</sup> *Id.* at 34:19-20.

short-term debt with only long-term debt to slightly mitigate the requested increase in the equity component.<sup>262</sup> Finally, Kaufman argues the capital structure is reasonable given the Company's control over dividend payments to its parent company.<sup>263</sup>

Walmart witness Alex J. Kronauer does not provide cost of capital modeling or make recommendations on the proposed capital structure but rather encourages consideration of four factors in determining a ROE in this proceeding. First, Kronauer estimates the requested change in ROE accounts for approximately 22 and 26 percent of the revenue requirement increase for rate year 1 and 2 respectively, encouraging this impact to customers be considered. Walmart contends this utility cost increase is then embedded in consumer product pricing. Second, Kronauer argues the Company will experience reduced regulatory lag with the proposed MYRP and the inclusion of provisional plant. The third factor identified by Walmart is the significant departure from recent ROEs approved by this Commission. Referencing proceedings since 2020, Kronauer testifies the average authorized ROE is 9.42 percent. Similarly, Kronauer recommends the Commission consider authorized ROEs from other jurisdictions, and that while not bound by other jurisdictional decisions, the data points do provide a "general gauge of reasonableness" for consideration in this case. Second

Further, relying on S&P Global data from 2020 through a portion of 2023, Kronauer testifies that authorized ROEs range from 7.36 percent to 11.45 percent inclusive of 127 electric investor-owned utilities. If the Commission were to authorize the Company's proposed request of 10.3 percent, Kronauer offers, the Company would have the fourth highest ROE of vertically integrated utilities nationwide.<sup>269</sup>

### Rebuttal and cross-answering testimony

On rebuttal, Company witness Bulkley updates their analysis with data through September 30, 2023.<sup>270</sup> The updated models result in a recommended ROE range of 8.86

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> *Id.* at 33:14-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> *Id.* at 34:13-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> Kronauer, Exh. AJK-1T at 8:6-7, 9:5-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> *Id.* at 5:19-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> *Id.* at 6:12-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> *Id.* at 10:5-6. The Commission notes several of those rate cases were settlements and did not fully litigate cost of capital.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> *Id.* at 14:5-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> *Id.* at 11:13-12:19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-15T at 2:6-7.

percent to 11.44 percent.<sup>271</sup> Despite testimony claiming an increase in the cost of equity since the Company's direct filing, PacifiCorp decreases its ROE request from 10.3 to 10.0 percent.<sup>272</sup> Additionally, Bulkley applies their methodology to other parties' models and provides alternative outcomes for consideration.

- While providing extensive testimony refuting parties' modeling and their criticisms of the Company's results, witness Bulkley primarily argues the other parties' recommendations are "directionally inconsistent...given current market conditions." Bulkley maintains that elevated interest rates and recent underperformance of utility stocks are the primary factors that both support the Company's revised request and refute other parties' perspectives of current and near-term market conditions. Bulkley cites various Analyst forecast articles and Federal Reserve statements and projections to support their position. Paper Specifically responding to Staff witness Parcell's argument that an ROE of 9.50 percent is consistent with recent rate proceedings for Avista and PSE, Bulkley contends this position overlooks market changes since the summer of 2022 and should be disregarded.
- In responding to Walmart witness Kronauer's general ROE recommendations, Bulkley argues that customer impact and affordability should not be considered in determining a Company's ROE. Rather, he says, the determination should be based on investor required return based on market analysis. <sup>276</sup> Further, Bulkley testifies that customer impacts "...can be addressed via other regulatory mechanisms and programs (*e.g.*, low-income assistance programs). <sup>277</sup>
- Bulkley revises the proxy group used for rebuttal by removing Otter Tail Corporation and including Pinnacle West Capital Corporation based on their direct filing proxy group parameters. The Company takes issue with the proxy groups utilized by Staff and Public Counsel but ultimately testifies that "our respective cost of equity models are largely not a function of proxy group differences, but rather methodological

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> See Bulkley, Exh. AEB-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-15T at 3-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> *Id.* at 7:21-23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup> *Id.* at 12:1-15:6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> *Id.* at 20:18-21:19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>276</sup> *Id.* at 8:8-11-9:1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>277</sup> *Id.* at 8:12-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> *Id.* at 22:7-11. Otter Tail Corporation derives less than 60 percent of revenues from regulated operations and Pinnacle West Capital Corporation now has positive growth rates.

differences...[a]s a result, while I note my disagreements with their proxy group, I will not further discuss those issues."<sup>279</sup>

- In response to Public Counsel, Bulkley argues the use of projected DPS and BVPS is not the appropriate basis to determine the growth rate. Bulkley contends dividends are impacted not only by earnings but also management fiscal policy and therefore are not as relevant as EPS growth projections. Further, Bulkley opposes reliance on a single analytical source as used by Public Counsel. Finally, Bulkley expresses concern that Woolridge makes the final determination for growth rate "based on their own judgement."
- While AWEC witness Kaufman, like the Company and Staff, relies on projected EPS growth rates, Bulkley criticizes the use of a Monte Carlo simulation in their DCF model. In addition to being "non-traditional and inconsistent with the approach of other witnesses...it is greatly affected by the analytical period...and the market events that occurred within that period." Bulkley points to Kaufman's exhibit LDK-4 to illustrate the volatility in growth rate using the Monte Carlo simulation. <sup>281</sup>
- Bulkley also responds to other parties' criticisms of the Company's DCF analysis. First, Bulkley dismisses Parcell's judgement regarding the use of the highest growth rate by arguing analysts have differing views of individual companies. Second, the Company refutes other parties' claims that projected EPS growth rates are upwardly biased by providing several references that support Bulkley's claim that bias is no longer a significant issue and that FERC opinions have consistently confirmed projected EPS as a reliable methodology.<sup>282</sup>
- Witness Bulkley disagrees with Staff's CAPM modeling for four reasons: (1) dependence on historical market risk premium; (2) reliance of the geometric mean; (3) use of total return instead of income-only return for long-term government bonds;<sup>283</sup> and (4) failing to recognize the inverse relationship between interest rates and market risk premium.<sup>284</sup> Additionally, the Company argues that Public Counsel's and AWEC's analyses suffer

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-15T at 25:17-20.

 $<sup>^{280}</sup>$  *Id.* at 35:6-14. The events specifically referenced are the Global Financial Crisis of 2007/2008 and COVID-19 pandemic.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> *Id.* at 35:17-36:5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>282</sup> *Id.* at 38:16-42:10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> Bulkley provides a reference to *Morningstar Inc*. from 2010 that provides: "The income return is thus used in the estimation of the equity risk premium because it represents the truly riskless portion of the return." Bulkley, Exh. AEB-15T at 47:15-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> *Id.* at 44:5-6, 45:6-17.

from the same deficiency as Staff's in that they fail to recognize the inverse relationship between interest rates and market risk premium. Simply stated, Bulkley's argument is that CAPM is a forward-looking analysis and historical realized returns do not indicate future market expectations, interest rates of long-term government bonds, or monetary policy to address inflation. 86

- Further, Bulkley discredits the market risk premium used by Woolridge by citing a caveat provided by the survey's author which states, "the survey cannot be interpreted as the required equity premium of the market nor of a representative investor." Finally, Bulkley criticizes Kaufman's use of unadjusted betas in their analysis highlighting that all other cost of capital witnesses in this proceeding applied adjusted betas as an appropriate methodology. Bulkley testifies that Kaufman relies on an outdated Oregon Public Utility Commission proceeding from over 20 years ago related to the telecommunications industry to support their use of an unadjusted beta. <sup>288</sup>
- Bulkley does not agree with Kaufman's ECAPM results for the same reasons as the CAPM model (unadjusted beta and market risk premium inputs). Further, Bulkley testifies that AWEC's results are "inconsistent with currently authorized ROEs for vertically integrated electric utilities nationally..."
- The non-Company cost of capital witnesses, except for Walmart which does not provide specific analysis, claim the ECAPM model is not appropriate to determine the cost of capital in this proceeding. Both Staff and Public Counsel base their arguments on the adjusted betas utilized by the Company, while AWEC argues the fundamental validity of the model. In response, Bulkley argues the ECAPM adjusted beta serves a different purpose from the CAPM adjusted beta in that "the ECAPM does not account for the tendency of beta to trend toward 1.00."<sup>291</sup> Finally, Bulkley references literature and other jurisdictions' decisions regarding both the appropriateness and acceptance of utilizing adjusted betas in the ECAPM analysis.<sup>292</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>285</sup> *Id.* at 52:4-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>286</sup> *Id.* at 44:20-45:5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>287</sup> *Id.* at 53:13-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>288</sup> *Id.* at 54:14-55:7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>289</sup> *Id.* at 63:11-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> *Id.* at 63:15-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> *Id.* at 64:24-25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>292</sup> *Id.* at 68:3-70:2.

- While Bulkley disagrees with Parcell's Risk Premium analysis, specifically the exclusion of data for 2020-2021, Bulkley submits that Staff's results are consistent with the Company's requested ROE and indicates, "to limit the contested issues, I will not address witness Parcell's Risk Premium analysis." <sup>293</sup>
- However, the Company does respond to parties' criticism of Bulkley's Risk Premium analysis. Bulkley dismisses Staff's critique because Parcell accepts the Company's relationship assumption between risk premium and interest rate changes, and therefore Bulkley refers to Parcell's argument regarding the coefficient of the regression analysis as "disingenuous." <sup>294</sup>
- Responding to Public Counsel, Bulkley disagrees with witness Woolridge's claims that the Risk Premium methodology does not measure investor behavior, and that regulatory agencies consistently approve ROE in excess of the cost of capital. First, Bulkley argues that the market and investors respond directly to the authorized ROE and that interest rates are considered in determining the ROE.<sup>295</sup> Additionally, Bulkley believes that Public Counsel's position to discard the Risk Premium results is contradictory as they rely on the same ROE data to support their modeling results, generally.<sup>296</sup> Bulkley also testifies that Public Counsel does not accurately portray the bond yields relied upon in the Company's Risk Premium analysis and provides references to direct and rebuttal exhibits that reflect analysis of both current and projected Treasury bond yields.<sup>297</sup> Finally, in response to Public Counsel's claim that authorized ROEs are in excess of the cost of capital, Bulkley argues that the legal requirement for regulatory commissions to determine rates that are fair, just, and reasonable means that regulatory commission decisions reflect the rate of return required by investors.<sup>298</sup>
- The Company believes Staff's CE analysis understates the future return expected by investors for several reasons. Specifically, Bulkley argues that Parcell improperly uses a backward-looking analysis over an extraordinarily long timeframe, does not consider the change in shares outstanding, and does not confirm the proxy companies meet their parameters over the entire period.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>293</sup> *Id.* at 71:4-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>294</sup> *Id.* at 72:10-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>295</sup> *Id.* at 72:17-2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> *Id.* at 73:3-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>297</sup> *Id.* at 75:6-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>298</sup> *Id.* at 75:14-21.

Responding to Staff's criticism that the Company does not consider M/B ratios, Bulkley testifies that Staff's analysis also did not adjust for M/B ratios in their own analysis. Public Counsel identifies a plethora of concerns with the Company's CE analysis. In response, Bulkley relies on the *Hope* and *Bluefield* standard and argues that "it is reasonable to consider the returns that investors expect to earn on the common equity of utilities in the proxy group as a benchmark ...that an investor will consider in determining whether to purchase shares in the company or seek alternative investments...." Further, Bulkley contends that Woolridge only cites weaknesses of the CE model and does not include its benefits.

While Staff and Public Counsel identify several concerns with the Company's assessment of its business and regulatory risk, Bulkley primarily focuses on Parcell's perspective that RCW 80.28.425 reduces regulatory lag and thereby reduces PacifiCorp's regulatory risk. In refuting this claim, Bulkley testifies that nearly half of the proxy group companies' rates are determined with an underlying fully or partially forecast test year.<sup>299</sup>

The Company maintains its proposed capital structure and provides testimony responding to Staff and Public Counsel. First, the Company addresses Staff witness Parcell's recommendation to utilize the capital structure decided from its 2015 GRC. Witnesses Bulkley and Kobliha argue that Staff provide no basis for this recommendation other than "maintain[ing] the status quo."300 Further, Kobliha reasons it is not necessary to incorporate short-term debt into the Company's capital structure as there is volatility in short-term debt balances and for its past two rate cases "had no practical impact on the cost of capital rounded to two decimal places."301 However, if the Commission determines it is appropriate to include short-term debt, Kobliha recommends that 0.73 percent of the capital structure be attributed to short-term debt, using the five-quarter forecast ending December 2024 with a weighted cost of 5.665 percent. 302

Bulkley and Kobliha also take issue with both Parcell's and Woolridge's equity ratio comparisons at the holding company level as they include a level of non-regulated debt. Bulkley identifies contradictory response testimony regarding the Expected Earnings analysis where Woolridge argues that proxy companies are not representative of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>299</sup> *Id.* at 83:4-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> *Id.* at 84:27-28; Kobliha, Exh. NLK-7T at 3:15-4:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>301</sup> Kobliha, Exh. NLK-7T at 6:2-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> *Id.* at 6:12-15; NLK-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>303</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-15T at 85:10-11; Kobliha, Exh. NLK-7T at 4:5-9. Kobliha also notes that ring-fencing provisions are in place to protect PacifiCorp from Berkshire Hathaway Energy's financial position. Kobliha, Exh. NLK-7T at 5:4-20.

rate-regulated utility activities.<sup>304</sup> Further, Kobliha criticizes Parcell's limited data set in determining an appropriate common equity ratio arguing the Company's data better represent a reasonable range.<sup>305</sup>

- Finally, Bulkley testifies that Woolridge relies on the market value for their DCF and CAPM analyses, but then relies on book value at the holding level for their capital structure recommendations. Bulkley argues this creates a mismatch and provides detailed testimony on the difference created, noting "th[is] results in the incorrect conclusion that a ROE reflecting the financial risk of the market value equity ratio would be sufficient to compensate investors for a much more highly levered capital structure based on book value."<sup>306</sup>
- Company witness Kobliha updates the cost of debt for a new series of long-term debt issued in May 2023 with the actual principal amount, terms, yield discount, and related actual and estimated issuance costs. Additionally, Kobliha updates prospective financing needs through the 2024 rate period for current forward treasury rates as of July 2023. These changes result in an increased weighted average cost of debt of 5.09 percent from 4.77 percent. The second series of the cost of debt of 5.09 percent from 4.77 percent.
- Public Counsel provides cross-answering testimony responding to Staff's ROE recommendation and supporting analyses.
- In cross answering testimony responding to Staff's recommendation and supporting analyses, Woolridge argues that Parcell's DCF analysis relies on the average dividend yield and highest growth rate while ignoring the mean and median for the entirety of the analysis. Woolridge views this as "an elementary statistical mistake," which Woolridge states Parcell acknowledges in their own testimony. Second, Woolridge renews the argument directed at the Company's analysis which relies on projected EPS growth rates as "overly optimistic and upwardly biased." 311

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>304</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-15T at 86:7-16 citing Woolridge, Exh. JRW-1T at 93:14-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>305</sup> Kobliha, Exh. NLK-7T at 4:9-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>306</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-15T at 89:21-90:4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>307</sup> Kobliha, Exh. NLK-7T at 2:7-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>308</sup> *Id.* at 1-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>309</sup> Woolridge, Exh. JRW-13T at 5:1-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>310</sup> *Id.* at 7:12-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>311</sup> Woolridge, Exh. JRW-13T at 5:15-6:14.

- In responding to Parcell's CAPM analysis, Woolridge contends the risk premium is artificially elevated based on the reliance on historical returns to measure future expectations, citing Duff & Phelps statements in support of this argument. Woolridge testifies the current Kroll recommended market risk premium is 5.50 percent, opposed to Parcell's historic analysis resulting in 6.40 percent.
- Woolridge also finds fault in Staff's Alternative Risk Premium analysis calling it "a model of his own making and interpretation," <sup>314</sup> as Parcell makes various subjective modifications. <sup>315</sup> As with Public Counsel's response to the Company's analysis, Woolridge renews their arguments that the Risk Premium approach "is a gauge of [C]ommission behavior and not investor behavior," <sup>316</sup> and that the ROE is overstated as it relies on other jurisdictions' ROE determinations that do not accurately reflect a decline in capital costs over the past four decades. <sup>317</sup>
- AWEC witness Kaufman recommends the Commission disregard Staff's Risk Premium analysis in determining the Company's ROE. Kaufman argues the model does not appropriately observe the *Hope* and *Bluefield* standard, is not representative of investor expectations, relies on historical data that is not representative of current conditions, and as it is based on Commission decisions is "a circular model with no basis.<sup>318</sup>

### Post-hearing briefs

In its Brief, PacifiCorp argues that the Settlement's ROR of 7.29 percent is "well within the reasonable range reflected in the Parties' testimony; it is nearly the mid-point between the Parties' high and low recommendation (7.6 and 6.927 percent) and is three basis points higher than Staff's recommendation."<sup>319</sup> The Company notes that capital costs

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>312</sup> *Id.* at 9:10-13, 10:16-11:22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>313</sup> *Id.* at 11:24-12:5. Kroll is a subsidiary of Duff & Phelps.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>314</sup> *Id.* at 13:10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>315</sup> *Id.* at 12:13-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>316</sup> *Id.* at 13:13-14. Emphasis in testimony.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>317</sup> *Id.* at 14:11-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>318</sup> Kaufman, Exh. LDK-6T at 11:7-12:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>319</sup> PacifiCorp Settlement Brief ¶ 13. It appears here that PacifiCorp is referring to the Settlement's ROR being three basis points higher than the mid-point of the range between 6.927 and 7.3 percent, rather than Staff's specific ROR recommendation of 7.09 percent.

have increased in recent years and that the Commission should approve a reasonable 12 basis point increase from the 7.17 ROR approved in its last GRC.<sup>320</sup>

- Staff does not address the Settlement's ROR at length in its Brief. Yet Staff notes that the Settlement's proposed revenue requirement over the two-year rate plan is \$10.4 million lower than that proposed in Staff's response testimony.<sup>321</sup>
- In its Brief, Public Counsel applies the Company's updated cost of debt in its rebuttal filing and accordingly adjusts its ROR recommendation from 6.97 percent to 7.13 percent. Public Counsel argues, however, that the rate increase proposed in the Settlement is unreasonably high and that the Commission should reduce the Company's ROR from 7.29 to 7.13 percent. Public Counsel argues that the "results only" nature of the Settlement on this point lacks transparency and is contrary to law and the public interest.
- 199 Commission Determination. Before considering the specific ROR proposed by the Settlement, we first address Public Counsel's argument that a results only settlement is unlawful or contrary to the public interest. The Commission has considered numerous results only settlements over the years, including several that include a results only ROR settlement provision. The Commission has previously held that a results only settlement "would be troubling only if unsupported by sufficient evidence that the agreed revenue requirement is fair, just, reasonable, and sufficient." For the reasons discussed below, we find Public Counsel's argument not persuasive.
- 200 While Public Counsel suggests a results only settlement is unlawful or contrary to the public interest, Public Counsel cites no legal authority in support of this proposition.
- Further, Public Counsel's argument appears inconsistent with longstanding precedent. In *Fed. Power Comm'n v. Hope Natural Gas*, the Supreme Court emphasized that "[u]nder the statutory standard of 'just and reasonable,' it is the result reached, not the method employed, which is controlling." The Commission is properly able to review the Settlement in light of the Supporting Testimony and the rest of the testimony and the evidence properly admitted into the record. Ultimately, the question is whether the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>320</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>321</sup> Staff Settlement Brief ¶ 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>322</sup> Public Counsel Settlement Brief at 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>323</sup> *Id.* at 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>324</sup> WUTC v. Avista Corporation d/b/a Avista Utilities, Dockets UE-190334, UG-190335, and UE-190222 Order 09 (March 25, 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>325</sup> Fed. Power Comm'n v. Hope Nat. Gas, 320 U.S. 591, 602 (1944) (Hope).

proposed rate increase and other specific terms of the Settlement are consistent with the public interest, not the method employed.

- In determining whether a settlement, including a results only settlement, is supported by or contrary to the public interest, considers all of the record evidence and the elements of the public interest identified in statute and through prior cases, and by the various parties to a proceeding. By statute, the Attorney General shall "represent and appears for" both the "people of the state of Washington" through Public Counsel and Commission Staff in these proceedings. Staff, Public Counsel, and intervening parties all play a crucial role in developing the record and representing various facets of the public interest in Commission proceedings. The conflict and competition between the parties sharpens the debate and develops the record on all issues, including the issue of the public interest.
- Public Counsel has several rights as a party opposed to the Settlement. This is equally true for a results only settlement. When Public Counsel focuses its opposition, as it has in this case, on the Settlement's proposed rate increase and other Settlement terms, the Commission is able to fully consider Public Counsel's opposition as we consider whether the outcome is in the public interest. 328
- Thus, we reject Public Counsel's argument that a results only Settlement is, by its nature, contrary to law or contrary to the public interest. We turn to considering the Settlement's proposed overall rate of return, or ROR.
- In *Hope*, the United States Supreme Court recognized that rates for regulated monopoly utilities must incorporate a fair rate of return that is comparable to returns investors would expect to receive on other investments of similar risk, sufficient to assure confidence in the utility's financial integrity, and adequate to attract capital at reasonable costs. <sup>329</sup>
- When the Commission is presented with a results only settlement that only specifies an overall ROR, such as the present case, the Commission is still able to evaluate the proposed ROR and determine whether it results in fair, just, reasonable, and sufficient

<sup>326</sup> RCW 80.01.100. Accord RCW 80.04.510.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>327</sup> WAC 480-07-740(3)(c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>328</sup> See WUTC v. Avista Corporation d/b/a Avista Utilities, Dockets UE-220053 & UG-220054, Order 11/05 (January 30, 2023) ("An effective opposition to a Settlement with a results-only revenue requirement must focus, as the Commission must, on the Settlement and on the results-focused revenue requirement in order to be persuasive.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>329</sup> Hope, 320 U.S. at 603. See also Bluefield Water Works & Improvement Co. v. Pub. Serv. Comm'n of W. Virginia, 262 U.S. 679 (1923).

rates. <sup>330</sup> Pursuant to *Hope*, "it is the result reached, not the method employed, which is controlling."

In this case, the Settlement proposes a ROR of 7.29 percent. As PacifiCorp observes, this ROR "appropriately reflects increased capital costs since the Commission last set the Company's rate of return at 7.17 percent in December 2020." Bulkley testifies, for instance, the Company's request is warranted based on current and expected levels of elevated inflation and interest rates which have resulted in utility dividend yields being less appealing to investors. Additionally, Bulkley testifies that Moody's recently downgraded the outlook for the utility industry to negative.

Furthermore, we observe that the Company updated its cost of debt in its rebuttal filing. The cost of capital had remained a litigated issue, each of the non-Company parties would likely have increased their ROR recommendations from those in their response testimony. In fact, as the single party opposing the Settlement and updating its position, Public Counsel acknowledges that the updated cost of debt increased its ROR recommendation 16 basis points, from 6.97 to 7.13 percent. This also weighs in favor of the Settlement's proposed ROR.

We consider Public Counsel's arguments that the Company's ROR should be set lower at 7.13 percent. In particular, we consider Public Counsel's position, which largely depends on witness Woolridge's recommendations. PacifiCorp witness Bulkley argues that the non-Company parties' recommendations are "directionally inconsistent...given current

Order 05 (November 25, 2014) (noting that the parties "undertook extensive negotiations," that the discussions "produced a reasonable balancing of interests," and that the Commission accepted the proposed overall ROR that did not specify individual cost of capital elements). *See also WUTC v. Avista Corporation d/b/a Avista Utilities*, Dockets UE-110876 and UG-110877 Order 06 (December 16, 2011) (accepting a settlement that proposed an overall ROR of 7.62 percent for booking certain construction expenses and compliance filings without specifying cost of capital elements).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>331</sup> *Hope*, 320 U.S. at 602.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>332</sup> PacifiCorp Settlement Brief ¶ 13 (citing *WUTC v. PacifiCorp, dba Pac. Power & Light Co.*, Docket Nos. UE-191024, UE-190929, UE-190981, UE-180778 (consolidated), Final Order 09/07/12 at 2 (Dec. 14, 2020)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>333</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-11; Bulkley, Exh. AEB-1Tr at 18:15-19, 19 at Figure 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>334</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-1Tr at 6:6-20.

<sup>335</sup> Kobliha, Exh. NLK-7T at 1-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>336</sup> See Public Counsel Settlement Brief. ¶

market conditions."<sup>337</sup> Bulkley also focuses on "methodological differences" between the parties' cost of capital models. Bulkley argues, for example, that the use of projected DPS and BVPS is not the appropriate basis to determine the growth rate, noting that there is "significant academic research" demonstrating that EPS growth rates are more relevant. Bulkley expresses concern that the growth rate Woolridge uses for their constant growth DCF analysis is based on their "own judgment." Bulkley also undermines the market risk premium used by Woolridge by citing a caveat provided by the survey's author which states, "the survey cannot be interpreted as the required equity premium of the market nor of a representative investor." Bulkley's testimony on these issues was not refuted by any persuasive evidence, and we decline to reject the Settlement or to condition our acceptance based on Public Counsel's cost of capital testimony.

Based on all the evidence in the record, we find that the Settlement's proposed ROR of 7.29 percent is consistent with the public interest and results in rates that are fair, just, reasonable, and sufficient. We therefore agree with the Settling Parties that the proposed ROR should be accepted as lawful, supported by an appropriate record, and consistent with the public interest.

# D. Whether the Commission Should Require PacifiCorp to Report on Additional Metrics

- The Settlement Agreement identifies specific performance measures that PacifiCorp must track and report in meeting the requirements of RCW 80.28.425, and it provides that the Company must investigate the costs of providing affordability data at the census tract level and to provide this information in its next general rate case.<sup>342</sup>
- After reviewing the record testimony and evidence, including the Settlement Agreement and Settlement Testimony, and for the reasons discussed below, we condition our acceptance of the Settlement on the Company (1) reporting on additional performance metrics and (2) evaluating the costs of tracking data at the census track level on a more expedited basis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>337</sup> Bulkley, Exh. AEB-15T at 7:21-23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>338</sup> *Id.* at 25:17-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>339</sup> *Id.* at 29:1-31:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>340</sup> *Id.* at 31:6-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>341</sup> *Id.* at 53:13-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>342</sup> Settlement Agreement. ¶ 28.

#### **Testimony**

The parties to the proceeding propose a variety of performance measures, as required by RCW 80.28.425. In its initial testimony, the Company proposes performance measures based on the Commission ordered metrics in the 2022 Avista and PSE rate case orders. However, witness McVee testifies the Company excludes the energy burden related metrics due to the lack of immediately available data and requirement to retain a contractor for reporting. Additionally, McVee proposes to modify one of the earnings metrics (Operating Revenues for Return divided by Total Rate Base) and would only track affordability measures by ZIP code. Further, the Company claims certain metrics are not available on a Washington-allocated basis and provides designations for each metric of Total Company, Washington-allocated, or not applicable. Additional nature and that they would not be informative or provide sufficient insight into PacifiCorp's performance. The Company's proposed performance measures are identified in Table 5 below.

#### 214 Table 5: PacifiCorp Proposed Performance Measures

Topic	Measure/Calculation	Basis	Rationale
Operational Efficiency	O&M Expense <i>divided</i> by Operating Revenue	Washington Allocated	PacifiCorp believes that Washington-allocated amounts are more relevant to assess performance under the MYRP.
	Operating Revenue divided by AMA Total Rate Base and	Washington Allocated	PacifiCorp believes that Washington allocated amounts are more relevant to assess

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>343</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-1T at 30:8-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>344</sup> *Id.* at 31, Table 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>345</sup> *Id.* at 31:2-4.

	Operating Revenue  divided by EOP Total  Rate Base		performance under the MYRP.	
	Current Assets divided by Current Liabilities	Total company	N/A	
Earnings	Operating Revenues for Return divided by Total Rate Base	Washington Allocated	PacifiCorp believes this measure provides a more informative metric to compare to the authorized rate of return.	
	Retained Earnings divided by Total Equity	Total Company	N/A	
	Average Annual Bill Impacts (by zip code)	N/A	N/A	
Affordability	Average Annual Bill divided by Average Median Income (by zip code) <sup>346</sup>	N/A	N/A	

The Company suggests performance measure reporting as part of its annual Commission Basis Report (CBR) filing on a calendar year basis for both years of the MYRP. McVee testifies the Company intends to submit historical information for baseline purposes, similar to the Avista and PSE cases, in a compliance filing 60 days after the final order in this proceeding.<sup>347</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>346</sup> Staff classifies this performance measure as an Energy Burden metric. McGuire, Exh. CRM-1T at 50:8-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>347</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-1T at 32:2-9.

- Staff does not contest the modification to the earnings metric for operating revenues, or the designated basis for the metric calculations (*i.e.*, Total Company versus Washington-allocated). However, Staff witness McGuire contests the Company's exclusion of the census tract data and the elimination of the two energy burden performance measures. Regarding the census tract data, McGuire submits the Company has already made efforts to gather customer information by census tract, offering the June 2022 Washington Energy Burden Assessment. Herther, McGuire argues that incremental costs for new reporting requirements are not a sufficient reason to eliminate metrics the Commission already identified as "important performance measures that it would like to track," referencing the 2022 Avista and PSE rate case orders. Finally, Staff emphasizes census tract data is currently proposed in the Commission's PBR policy proceeding. The state of the commission of the earning metric for operating revenues, or the design of the commission of the commission.
- McGuire does not propose additional performance measures within this proceeding. Staff believes the additional metrics agreed to in the recent Avista and PSE settlements are not essential for the Commission at this stage of PBR implementation and considers the PBR policy proceeding in Docket U-210590 a more appropriate venue to contemplate additional performance measures. However, McGuire does not foreclose the possibility of supporting another parties' potential proposal if the "parties are able to clearly articulate how the proposed metric will be used to measure utility performance." 352
- Public Counsel supports the eight performance measures submitted in its direct testimony. However, witness Crane emphasizes that those measures should be incremental and not replace any existing metrics required by the Commission. Further, Public Counsel recommends the Commission order the Company to include any performance measures adopted in the PBR policy docket during the pendency of the MYRP. Finally, Public Counsel finds it reasonable for the Company to report on the same metrics ordered in the Avista and PSE 2022 rate proceedings for comparison purposes. The suppose of the Avista and PSE 2022 rate proceedings for comparison purposes.
- TEP witness Bradley Cebulko recommends the Commission order a total of 69 performance measures in this proceeding; the 10 metrics the Commission ordered in the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>348</sup> McGuire, Exh. CRM-1T at 51:3-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>349</sup> *Id.* at 51:21-52:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>350</sup> *Id.* at 51:17-19; 52:13-16 (internal citations omitted).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>351</sup> *Id.* at 52:16-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>352</sup> *Id.* at 53:4-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>353</sup> Crane, Exh. ACC-1T at 32:21-33:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>354</sup> *Id.* at 33:4-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>355</sup> *Id.* at 33:3-4; 33:14-9.

Avista and PSE 2022 rate proceedings, and 59 additional metrics relating to either the settled Avista and PSE measures or the four regulatory goals in the PBR policy proceeding. Cebulko argues the Company is legally mandated to report measures for each regulatory goal and believes it necessary for the Commission to establish a "portfolio of metrics that holistically measure the utility's performance during the MYRP."<sup>356</sup>

- Cebulko references the public interest standard of fair, just, reasonable, and sufficient rates (affordability), the requirement to provide safe and reliable service (resilient, reliable, and customer focused system), and CETA requirements for equity (equity in utility operations) and environmental stewardship (environmental improvements) as the legal basis for requiring performance metrics for each PBR regulatory goal. Further, TEP argues the Company need not wait until the Phase 1 policy statement is issued before instituting performance measures for the four regulatory goals. Finally, Cebulko recommends the Commission utilize the proposed performance measures in prudency determinations. The proposed performance measures in prudency determinations.
- TEP, like Staff, is not persuaded by PacifiCorp's proposal to omit the energy burden metrics based on arguments of unavailable data or the incremental cost of hiring an outside consultant to support such a request. Specifically, witness Cebulko argues CETA requirements to ensure the equitable distribution of energy and nonenergy benefits and reduction of burden to vulnerable populations and Highly Impacted Communities are inapposite to the Company's proposal. TEP posits the only way for the Commission to know whether it is meeting these requirements is by tracking these types of metrics. Therefore, the Company is not relieved of this obligation simply because it has not historically tracked this information. Cebulko also points to the same 2022 Energy Burden Assessment as Staff to support the Company's ability to gather such data. Cebulko submits that the Company has not evaluated the magnitude of the cost for an outside consultant to assist with this data reporting.
- While TEP does not recommend a calculation methodology for each performance measure, Cebulko recommends the Commission "require the Company to work with rate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>356</sup> Cebulko, Exh. BTC-1T at 9:10-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>357</sup> *Id.* at 9:16-10:11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>358</sup> *Id.* at 11:7-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>359</sup> *Id.* at 15:1-2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>360</sup> *Id.* at 12:10-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>361</sup> *Id.* at 12:15-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>362</sup> *Id.* at 13:5-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>363</sup> *Id.* at 12:19-13:2; *See* BTC-3 for TEPs Data Request 031.

case parties to develop calculations and a reporting timeline for each of the metrics...and make a responsive filing within 45 days of the Final Order."<sup>364</sup>

- On rebuttal, Company witness McVee agrees with Staff witness McGuire's position that any further performance metrics be considered within the context of the Commission's PBR proceeding. However, McVee opposes the Staff and TEP recommendation to require tracking energy burden and affordability metrics by census tract. McVee renews the argument from their direct testimony that census level tracking will incur additional costs and "is not yet convinced that these costs would be justified at this time and may be better analyzed once all parties have more experience with the data currently available." If the Commission requires this level of analysis, the Company requests cost recovery of those expenditures.
- The Company opposes TEP's recommendation to include the additional metrics required in the Avista and PSE 2022 proceedings or in the PBR proceeding. First, McVee disagrees with TEP's argument that there is a legal mandate for requiring those measures. Second, McVee argues that the Commission specifically noted, in the previous GRC proceedings, that the performance measures from those settlements were non-precedential. Third, McVee views the PBR proceeding objectives and measures as under development. McVee argues the TEP recommended measures do not consider the Company's multi-jurisdictional operations. McVee
- McVee also takes issue with Public Counsel's recommendation requesting the Commission order the Company to comply with any performance measures resulting from the PBR proceeding. McVee argues, "it is premature for the Commission to mandate compliance with performance measures that have not yet been adopted."<sup>370</sup>
- McVee proposes in rebuttal testimony that the Company report on the following eight performance metrics (or performance measures) tracked on a ZIP-code basis:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>364</sup> *Id.* at 15:5-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>365</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-2T at 55:3-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>366</sup> *Id.* at 53:19-54:5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>367</sup> *Id.* at 54:5-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>368</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-2T at 50:16-51:14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>369</sup> *Id.* at 54:13-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>370</sup> *Id.* at 56:5-11.

Table 6: PacifiCorp's Proposed Performance Measures<sup>371</sup>

Topic	Measure	Total-Company or Washington- Allocated	Outcome
Operational Efficiency	O&M Total Expense <i>divided</i> by Operating Revenue	Washington Allocated	Assesses how much expense was incurred for every dollar earned. Results at 1.00 or greater might reflect reduced efficiency in controlling O&M spending
	Operating Revenue divided by AMA Total Rate Base and	Washington Allocated	Assesses efficient use of rate base to generate revenue. Results less than 1.00 or excessively low results might reflect reduced efficiency in utilizing rate base to generate revenue
	Operating Revenue divided by EOP Total Rate Base	Washington Allocated	Assesses efficient use of rate base to generate revenue. Results less than 1.00 or excessively low results might reflect reduced

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>371</sup> *Id.* at 47:17 (Table 7).

			efficiency in utilizing rate base to generate revenue.
	Current Assets divided by Current Liabilities	Total company	Assesses liquidity of current assets covering current liabilities. Results less than 1.00 might reflect issues or concerns with liquidity.
Earnings	Operating Revenues for Return <i>divided</i> by Total Rate Base	Washington Allocated	Assesses the amount of operating [revenues] in comparison with total rate base.
	Retained Earnings divided by Total Equity	Total company	Assesses the amount of earnings retained by a company compared to its total equity. Excessively low or high deviations might indicate that the company is paying out more earnings than reinvesting or that the company is retaining more than it needs, respectively. This metric will require baseline information to

PAGE 66

			understand reinvesting and payout patterns.
Affordability	Average Annual Bill Impacts (by Zip code)	N/A	Assesses the average annual residential bill impacts to better understand, over time and by location, the affordability of residential rates using the same average energy usage from year to year for better comparability over time.
Energy Burden	Average Annual Bill divided by Average Median Income (by Zip code)	N/A	Assesses the average energy burden of residential customers over time and by location. Results greater than 6 percent indicate energy burden concerns.

### Settlement and Supporting Testimony

- In addition to the metrics proposed in PacifiCorp's rebuttal testimony and identified in Table 6 above, the Settlement requires the Company to report on the following metrics:
  - Average annual bill for the Washington residential class by zip code.

- Percentage of LIBA program funding dispersed to Washington customers.
- Washington-allocated net-plant-in-service per customer.
- Washington-allocated O&M per customer.
- Change in average annual price per megawatt-hour for the residential class as compared to inflation.<sup>372</sup>
- The Settlement also requires PacifiCorp to investigate the costs of providing affordability data at the census tract level and to provide this information in its next general rate case. <sup>373</sup>
- 229 **Commission Determination.** We find it reasonable to condition our acceptance of the Settlement on (1) the Company investigating the costs of providing census tract data on a more expedited timeline and (2) requiring the Company to report on 14 additional metrics.
- Pursuant to RCW 80.28.425(7), the Commission must, by law, "determine a set of performance measures that will be used to assess a gas or electrical company operating under a multiyear rate plan." We construe the statute as providing the Commission relatively broad discretion to approve performance metrics.<sup>374</sup>
- In this case, the Settlement incorporates eight performance metrics proposed in the Company's rebuttal testimony and requires the Company to report on an additional five metrics, originally proposed by TEP.<sup>375</sup> Under the Settlement, the Company will report on these metrics as part of its annual Commission Basis Report filing.<sup>376</sup> The Company will also submit a compliance filing in this docket within 60 days of the entry of this Order providing historical baseline data for the years 2019 through 2023.<sup>377</sup> These

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>372</sup> Settlement ¶ 27.

 $<sup>^{373}</sup>$  *Id.* ¶ 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>374</sup> The Commission and the parties frequently use the terms "performance measures," "performance metrics," and "metrics" interchangeably.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>375</sup> Settlement ¶ 28. See also PacifiCorp Settlement Brief ¶ 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>376</sup> The Settlement does not directly address the reporting of metrics, but we construe paragraph 24 of the Settlement as adopting McVee's proposal in both direct and rebuttal testimony that these will be reported in annual Commission Basis Report Filings. *Compare* Settlement ¶ 24 *with* McVee, Exh. MDM-2T at 47:11-13. *Accord* McVee, Exh. MDM-1T at 32:2-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>377</sup> The Settlement does not directly address the reporting of baseline historical data, but we again construe the Settlement in light of the Company's proposals for reporting of performance metrics as set forth in McVee's testimony. *See* McVee, Exh. MDM-1T at 32:7-9.

metrics are focused on operational efficiency, Company earnings, affordability, and energy burden.

The Commission has two primary concerns with the Settlement provisions on performance measures. First, the Settlement allows PacifiCorp, until the filing of its next general rate case near the end of a two-year rate plan, to investigate the costs of providing affordability data at the census tract level.<sup>378</sup> This is an excessive amount of time merely to investigate the costs of obtaining data. The Company has already provided some analysis at the census tract level in its 2022 Energy Burden Assessment,<sup>379</sup> and the Commission has already required PSE and Avista to report data at the census tract level.<sup>380</sup> We find it reasonable and appropriate to condition our acceptance of the Settlement on PacifiCorp investigating these costs on a more expeditious timeline:

#### **CONDITION:**

PacifiCorp must investigate the costs associated with providing affordability and energy burden data at census tract level and submit that information to the Commission as a compliance filing by the end of RY 1 under the MYRP approved by this Order.

- In carrying out this task, it would be appropriate for PacifiCorp, after submitting its revised tariff sheets for RY1, to consult with its LIAC on the appropriate considerations and next steps for obtaining affordability and energy burden data at the census track level.
- Second, we find that PacifiCorp should be required to report on a limited number of additional metrics. In developing performance measures, the Commission may consider several factors including, but not limited to, service reliability, clean energy or renewable procurement, demand side management expansion, and attainment of state energy and emissions reduction policies. The Settlement's proposed metrics focus on operational efficiency, Company earnings, affordability, and energy burden. In effect, the Company proposes to adopt eight of the 10 metrics the Commission imposed on the PSE and Avista rate case settlements. However, the Commission imposed 10 additional metrics on PSE and Avista in the context of settlements requiring metrics on numerous other issues. While we wish to avoid imposing an excessive number of metrics, it is reasonable to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>378</sup> See id. ¶ 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>379</sup> McGuire, Exh. CRM-1T at 51:21-52:2. *Accord* Stokes, Exh. SNS-1T at 5:3-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>380</sup> *Id.* at 52:6-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>381</sup> RCW 80.28.425(7).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>382</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-1T at 30:2-10.

require PacifiCorp to track additional data reflecting other factors noted in RCW 80.28.425(7), such as reliability, the deployment of renewable resources, the fair compensation of utility employees, and the equitable distribution of benefits and reduction of burdens. Tracking a broader range of information would also allow for more informative comparisons between utilities.<sup>383</sup> The Company should therefore track and report on a limited number of additional metrics originally proposed by TEP witness Cebulko, as follows.

#### **CONDITION:**

In addition to the metrics identified in the Settlement and rebuttal testimony, PacifiCorp must track and report the following 14 metrics in its annual Commission Basis Reports:

- Total revenue occurring through riders and associated mechanisms not captured in the MYRP;
- Number and percentage of households with a high-energy burden (>6 percent), separately identifying known low-income, vulnerable populations, and highly impacted communities;
- Average excess burden per household;
- Residential arrearages by month, measured by location (zip code) and demographic information (known low-income customers, vulnerable populations, highly impacted communities, and all customers in total);
- Number and percentage of residential electric disconnections for nonpayment by month, measured by location (zip code) and demographic information (for known low-income, vulnerable populations, highly impacted communities, and all customers in total):
- Number and percentage of low-income customers who participate in bill assistance programs; <sup>384</sup>
- Percentage of utility energy efficiency program spending that benefits highly impacted communities and vulnerable populations;
- Percentage of utility spending on demand response, distributed energy resources, and renewable that benefits highly impacted communities and vulnerable populations;
- Percentage of utility electric vehicle program spending that benefits highly impacted communities or vulnerable populations;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>383</sup> See Crane, Exh. ACC-1CTr at 33:3-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>384</sup> Cebulko, Exh. BTC-1T at 16 (Table 2, metric 4, 5, 6, 7, 12, 13) supporting the Customer Affordability goal.

- Percentage of utility-owned and supported EVSE by use case located within and/or providing direct benefits and services to highly impacted communities and vulnerable populations;
- Number and location of Public Charging Stations located in highly impacted communities;
- Percentage of dollars awarded to suppliers self-identifying as owned by people of color, women, and other marginalized groups of total dollars awarded to suppliers;<sup>385</sup>
- Energy and capacity of load reduced or shifted, and percent of load reduced or shifted, through load management activities conducted through EV tariffs;
- Percentage of known EVSE in load management programs.<sup>386</sup>
- We therefore condition our acceptance of the Settlement to more fully reflect the factors noted in statute and to bring the metrics in this proposed MYRP more in line with those tracked by other investor-owned utilities in our state.

### E. Whether the Commission should Condition the Settlement to Reject Certain Costs Related to Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2

- The Settling Parties agree that, following the gas conversion of Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2, Washington will continue to pay for its allocated share of O&M costs and capital additions subject to the normal process for prudency review and cost recovery. The Settling Parties agree to an overall adjustment that is approximately \$2.5 million less than requested in the Company's original filing, reflecting the adjustments made by PacifiCorp on rebuttal. Settling Parties agree to an overall adjustment that is approximately \$2.5 million less than requested in the Company's original filing, reflecting the adjustments made by PacifiCorp on rebuttal.
- In responsive testimony, AWEC supported the Company's proposal, and Staff recommended the Commission prorate the costs of the Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2 gas conversion for the end of 2029, asserting that the Company will need to remove the units from service for Washington by that time.<sup>389</sup>
- Public Counsel recommends that the Commission disallow revenue requirement amounts for the Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2 gas conversion because the Company failed to provide

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>385</sup> *Id.* at 22 (Table 3, metrics 3, 4, 6, 7, 8, and 12) supporting the Advancing Equity in Utility Operations goal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>386</sup> *Id.* at 26 (Table 5, metrics 25 and 26) supporting the Resilient, Reliable, and Customer-focused Distribution System goal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>387</sup> Settlement Stipulation ¶ 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>388</sup> *Id.* ¶ 15, Cheung, Exh. SLT-8T at 16:2-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>389</sup> McGuire, Exh. CRM-1T at 35:17-23; Mullins, Exh. BGM-1CT at 36:14-17.

adequate documentation to support the post-conversation O&M amounts, and thus failed to meet their burden of proof for those costs.<sup>390</sup>

- Public Counsel contends that PacifiCorp avoided providing evidence in response to data requests in support of the Company's calculations, instead providing only the numbers without justification.<sup>391</sup>
- PacifiCorp witness Sherona Cheung argues that the amounts are fully justified. Cheung acknowledges the Company does not have "actual spend or historical data to indicate how these units will run post conversion." Cheung states that the Company's calculations are a result of comparing the lower forecasted costs of post-conversion O&M expenses, considering avoided costs, against the actual historical O&M expense from the test period. 393
- Commission Determination. We find that the forecasted O&M costs of Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2 are supported by the record. We are thus disinclined to impose any condition on the Settlement regarding those costs. While we acknowledge that precise known costs based on the standard measure of a historical test year are unavailable, we find that PacifiCorp has met its burden of showing the basis of those cost calculations on rebuttal. The costs are based on the best effort calculations of the future expenses for the converted units with reference to the historical test year data when they were operating as coal-burning units. Considered in these calculations are the assumed cost savings post-conversion and the Company's budget forecast.
- To disallow these costs would be to disallow actual, recoverable operating costs during the MYRP because of the impossibility of forecasting the cost of operating the converted plants based on historical test year data, not because of the prudency, fairness, or accuracy of the projected costs. Public Counsel has not provided an alternate measure for these projected costs, and so we have no conflicting method against which to weigh the Company's calculations. We thus find that the Company's calculations are adequately supported and sufficient to meet its burden of proof regarding the adjusted expenses, and that allowing the costs is necessary to produce rates that are just, reasonable, and sufficient.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>390</sup> Public Counsel Post-Settlement Brief Sec. IV(A)(2)(b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>391</sup> *Id.* IV(A)(2)(b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>392</sup> Cheung, Exh. SLT-8T at 13:9-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>393</sup> Cheung, Exh. SLT-8T at 15: 18-21.

Further, without a robust alternative methodology to calculate allowable recovery of these expenses, we decline to upset the Settlement Stipulation in which the costs were negotiated and to which the Settling Parties agreed.

#### F. Review of plant provisionally included in rates

- The Settling Parties agree that the annual provisional pro-forma capital reviews will be performed at the portfolio level except for Gateway South, Gateway West, and new wind resources. The Settlement provides for a process for annual, provisional pro-forma capital reviews and addresses the application of the earnings test in RCW 80.28.425(6). PacifiCorp will "refund all amounts for plant not placed in service by the forecasted date, regardless of the Company's earnings." 396
- In its Brief, Public Counsel argues that "aggregating project cost reconciliation into a portfolio would prevent the necessary equity analysis of each project."<sup>397</sup> Public Counsel also recommends that the Commission require "a detailed reconciliation of costs for each project included in the Company's MYRP, and not just for major projects proposed by PacifiCorp."<sup>398</sup>
- Commission Determination. We have considered Public Counsel's objections but find them unpersuasive. The Settlement requires the Company to develop a distributional equity analysis for investments situs-assigned to Washington, which as discussed in Section II.B is a reasonable path forward for considering equity more fully in future filings. The Settlement also makes clear that Gateway South and other projects are not subject to portfolio level review, which ameliorates any possible concerns with portfolio level review. <sup>399</sup> PacifiCorp is required to "refund all amounts for plant not placed in service by the forecasted date, regardless of the Company's earnings." Finally, the Settling Parties explain that "all plant placed in service during the 'provisional pro forma period' is subject to a prudence examination, including those projects placed in service that were not identified in the general rate proceeding." These provisions persuade us

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>394</sup> Settlement ¶ 29.

 $<sup>^{395}</sup>$  *Id.* ¶ 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>396</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>397</sup> Public Counsel Settlement Brief at 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>398</sup> *Id.* (citing Crane, Exh. ACC-1Tr at 13:9-20).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>399</sup> Settlement ¶ 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>400</sup> *Id.* ¶ 30.a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>401</sup> Joint Testimony, Exh. JT-1T at 15, n. 47.

that it is unnecessary either to reject the Settlement or impose additional conditions, as Public Counsel appears to suggest.

The Settlement also allows the Company to include additional investments in rates that entered service after the filing of its direct testimony. <sup>402</sup> But Staff witness McGuire explained at the hearing that these investments entered service in 2022; that Staff was able to conduct discovery on final project costs prior to filing responsive testimony; and that it is not necessary to subject these projects to a later prudency review. <sup>403</sup>

## III. THE REMAINING DISPUTED ISSUES REGARDING POWER COSTS

The Settling Parties have filed a multiparty settlement that resolves all but two issues in this proceeding: (1) PacifiCorp's forecasted Net Power Costs (NPC) and (2) the Company's Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism (PCAM). In its initial testimony, the Company indicated a 2024 NPC forecast of about \$199 million. 404 PacifiCorp also proposed modifying the PCAM by eliminating "the deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands from the PCAM due to the difficulty in accurately forecasting [NPC]." 405 We will address NPC forecast and the PCAM in turn.

#### A. NPC Forecast

PacifiCorp's Net Power Costs (NPC) Forecast According to PacifiCorp, increased NPC are a primary driver for the Company's general rate request. 406 To be more specific, Company witness McVee forecasts total-company base NPC for 2024 to be \$2.6 billion. On a Washington-basis the total NPC included in Year 1 is approximately \$199 million, which has increased by \$53.8 million over amounts approved in the Company's 2021 Power Cost Only Rate Case (PCORC). 407 Witness McVee alleges that the Washington-allocated NPC forecast represents a 37 percent increase in 2024 over the level approved in the 2021 PCORC and is part of a sustained upward trend. 408

 $<sup>^{402}</sup>$  Settlement ¶ 9.b ("The Company will additionally reflect all projects actually placed in service before December of 2022 as traditional pro-forma capital additions.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>403</sup> McGuire, TR 223:17-224:3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>404</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-1T at 8:21-23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>405</sup> Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 1:18-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>406</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-1T at 8:17-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>407</sup> Mitchell, Exh. RJM-1CTr at 4:8-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>408</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-1T at 8:20-9:7.

PacifiCorp witness Ramon J. Mitchell provides an overview of the Company's proposed NPC adjustment that is included in Year 1 of the MYRP. The Company does not include a separate NPC adjustment for Year 2 as it proposes several updates over the course of the MYRP as shown in Table 7 below. Mitchell testifies the NPC Updates will be consistent with those included in the 2021 PCORC compliance filing. 409

Table 7: Compliance filing dates for NPC updates proposed by PacifiCorp. 410

Compliance Filing Date	Rate Effective Date	Official Forward Price Curve Date	Purpose of NPC Update
February 16,	March 1,	December	Provide most accurate NPC for
2024	2024	2023	first rate effective date
January 31,	March 1,	December	Incorporate new resources into
2025	2025	2024	the forecast to match costs and
			benefits for second rate year
October 31,	January 1,	September	Remove Jim Bridger and Colstrip
2025	2026	2025	coal facilities from NPC forecast
			to comply with CETA

Witness Mitchell testifies the most significant drivers for the increased NPC are related to purchased power and natural gas fuel expenses, stemming from changes in power market prices, regulatory compliance with the Ozone Transport Rule (OTR), and impacts from the Washington Cap and Invest Program. Mitchell provides an NPC cost reconciliation table shown below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>409</sup> Mitchell, Exh. RJM-1CTr at 38:2-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>410</sup> *Id.* Table 5

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>411</sup> Mitchell, Exh. RJM-1CTr at 12:2-13:4, 13:13-23.

Net Power Cost Reconciliation (\$)		
	(\$ millions)	\$/MWh
WA 2021 PCORC Final Forecast	145.2	32.47
Increase/(Decrease) to NPC:		
Wholesale Sales Revenue	(19.56)	
Purchased Power Expense	35.10	
Coal Fuel Expense	(6.43)	
Natural Gas Fuel Expense	42.76	
Wheeling and Other Expense	<u>1.93</u>	
Total Increase to NPC	53.80	
WA 2024 GRC Initial Forecast	199.0	43.47

#### Response Testimony

## 1. Staff's Response Testimony

- Staff witness John D. Wilson provides several recommendations in responsive testimony. These recommendations, if accepted by the Commission, decrease NPC by \$554,774 for Year 1. First, Wilson argues that the Energy Imbalance Market Greenhouse Gas (EIM GHG) benefits forecast used by PacifiCorp should use a simple trend of monthly values instead of the historic average. Wilson's EIM GHG benefit trend analysis matches the forecast period used by the Company. This change results in a reduction of \$187,005 in the 2024 NPC forecast. Als
- Wilson also argues that PacifiCorp should use the median annual minimum inventory of the past decade instead of assuming a total withdrawal of gas each year when modeling the cost forecast for the Clay Basin Storage facility. Wilson testifies that this change is more aligned with the Company's other practices for forecasting on a normalized basis. Wilson states that this recommendation reduces Clay Basin savings from \$1,988,037 to \$681,197, or a net increase in system NPC of \$1,306,841,416 and increases

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>412</sup> Wilson, Exh. JDW-1CT at 7:10-11:17, 8 Table 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>413</sup> *Id.* at 10:16-11:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>414</sup> *Id.* at 12:6-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>415</sup> *Id.* at 12:15-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>416</sup> *Id.* at 13:2-4.

pipeline reservation fees from \$3,898,888 to \$3,924,338, or a net increase of \$25,450.417

- Wilson also proposes corrections to multiple other NPC items. To that point, Wilson claims that he is aware of four errors that the Company has acknowledged in responses to data requests, which include:
  - An error in the cost for the Top of the World PPA;
  - An error in the cost for certain Qualified Facilities;
  - Several formula errors in the calculation of wheeling cost associated with BPA transmission; and
  - Errors in geothermal unit fuel and thermal unit variable O&M costs.<sup>418</sup>
    - 2. AWEC's Response Testimony
- In its response testimony, AWEC witness Bradley G. Mullins recommends that PacifiCorp be required to perform an update of NPC in order to align the forecast periods of the model and the rate effective periods of the MYRP. Mullins claims that failure to do so will misstate production of Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2 while also excluding benefits from wind facilities coming online late in the test period. Mullins suggests that the update should be filed January 15, 2024, for Rate Year 1 and January 15, 2025, for Rate Year 2, allowing for 1.5 months for further adjudication if necessary. Mullins also proposes that the updates be limited in scope, allowing for updates to the study periods, the forward price curve, executed power purchase agreements, loads, and the production tax credits, with no changes to the modeling methods.
- Additionally, Mullins claims that it is not possible to perform a limited NPC update in 2025 to remove Jim Bridger Units 3 and 4 and Colstrip Unit 4, since the NPC will have changed significantly in the interim and will result in an inconsistent NPC forecast. 423 Mullins proposes an alternative where PacifiCorp files a Limited Issue Rate Case on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>417</sup> *Id.* at 13:11-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>418</sup> *Id.* at 14:10-18:17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>419</sup> Mullins, Exh. BGM-1CT at 20:21-21:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>420</sup> *Id.* at 20:1-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>421</sup> *Id.* at 21:3-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>422</sup> *Id.* at 21:13-22:6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>423</sup> *Id.* at 22:22-23:3.

April 1, 2025, with an effective date of January 1, 2026. Mullins claims this alternative would allow interested parties to fully audit the Company's forecast in a holistic manner to ensure consistency.<sup>424</sup>

Further, Mullins testifies that PacifiCorp's current power cost modeling results in a suboptimal dispatch for Washington customers. Mullins claims that this occurs when market sales are assumed to fill Washington's short position<sup>425</sup> in the Washington Balancing Adjustment<sup>426</sup> instead of unused gas capacity at Chehalis, Hermiston, and Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2. <sup>427</sup> Mullins recommends an approach to resolving a short position in Washington. First, if Chehalis, Hermiston, or Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2 have unused capacity that is not held in reserve, and they are cheaper than market prices, they would be dispatched to fill the short position. <sup>428</sup> Next, if there is a remaining short position, the cost calculation for Washington's hourly load would occur on an hourly basis as opposed to using monthly averages. Mullins also recommends that the Day-Ahead/Real-Time adjustment not be changed in Washington due to its short position, matching the application of EIM benefits. <sup>429</sup>

Mullins continues by recommending the exclusion of market capacity limitations in AURORA when modeling the NPC forecast. Mullins claims that the Mid-Columbia, Palo Verde, and Four-Corners market hubs are all liquid markets and should not have a market capacity limit, citing PacifiCorp's reasoning in the Wyoming 2014 GRC. Mullins claims that the removal of the market capacity limits did not cause the AURORA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>424</sup> *Id.* at 23:4-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>425</sup> Washington's short or long position is the comparison of Washington's modeled input and output under the Company's Washington Inter-Jurisdictional Allocation Methodology (WIJAM). A short position means that Washington's loads are greater than its output during a given time period.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>426</sup> The Washington Balancing Adjustment is the calculation of costs or benefits assigned to Washington under the WIJAM based on its short or long position.

<sup>427</sup> Mullins, Exh. BGM-1CT at 38:4-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>428</sup> *Id.* at 38:19-39:6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>429</sup> *Id.* at 40:11-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>430</sup> *Id.* at 45:16-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>431</sup> *Id.* at 44:8-14.

model to make unlimited sales at any particular market hub, <sup>432</sup> and resulted in an approximate increase of \$341,965 to Washington-allocated revenue requirement. <sup>433</sup>

Finally, AWEC recommends excluding the Ozone Transport Rule from Wyoming in the final NPC studies. AWEC contends that Wyoming is not subject to the final rule issued by the EPA, and that it is highly unlikely that the rule will be applied to Wyoming or Utah during the 2024 ozone season.

3. Sierra Club's Response Testimony

In Sierra Club's response testimony, witness Ronald J. Binz submits that the Commission should examine and adopt competitive bidding as a method for PURPA compliance to improve outcomes for stakeholders. 436

4. Public Counsel's Response Testimony

Public Counsel witness Robert L. Earle opines that the timing allowed for review of the NPC updates is too short. Earle questions why the compliance filing for the first NPC update could not be moved to January 31, 2024, allowing for a one-month review process similar to the second NPC update.<sup>437</sup>

#### Rebuttal Testimony

In its rebuttal testimony, PacifiCorp replies to a number of the arguments the parties raise in their response testimony. Before our review and recounting of PacifiCorp's reply, we note PacifiCorp witness Mitchell provides an update on NPC corrections in addition to Staff's recommendations. Mitchell notes that the cumulative NPC impact is less than the sum of the individual NPC impacts because "the cumulative effect of two or more corrections or updates cancel portions of each other out and this is referred to as a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>432</sup> *Id.* at 45:18-46:3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>433</sup> *Id.* at 45:10-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>434</sup> *Id.* at 47:16-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>435</sup> *Id.* at 46:12-47:14

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>436</sup> Binz, Exh. RBJ-1T at 6:1-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>437</sup> Earle, Exh. RLE-1CT at 15:13-18, 13:4

'system balancing impact of adjustments.'"<sup>438</sup> In aggregate, the updates decrease NPC by \$8.6M, 439 and the isolated values of those updates can be found in Table 8 below.

Table 8: NPC Updates from PacifiCorp witness Mitchell's rebuttal testimony

Update440	NPC Updates (\$million)
Startup Costs – Correction	(\$3.0)
Wind Capacity Factors – Correction	(\$0.61)
Contingency Reserves for Non-Owned Generation –	\$3.9
Correction	
DA/RT Volume Component – Correction	\$5.2
EIM GHG Benefits – Modelling Update	(\$0.13)
Thermal Generation Marginal Costs – Modeling Update	(\$9.7)
Ozone Transport Rule removal	(\$2.2)
Updated coal fuel assumptions	(\$21.9)
Removal of GHG bids on hydroelectric resources into	\$0.39
the EIM	
Total Change	(\$8.6)

## 1. PacifiCorp's Rebuttal to Staff's Response Testimony

- In reply to the points raised in Staff's response testimony, Mitchell agrees with Staff that it is helpful to distinguish between fixed and variable costs but contends that each type must be defined. As Staff does not provide any different definitions for fixed costs, Mitchell maintains its prior classifications of costs, such as Fixed Pipeline Reservation Fees and wheeling expense, are variable costs, and maintains its position that there are only variable costs in the NPC forecast. 442
- PacifiCorp proposes to adopt the modeling updates recommended by Staff witnessWilson for the EIM GHG benefits and the Clay Basin cost forecast. The Company

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>438</sup> Mitchell, Exh. RJM-3CT at 22:15-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>439</sup> *Id.* at 22:10-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>440</sup> *Id.* at 15:1-29, 18:6-8, 21:4-6, 21:22-22:8.

<sup>441</sup> Mitchell, Exh. RJM-3CT at 3:1-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>442</sup> *Id.* at 3:8-4:4.

proposes the use of Staff's methodologies but updated with the latest information available at the time of the NPC forecast for the compliance filing.<sup>443</sup>

PacifiCorp also proposes to adopt Staff's adjustments into the NPC forecast based on errors that the Company had previously acknowledged. For the correction of the outdated data used in AURORA for the thermal unit variable O&M, Mitchell proposes using the latest costs available at the time of the NPC forecast for the compliance filing.<sup>444</sup>

Finally, Mitchell made modeling corrections and updates to the 2024 NPC forecast that reduce NPC by \$8.8 million on a Washington-allocated basis and amounting to a revenue requirement reduction of approximately \$9.2 million.<sup>445</sup>

## 2. PacifiCorp's Rebuttal to AWEC's Response Testimony

Turning to PacifiCorp's rebuttal to AWEC's response testimony, the Company rejects AWEC's proposal to modify NPC forecast periods to match rate effective periods, asserting that the Company's current practice appropriately aligns costs and possibly lowers Washington customer rates. 446 Company witness Cheung testifies that, as far as she is aware, there is no requirement or Commission practice to match the rate effective and NPC forecast periods. 447 Cheung claims that the NPC forecast is modeled on a calendar year basis to match underlying capital additions in the revenue requirement model, which itself is modeled on a calendar year basis to ease administrative burdens of the proposed provisional plant review process. 448

Cheung also asserts that the Company could hypothetically follow AWEC's recommendation to align the forecast period and the rate effective period, but that doing so would take months and complicate the modeling process by changing the starting date of all ratemaking adjustments. <sup>449</sup> Cheung claims that the change would potentially result in higher costs for Washington customers. Cheung also acknowledges that the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>443</sup> *Id.* at 4:13-17.

<sup>444</sup> *Id.* at 4:18-5:1.

<sup>445</sup> Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 25:17-19; Mitchell, Exh. RJM-3CT at 15-23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>446</sup> Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 71:9-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>447</sup> *Id.* at 69:10-22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>448</sup> *Id.* at 68:13-69:9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>449</sup> *Id.* at 70:1-10.

Commission has previously determined that the mismatch of periods did not cause any issues.  $^{450}$ 

- PacifiCorp witness Mitchell offers his testimony regarding AWEC's proposal about the Washington Balancing Adjustment. Mitchell testifies that there are multiple issues with AWEC's proposal regarding the Washington Balancing Adjustment that make it incomplete or infeasible. <sup>451</sup> Specifically, Mitchell identifies the following issues:
  - 1. Since the WIJAM is designed to optimize PacifiCorp's resources on a total-system basis, increasing gas dispatch to address Washington's short position would require accounting for other changes to non-NPC effects.<sup>452</sup>
  - 2. Dispatching gas resources to fill Washington's short position would create issues with balancing wind and solar resources across PacifiCorp's entire service territory. 453
  - 3. Due to transmission constraints, AWEC's proposal would require dispatching non-Washington resources to lower Washington's NPC, which is not permissible under the WIJAM structure.<sup>454</sup>
  - 4. AWEC's proposal would increase carbon emissions.<sup>455</sup>
  - 5. AWEC's workpaper contains multiple errors. 456

Mitchell concludes that AWEC's proposal would increase Washington NPC by approximately \$41 million. 457

 $<sup>^{450}</sup>$  Id. at 69:20-22 (citing Docket No. UE-210402, Order 06 at ¶¶ 137-138 (March 29, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>451</sup> Mitchell, Exh. RJM-3CT at 9:3-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>452</sup> Mitchell, Exh. RJM-3CT at 9:6-10:8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>453</sup> *Id.* at 10:9-11:13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>454</sup> *Id.* at 11:14-12:6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>455</sup> *Id.* at 12:7-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>456</sup> *Id.* at 12:11-13:11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>457</sup> *Id.* at 13:12-13.

- PacifiCorp offers witness Isaiah M.R. Zacharia's testimony to respond to AWEC witness Mullins and to address market capacity limits. <sup>458</sup> Zacharia testifies in support of the Company's inclusion of market capacity limits in AURORA. Zacharia opposes AWEC's proposal to remove market capacity limits. <sup>459</sup> Zacharia argues that there are no "liquid" markets that exist for PacifiCorp, <sup>460</sup> as evidenced by the declining volume of transactions in bilateral wholesale markets. <sup>461</sup> Zacharia also notes that AWEC's claim that PacifiCorp only uses four annual values to calculate market capacity limits <sup>462</sup> is misleading, since each annual value is calculated using hourly data from that year. <sup>463</sup>
- Finally, Company witness Eshwar Rao offers testimony regarding AWEC's proposed application of Ozone Transport Rule (OTR). Rao recommends that the Commission remove the OTR in its entirety from the Company's NPC Forecast. After speaking to Company attorneys, Rao does not believe that the OTR is likely to apply during the MYRP time period. Rao notes that this goes beyond the AWEC recommendation, which did not specify that Utah should be excluded as well.
  - 4. PacifiCorp's Rebuttal to Sierra Club's Response Testimony
- PacifiCorp witness McVee replied to Sierra Club witness Binz's assertion that the Commission should examine and adopt competitive bidding as a method for PURPA compliance outcomes for stakeholders. To that point, McVee testifies that PacifiCorp's general rate case is not an appropriate venue to consider Sierra Club's proposal for examining competitive bidding as a method for PURPA compliance. McVee notes that it should be done in a proceeding open to all relevant interested persons. 468

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>458</sup> Zacharia, Exh. IMRZ-1CT at 1:12-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>459</sup> *Id.* at 8:10-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>460</sup> *Id.* at 5:1-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>461</sup> *Id.* at 6:1-8:3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>462</sup> Mullins, Exh. BGM-1CT at 42:9-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>463</sup> Zacharia, Exh. IMRZ-1CT at 8:4-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>464</sup> Rao, Exh. EVRR-1T at 4:5-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>465</sup> *Id.* at 2:15-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>466</sup> *Id.* at 3:6-4:3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>467</sup> Binz, Exh. RBJ-1T at 6:1-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>468</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-2T at 84:4-12.

- 5. Public Counsel's Response Testimony
- PacifiCorp does not provide rebuttal on the opinion raised by Public Counsel witness Earle regarding the review period for NPC updates.

## Cross-Answering Testimony

- 1. Staff Reply to AWEC Testimony
- In response to AWEC's concerns regarding the forecast NPC period, Staff witness Wilson recommends that the Commission require the use of a forecast NPC period that is as closely aligned with the rate effective period as practicable. Wilson testifies that the mismatched forecast NPC and rate effective periods are not supported by law, since PacifiCorp has had ample time to prepare, and the mismatch has a material impact on the outcome. 470
- Wilson also recommends that the Commission reject PacifiCorp's proposed forecast NPC based on the calendar year, finding that it unreasonably raises rates. 471 Wilson concurs with the two main issues raised by AWEC witness Mullins regarding the forecast NPC period and rate year. The first issue is the conversion of Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2 to gas, which AWEC finds contributes to approximately 76 percent of Washington's net short position. The second issue is the misstatement of benefits from wind facilities because of the mismatched periods. 472
- Wilson argues that the mismatched forecast NPC and rate effective periods will result in an overcollection of revenues. Wilson adds that both the current PCAM structure and Staff's proposal to change the PCAM structure would not result in a full refund of overcollected revenue, leading to a windfall for PacifiCorp. 473 If the Commission does approve PacifiCorp's proposed forecast NPC, Wilson recommends that the forecast should be updated to correct the additional errors acknowledged by PacifiCorp. 474

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>469</sup> Wilson, Exh. JDW-24T at 2:1-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>470</sup> *Id.* at 5:8-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>471</sup> *Id.* at 2:3-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>472</sup> *Id.* at 4:8-5:7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>473</sup> *Id.* at 6:1-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>474</sup> *Id.* at 2:5-7, 8:16-10:2.

- 277 Regarding the Washington Balancing Adjustment, Wilson argues that if the Commission finds Mullins to be correct, the Washington Balancing Adjustment should be changed accordingly. Wilson does not have any specific recommendations but agrees in principle that it is not reasonable for PacifiCorp to use the average monthly price of system balancing purchases to settle Washington's short position if gas plants in Washington are available at a lower cost. However, Wilson concedes that AURORA modeling is outside the scope of his testimony. Wilson recommends that the Commission order PacifiCorp to include workpapers providing the actual O&M costs and calculations for O&M cost rates used in forecast NPC in future filings.
- Wilson recommends that the Company correct the additional NPC issues acknowledged by the Company in response to data requests. The errors are related to calculations for the contingency reserve requirement, the in-model shadow price, short-term physical power transactions, the thermal generation fuel startup cost, and wind capacity.<sup>478</sup>

### Post-Hearing Briefs

- PacifiCorp, AWEC, and Staff filed Post-Hearing Briefs on disputed issues falling outside of the Settlement. In their Briefs, the Parties repeat many of the same arguments set forth in their testimony and exhibits. Thus, we will address only the pertinent points and arguments of parties in rendering our decision from each brief, in turn.
  - 1. PacifiCorp Brief on Net Power Costs Forecast
- In its Brief, the Company alleges there are only six NPC issues that remain in dispute. Accordingly, PacifiCorp alleges:
  - 1. Staff's and AWEC's recommendation to forecast NPC based on the rate year violates the matching principle because all other revenue requirement items are forecast using calendar years. <sup>479</sup> The Company argues that the result is that customers receive NPC benefits without paying the matching costs incurred to produce those benefits. Moreover, while using Rate Year 1 to forecast NPC

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>475</sup> *Id.* at 8:11-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>476</sup> *Id.* at 7:18-8:10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>477</sup> *Id.* at 20:9-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>478</sup> *Id.* at 8:6-9:10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>479</sup> PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 2, ¶ 5. Joint Issues Matrix at 7-8.

reduces rates for the first year, that decrease is more than offset in Rate Year 2, creating overall higher rates for Washington customers.<sup>480</sup>

- 2. AWEC's recommendation to use gas generation to close the open position created by WIJAM fails to account for reserve and transmission requirements, thereby selectively taking gas generation to serve Washington without accounting for the offsetting costs incurred to take that generation. PacifiCorp also contends that AWEC's modeling contains errors that when corrected significantly increase Washington-allocated NPC.<sup>481</sup>
- 3. AWEC's recommendation to remove market capacity limits not only increases NPC, but it is also contrary to the undisputed trend in declining off-system sales in recent years. 482
- 4. AWEC selectively objects to only one NPC correction the Company identified in its rebuttal testimony—the correction to the Day Ahead and Real Time (DA/RT) Volume Component. Without the correction, PacifiCorp asserts that the DA/RT adjustment imputed revenue that was more than 10 times higher than any historical level of arbitrage revenue received by the Company. Correcting the error imputes reasonable arbitrage revenues into the NPC forecast based on historical actual results. To the extent AWEC's objection to the DA/RT correction is based on the fact the Company proposed the correction in rebuttal, all the Company's rebuttal updates and corrections should be removed from the NPC forecast, which increases Washington-allocated NPC. 484
- 5. The Commission should reject AWEC's objections to the Company's updated fuel costs for the Jim Bridger coal-fired plant, which include Bridger Coal Company (BCC) reclamation and depreciation expenses that are not otherwise recovered through the balancing account approved by the Commission in the Company's last general rate case, docket UE-191024 (2020 rate case). AWEC allegedly supports the Company's proposal to include the Bridger's coal units in Washington rates through 2025, which necessitates the updated reclamation and depreciation costs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>480</sup> *Id.* at 2, ¶ 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>481</sup> *Id.* at 3,  $\P$  5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>482</sup> *Id.* at 3,  $\P$  5. Joint Issues Matrix at 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>483</sup> *Id.* at 3, ¶ 5. Joint Issues Matrix at 10.

 $<sup>^{484}</sup>$  *Id.* at 3, ¶ 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>485</sup> *Id.* at 3-4, ¶ 5. Joint Issues Matrix at 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>486</sup> *Id.* at 4,  $\P$  5. Joint Issues Matrix at 7.

- 6. AWEC raised an entirely new adjustment at hearing, suggesting that the NPC forecast should impute incremental wheeling revenue associated with the Gateway South transmission line.487 Not only is this adjustment procedurally improper and entirely without evidentiary support, it ignores the fact that (1) wheeling revenue is not included in NPC; (2) the NPC forecast includes the NPC benefits of Gateway South; and (3) the base rates include a pro forma wheeling revenue adjustment for 2024 and 2025, in part, to account for new transmission investments, including Gateway South.488
  - 2. Staff's Brief on Net Power Cost Forecast
- Staff acknowledges that in rebuttal, the Company proposed a 2024 net power forecast of \$190.2 million, <sup>489</sup> a reduction from the originally proposed \$199 million, while Staff recommends a forecast of \$184.8 million. <sup>490</sup> Staff also recommends the Commission order PacifiCorp to remove coal from net power cost rates by filing a power cost only rate case (PCORC) in April of 2025, with rates effective January 1, 2026, concurrent with removal of the related non-NPC coal-fired resource costs. <sup>491</sup>
- Staff maintains that forecasting NPC based on the rate year rather than the calendar year is more likely to lead to an accurate NPC forecast and reduce the need for significant fluctuations in rates.<sup>492</sup>
  - 3. AWEC's Brief on Net Power Cost Forecast
- AWEC maintains that PacifiCorp has created a mismatch between the NPC forecast period and the rate-effective period. AWEC asserts that "this is particularly important in Rate Year 1 because, as Mr. Mullins points out, Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2 are scheduled to be out of service for a portion of 2024, and the Company will be including

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>487</sup> *Id.* at 4, ¶ 5. Pepple, TR. 89:20-24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>488</sup> *Id.* at 4, ¶ 5.

 $<sup>^{489}</sup>$  Staff Post-Hearing Brief at 1, ¶ 1; Staff states that in their brief, all NPC forecast figures refer to Washington allocations unless otherwise specified.

 $<sup>^{490}</sup>$  *Id.* at 2, ¶ 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>491</sup> *Id.* at 1,  $\P$  2.

 $<sup>^{492}</sup>$  *Id.* at 3, ¶ 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>493</sup> AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 12, ¶ 22.

**PAGE 87** 

substantial new transmission and wind resources in customer rates at the end of 2024."<sup>494</sup> This means that a calendar year 2024 NPC forecast will result in an artificially high forecast relative to the actual level of NPC customers should expect during the rate period.<sup>495</sup>

Second, while AWEC initially proposed to calculate rate year 2 NPC over RY2, given CETA's requirement to remove coal from rates by January 1, 2026, AWEC would not oppose using calendar year 2025 for the rate year 2 update provided that rates went into effect on January 1, 2025. Extending the NPC forecast for RY2 into 2026 creates a mismatch of costs and benefits, because this update would need to remove coal from rates but would not make more holistic adjustments necessary to ensure a just and reasonable power cost forecast. In order to ensure a timing match, AWEC recommends that the RY2 NPC update take effect on January 1, 2025, instead of the RY2 rate-effective date. AWEC asserts that a RY2 NPC update is necessary under the matching principle because the second rate year will include the costs of substantial new transmission and wind resources, which will be included in customer rates.

Third, AWEC argues that removing coal from rates requires more than the limited power cost update proposed by PacifiCorp. AWEC notes the rapidly declining depreciation of PacifiCorp's wind facilities, which would partially offset the NPC increase likely to occur from removing coal from rates. 498 Given the significance of removing coal from rates, AWEC avers that PacifiCorp should be required to perform a full power cost update through a PCORC filed no later than April 1, 2025. The PCORC should give the parties the opportunity to propose adjustments to incorporate offsetting benefits that mitigate the impact of removing coal from rates. 499

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>494</sup> *Id.* at 12, ¶ 22. The Gateway South transmission line is projected to be online by October 2024 at a Washington-allocated cost of \$163.2 million and Gateway West is projected to be online by December 2024 at a Washington-allocated cost of \$22.8 million. Vail, Exh. No. RAV-1T at 13 (Table 1). The 400 MW Rock Creek I wind project is also projected to be online in December 2024. McGraw, Exh. No. RDM-1CT at 5:3-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>495</sup> AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 12, ¶ 22.

 $<sup>^{496}</sup>$  *Id.* at 14, ¶ 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>497</sup> *Id.* at 14, ¶ 26. AWEC also claims that in addition to the Gateway transmission projects and the Rock Creek I wind project, a second 400 MW Rock Creek II wind project is projected to come online in September 2025. McGraw, Exh. No. RDM-1CT at 5:4-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>498</sup> AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 15, ¶ 27; Mullins, Exh. No. BGM-1CT at 22:16-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>499</sup> *Id.* at 15, ¶ 27.

In addition, for the 2024 and 2025 NPC updates, AWEC states that PacifiCorp proposes to "update[e] elements of the NPC forecast as approved by the Commission in the 2022 PCORC." Although not entirely clear, AWEC believes that this would include updates to the following:

- Total-Company load;
- Contracts for wholesale sales and purchases of electricity, natural gas, and wheeling;
- Market prices for electricity and natural gas or the official forward price curve;
- Coal fuel expenses;
- Transmission capability;
- Characteristics of the Company's generation facilities; and
- Planned outages and forced outages of the Company's generation resources.<sup>501</sup>

AWEC first recommends that updates to these items exclude any complex modeling changes. AWEC claims that such a restriction is necessary to ensure other parties are not prejudiced in their review of the NPC update, given the limited time between the update and the rate-effective date.<sup>502</sup>

Next, AWEC recommends that PacifiCorp be required to update the production tax credit (PTC) rate and the amount of PTCs expected for 2025. The PTC rate will increase to 2.9 cents/KWh in 2024 and is virtually certain to increase again to 3.0 cents/KWh in 2025. By the time of PacifiCorp's 2025 NPC update, this increase will be known with near certainty, and PacifiCorp should be required to value its PTCs consistently with the most current information. Furthermore, the amount of PTCs PacifiCorp will generate will also increase significantly due to the new Rock Creek wind facilities.<sup>503</sup>

AWEC contends that PacifiCorp should also update expected increases in wheeling revenues it will receive when the new Gateway transmission lines go into service.

According to AWEC, PacifiCorp earns wheeling revenues from third parties that use its transmission system pursuant to the Company's Open Access Transmission Tariff

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>500</sup> *Id.* at 15, ¶ 29; Mitchell, Exh. No. RJM-3CT at 7:16-17.

 $<sup>^{501}</sup>$  Id. at 15,  $\P$  29; Docket UE-210402, Staples, Exh. No. DRS-1CT at 4:22-5:11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>502</sup> *Id.* at 16, ¶ 29.

 $<sup>^{503}</sup>$  *Id.* at 16, ¶ 30.

(OATT). These wheeling revenues are based on PacifiCorp's annual transmission revenue requirement (ATRR), which is updated annually through the Company's formula rate. AWEC alleges that the inclusion of the Gateway transmission projects in PacifiCorp's ATRR through the formula rate process will significantly increase the Company's wheeling revenues from third parties, which should be passed back to customers at the same time that customers begin paying for these new transmission lines. The same time that customers begin paying for these new transmission lines.

- Finally, AWEC asserts that PacifiCorp improperly updated the post-2023 depreciation and reclamation costs for the Bridger Mine relative to the depreciation and reclamation costs settled in PacifiCorp's 2020 GRC by both updating Bridger Mine costs based on BCC Operating Budgets<sup>506</sup> and making an adjustment to Bridger's assumed operational life from 2037 to 2028,<sup>507</sup> even though that adjustment already occurred in the 2020 GRC.<sup>508</sup> AWEC claims that the Company also "recalibrated" how these updated costs would be recovered from customers by moving incremental depreciation and reclamation costs for 2024 and 2025 from the regulatory liability to NPC.<sup>509</sup>
- AWEC argues that PacifiCorp's updates to incremental Bridger Mine depreciation and reclamation costs are both procedurally and substantively unsupported. AWEC believes this results in a \$6,178,041 reduction to PacifiCorp's proposed NPC in this case, or \$6,491,783 in revenue requirement.<sup>510</sup> AWEC states that it is agnostic as to whether post-2023 incremental depreciation and reclamation amounts agreed to in the 2020 GRC are recovered from customers through NPC or the regulatory liability for 2024 and 2025.<sup>511</sup>

 $<sup>^{504}</sup>$  *Id.* at 17, ¶ 31; *See* PacifiCorp OATT, Attachments H through H-2.

 $<sup>^{505}</sup>$  *Id.* at 17, ¶ 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>506</sup> AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 17, ¶ 32; Mullins, Exh. BGM-7C.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>507</sup> *Id.* at 17, ¶ 32; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 27:10-11 and 28:8-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>508</sup> *Id.* at 17, ¶ 32; Exh. RJM-14X at 12:3-11; Hearing Tr. at 133:15-134:3 (Witness Cheung agreeing that the Company's 2020 GRC testimony reflects an operational life of 2028 and conceding that she is unable to reconcile the Company's position in this case with its testimony in the 2020 GRC).

 $<sup>^{509}</sup>$  AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 17-18, ¶ 32; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 29:20-30: Illustration A; Hearing Tr. at 136:1-138:18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>510</sup> *Id.* at 18, ¶ 32; Mullins, Exh. BGM-1CT at 34:17-35:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>511</sup> *Id.* at 18, ¶ 32.

PAGE 90

- Finally, AWEC withdraws its recommendations with regard to the Washington Balancing Adjustment, market capacity limits, and the OTR, but reserves its right to raise these issues again in a future proceeding.<sup>512</sup>
- *Commission Determination.* We address each of the disputed issues regarding forecast NPC in turn.

#### Rate Year vs. Calendar Year for NPC Forecasts

- The Parties have differing views on the impact and effect of using the calendar year versus rate effective year (rate year) for calculating the forecast for Net Power Costs.

  According to the Company, using the calendar year approach aligns the NPC forecast with the forecast used for all other revenue requirement items, including the capital costs for generation and transmission resources used to derive the NPC forecast. 513
- AWEC disagrees with PacifiCorp's use of calendar year 2024 for the RY1 update. New rates will not go into effect until March 19, 2024, meaning that PacifiCorp's proposal creates a mismatch between the NPC forecast period and the rate-effective period. As was noted previously, AWEC stresses the importance of Rate Year 1 because the Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2 are scheduled to be out of service for a portion of 2024.<sup>514</sup>
- Staff contends that since the suspension date in this matter is March 19, 2024, it is reasonable to assume that rates would go into effect on or around April 1, 2024, resulting in a rate year of April 1, 2024 to March 31, 2025. Staff argues that the Company's current forecast NPC are not based on either a test year or the rate year, in violation of WAC 480-07-510(3)(c)(ii). Staff appears to agree with AWEC witness Mullins that this offset from the rate year used in forecast NPC are significant. Staff

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>512</sup> *Id.* at 29,  $\P$  48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>513</sup> PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 4, ¶ 5; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 68:19-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>514</sup> AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 12, ¶ 22. The Gateway South transmission line is projected to be online by October 2024 at a Washington-allocated cost of \$163.2 million and Gateway West is projected to be online by December 2024 at a Washington-allocated cost of \$22.8 million. Vail, Exh. No. RAV-1T at 13 (Table 1). The 400 MW Rock Creek I wind project is also projected to be online in December 2024. McGraw, Exh. No. RDM-1CT at 5:3-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>515</sup> Staff Post-Hearing Brief at 5,  $\P$  8; Staff adds that the Commission has in the past interpreted the suspension date to be the date that the Commission is required to issue an order, not the date by which new rates go into effect.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>516</sup> *Id.* at 5, ¶ 8; Mullins, Exh. BGM-1CT at 20:4-12.

- Staff asserts that adjusting the forecast to reflect the rate year as opposed to the calendar year resulted in a further \$5,419,503 decrease in net power costs beyond what the Company accepted in rebuttal testimony. On the other hand, the Company argues that moving only the NPC forecast forward (using rate effective year) creates a mismatch with all other revenue requirement elements that will continue to be forecast on a calendar-year basis. <sup>517</sup> The Company further argues that this mismatch is contrary to well-established Commission precedent requiring that all "cost of service components—revenue, investment, expenses, and cost of capital—must be considered and evaluated at a similar point in time." <sup>518</sup> Moreover, PacifiCorp claims that shifting the NPC test period provides no overall customer benefits—the reduction in Rate Year 1 is entirely offset by the increase in Rate Year 2. <sup>519</sup> Using multiple test periods for NPC and all other revenue requirement items also complicates the MYRP plan process, which will rely on calendar year Commission Basis Reports. <sup>520</sup>
- After considering all of the testimony and evidence, we find Staff's and AWEC's arguments persuasive on this issue.
- The Commission is charged with determining rates that are "just, reasonable, or sufficient" and fixing those rates by order. When a public service company is seeking an increase to "any rate [or] charge . . . the burden of proof to show that such increase is just and reasonable" is on that public service company seeking the increase. Under commission rules, "variable power costs . . . may be calculated directly based either on test year normalized demand and energy load, or on future rate year demand and energy load factored back to test year load." 523

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>517</sup> PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 6, ¶ 9; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 68:15-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>518</sup> *Id.* at 6, ¶ 9 citing *WUTC v. PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power & Light Co.*, Dockets UE-050684 and UE-050412, Order 04/03 at ¶ 194 (Apr. 17, 2006) (quoting *WUTC v. Avista Corp.*, Dockets UE-050482 and UG-050483, Order 05 at ¶ 111 (Dec. 21, 2005); *WUTC v. Puget Sound Energy, Inc.*, Dockets UE-090704 and UG-090705 (consolidated), Order 11 at ¶ 27 (Apr. 2, 2010) ("The matching principle requires that all factors affecting a proposed pro forma change be considered in determining the pro forma level of expense.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>519</sup> PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 6, ¶ 9; See Exh. RJM-8X at 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>520</sup> *Id.* at 6, ¶ 9; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 69:2-9.

<sup>521</sup> RCW 80.28.020.

<sup>522</sup> RCW 80.04.130(4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>523</sup> WAC 480-07-510(3)(c)(ii).

According to AWEC witness Mullins and Staff witness Wilson, most of the elevated costs will occur before the rate effective date (late March or early April). Staff argues that this is not a situation where the difference between the forecasted period and the rate year results in minimal change to the forecast; this offset results in significant inaccuracy in forecasted power costs for Washington customers. Staff opines that this mismatch in rate year and the 12 months used to forecast NPC results in a scenario where the Company is more likely to over-collect revenues, and with the current PCAM structure, any refund to customers would not be 100 percent. Staff believes this could result in a windfall to the Company. Staff adds that the use of the calendar year as opposed to the rate year mis-states the benefits of wind facilities that are coming online during that time.

The Company argues that forecasting NPC on the rate year as opposed to the calendar year may result in increased rates in RY2 because this timeframe sees the exit of coal in 2026. In response, Staff accurately states that the goal of the forecast is not to minimize costs, but to accurately forecast NPC. Staff adds that "forecasting NPC based on the rate year gives the most accurate forecast and limits the future need ... for fluctuating rates as a result of a true-up." We agree.

#### 302 Company witness Cheung also argues that:

"...it is less important that the forecasts period match the rate effective period, but more important that within the forecast period, costs and benefits are properly matched. It is also my understanding that the Commission addressed this issue in PacifiCorp's most recent PCORC filing, where there was a mismatch between the NPC baseline year and the rate year. The Commission determined that this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>524</sup> Staff Post-Hearing Brief at 5, ¶ 8; Mullins, Exh. BGM-1CT at 20:4-12; See also Wilson, Exh. JDW-24T at 4:2-5:3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>525</sup> *Id.* at 6, ¶ 8; JDW-24T at 6:2-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>526</sup> *Id.* at 6, ¶ 8; JDW-24T at 6:2-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>527</sup> *Id.* at 6, ¶ 8; Mullins, Exh. BGM-1CT at 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>528</sup> Mitchell, Exh. No. RJM-3CT at 6:6-20-7:1-2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>529</sup> Staff Post-Hearing Brief at 6, ¶ 9.

 $<sup>^{530}</sup>$  *Id.* at 6, ¶ 9.

mismatch did not cause any issues and rejected AWEC's arguments that this would be a departure from Commission practice."<sup>531</sup>

- This comparison is not persuasive. In the PCORC cited by Cheung, the Commission was evaluating a non-precedential settlement. Moreover, it is clear from the paragraphs referenced by PacifiCorp that the Commission was considering whether the errors alleged by AWEC in that case "renders PacifiCorp's modeling unreliable or otherwise warrants rejecting the Settlement," 532 not whether the use of the forecasted months was ideal.
- When the Commission accepts a settlement, it does not signal that each individual term or aspect of that settlement is what the Commission would have decided had the case been fully contested. In addition, review of Order 06 indicates that the arguments made by AWEC that the Commission rejected were not primarily focused on a mismatch between the months used for the NPC forecast and the effective date. 533
- The Company further argues that the real issue with moving the NPC forecast to match the rate year is that the Company's revenue requirement for RY1 and RY2 is based on calendar years 2024 and 2025, and therefore moving the NPC forecast off calendar year 2024 would create a mismatch between costs and benefits.<sup>534</sup>
- However, it must be pointed out that the Company chooses when to file its rate cases as well as the proposed test year, the proposed effective date for the initial rate year, and what provisional pro forma it proposes to include as part of a MYRP. In other words, the Company could have aligned its other revenue requirement elements with the actual rate years in the initial filing, but it did not. The misalignment between underlying capital investment assumptions and the NPC forecast is a result of the Company choosing to base its revenue requirement figures on calendar years 2024 and 2025 when the company filed in April 2023. The Company explains this choice by stating that it used the calendar year to "better facilitate subsequent filing requirements." However, we believe the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>531</sup> Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 69:16-22.

 $<sup>^{532}</sup>$  WUTC v. PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power & Light Co., Docket UE-210402, Order 06, p. 36,  $\P$  137 (March 29, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>533</sup> *Docket UE-210402*, Order 06 at 7, ¶ 28 - 9, ¶ 36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>534</sup> Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 69:16-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>535</sup> *Id.* at 69:3.

priority is for PacifiCorp to ensure an accurate NPC forecast and to comply with WAC 480-07-510(3)(c)(ii).

The Commission agrees with Staff's position that the best approach to achieving an accurate forecast is to base it on actual rate years. While PacifiCorp may be correct that using the rate effective year approach for forecasting may result in higher costs for Washington customers in RY2,"536 the Commission's goal is to ensure that NPC are based on an accurate forecast, which is in line with its responsibility to determine that rates are "fair, just, reasonable, or sufficient."537 Consequently, we conclude that Company shall use the rate effective year for forecasting NPC.

With regard to the specific level of forecasted NPC, we do not agree with Staff on its 308 recommended NPC forecast. Although the Company was required to update certain inputs to its NPC forecast following Staff's motion to compel, the amount of time required to carry out certain NPC updates has made it difficult for other parties to fully vet and review the recommendations that Staff has made most recently in its post-hearing brief. After considering all of the evidence, we find that Staff's recommended NPC forecast is not supported by the testimony and evidence Staff has provided. Furthermore, PacifiCorp has not been afforded the opportunity to review and confirm the accuracy of the proposed NPC forecast Staff provided in its brief. We note that the Company already had accepted Staff's NPC forecast adjustments as proposed in Staff's response testimony, which lowered PacifiCorp's from \$199 million to \$190.2 million.<sup>538</sup> To that end, we also direct that these changes be reflected as an adjustment to a rate effective year NPC forecast, as we believe this would yield a more accurate result for the NPC forecast going forward. Therefore, for the reasons stated previously, herein, we accept PacifiCorp's proposed NPC forecast of \$190.2 million subject to other Commission decisions regarding updates and correction in this Order and the requirement for the Company to update the NPC forecast to the rate effective period in its compliance filing. 539

## **DA/RT Adjustment**

The Company declares that its historical data demonstrates that it incurs system balancing costs that are not reflected in the Company's official forward price curves or modeled in

<sup>536</sup> Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 69:3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>537</sup> RCW 80.28.020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>538</sup> Mitchell, RJM-3CT at 1:17-21, 23:22-24:1-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>539</sup> PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 4, ¶ 6.

Aurora.<sup>540</sup> It adds that to incorporate these costs in the NPC forecast, it uses the DA/RT adjustment, which consists of two components. First, to better reflect the market prices available to the Company when it transacts in the real-time market, the Company models separate prices for forward system balancing sales and purchases.<sup>541</sup>

Second, the DA/RT adjustment reflects additional transaction volumes to account for the market's standard 25 megawatt (MW) block products, which are purchased or sold over various time horizons. The volume component is necessary because Aurora assumes that the Company can transact in flexible increments that perfectly match system need, and it therefore models an unrealistically low volume of transactions. The Commission first authorized the DA/RT adjustment in the Company's 2020 rate case, and the Company applied the DA/RT adjustment in the 2021 PCORC. PacifiCorp submits that the DA/RT adjustment has been approved for use in all the Company's jurisdictions.

The Commission has reviewed PacifiCorp's limited evidence on the DA/RT adjustment, which was significantly updated in rebuttal testimony. However, we were unable to fully comprehend the means and methodology the Company used in calculating the rebuttal update. Mitchell argues that the DA/RT adjustment set forth in the Company's direct testimony improperly reduced total-Company NPC by \$102 million, reflecting unrealistic arbitrage revenue. The Company submits that it corrected this alleged error on rebuttal by updating the "volume component" of the DA/RT adjustment. He workpapers provided to the parties showed different calculations than the workpapers provided earlier with initial testimony. We remain concerned that this update to the volume component was only proposed in rebuttal, was insufficiently explained, and was not subject to appropriate vetting by the non-Company parties. "[W]hen resolving disputes about which

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>540</sup> *Id.* at 21, ¶ 42; Mitchell, Exh. RJM-1CT at 27:15-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>541</sup> *Id.* at 21, ¶ 42; Exh. RJM-13X at 6:4-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>542</sup> *Id.* at 21, ¶ 42; Mitchell, Exh. RJM-3CT at 18:18-23.

 $<sup>^{543}</sup>$  Id. at 22,  $\P$  42; Mitchell, Exh. RJM-3CT at 19:3-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>544</sup> *Id.* at 22, ¶ 43; Exh. RJM-14X at 4:9-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>545</sup> *Id.* at 22, ¶ 43; Mitchell, TR 103:20-104:16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>546</sup> *Id.* at 22, ¶ 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>547</sup> Mitchell, Exh. RJM-3CT at 19:17-23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>548</sup> E.g., Mitchell, TR 107:17-108:10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>549</sup> *Id.* 122:2-23.

factors to include in a power cost update shortly before the final order or in the compliance filing, the Commission has made careful determinations based on the facts of each case."550 In this case, because of this information asymmetry between the Company, the other parties, and the Commission, we have no choice but to withdraw from consideration of this issue in the interests of due process. We therefore reject each of the corrections or updates that the Company proposed to its forecast NPC on rebuttal.<sup>551</sup> We reserve the right to revisit this issue in the near future once we have obtained the necessary evidence to analyze and give due consideration to the means and methodology used to calculate the update to the DA/RT adjustment.

#### **Bridger Reclamation and Depreciation Expenses**

- According to the Company, reclamation and depreciation costs required for the BCC mine historically were included as a component of the fuel cost of coal provided by the mine for the Bridger plant. The level of reclamation costs included in the fuel cost was based on the expected life of the BCC mine as determined on a system-wide basis. In the Company's 2020 GRC, the Commission approved a settlement that called for accelerated depreciation of coal-fired resources and the BCC mine to 2023. In Order 09/07/12, the Commission noted that the "stipulated revenue requirement...includes recovery of additional, incremental reclamation and depreciation over 10 years (2021 through 2030) in the amount of \$11,815,290 per year (total company), for Bridger Mine reclamation and depreciation costs beyond 2023... Washington's share of these costs will be recorded in a balancing account that will be part of rate base."
- The Company declares that the Commission-approved balancing account tracks the recovery of Washington's share of additional, incremental reclamation and depreciation for the BCC mine that Washington would have paid through fuel costs over the life of the mine but would no longer pay once the mine was removed from Washington rates in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>550</sup> WUTC v. PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power & Light Company, Docket UE-210402, Final Order 06 ¶ 127 (March 29, 2022).

 $<sup>^{551}</sup>$  See PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 3,  $\P$  5 (summarizing rebuttal testimony corrections and adjustments).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>552</sup> *Id.* at 22, ¶ 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>553</sup> WUTC v. PacifiCorp, dba Pacific Power & Light Co., Docket UE-191024 et al., Order 09/07/12 at ¶¶ 110-111 (Dec. 14, 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>554</sup> *Id.*; Settlement (UE-191024 *et. al.*) at 11, ¶ 27.

2023. <sup>555</sup> In further detailing the intent of the language in Order 09/07/12, PacifiCorp asserts the balancing account reflects recovery of the estimated incremental BCC mine reclamation and depreciation costs based on an assumed 2023 closure date and costs were to be recovered over 10 years, from 2021 through 2030. <sup>556</sup> The Company adds that together with the reclamation costs that would be recovered through fuel costs from 2021 to 2023, the balancing account was designed to capture 100 percent of the estimated reclamation costs that would be incurred over the life of the BCC mine. <sup>557</sup> The Company asserts the intent of the balancing account is to ensure that Washington customers pay their share of reclamation costs, which means that any over- or under-recovery will be trued up at the end of the account life. <sup>558</sup>

- In this matter, the Company sought to extend the life of coal-fired resources and the BCC mine from 2023 through 2025. <sup>559</sup> As a result, the Company contends that it recalculated the reclamation costs that would be recovered through fuel costs and adjusted the amounts that would be recovered through the balancing account so that together the fuel costs and balancing account would recover 100 percent of the estimated reclamation costs allocated to Washington, subject to a true-up of the balancing account. <sup>560</sup>
- In response, AWEC recommends removing reclamation costs from the cost of fuel, claiming the balancing account approved in the 2020 rate case was designed to capture all the BCC reclamation and depreciation costs and including depreciation and reclamation costs in fuel costs through 2025 results in double recovery. To be more specific, it is AWEC's position that PacifiCorp's failure to make an adjustment to exclude the depreciation and reclamation costs beyond 2023, which are already being recovered as part of the regulatory liability, results in a double-payment of costs by customers. To be more specific, it is a double-payment of costs by customers.

 $<sup>^{555}</sup>$  PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 24,  $\P$  47; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 27:13-19.

 $<sup>^{556}</sup>$  PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 24,  $\P$  47; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 27:19-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>557</sup> *Id.* at 24-25, ¶ 47.

 $<sup>^{558}</sup>$  *Id.* at 25, ¶ 47; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 30:3-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>559</sup> *Id.* at 25, ¶ 48; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 28:4-5.

 $<sup>^{560}</sup>$  Id. at 25,  $\P$  48; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 28:20-29:8; Cheung, TR 138:9-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>561</sup> Mullins, Exh. BGM-1CT at 33:17-34:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>562</sup> AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 20, ¶ 36; Mullins, Exh. BGM-1CT at 32:18-33:13.

**PAGE 98** 

AWEC contends that an adjustment to a 2028 operational life was assumed in the earlier case when depreciation and reclamation costs were calculated. <sup>563</sup>

Regarding PacifiCorp's updated Bridger Mine depreciation and reclamation costs, AWEC asserts that no PacifiCorp witness in this proceeding addressed the details or prudence of costs included in NPC or set to be recovered via regulatory liability. AWEC maintains that neither witness Cheung nor witness Mitchell provided adequate testimony on the updated Bridger Mine depreciation and reclamation costs. AWEC insists that even if the Commission were inclined to agree with PacifiCorp that the 2020 GRC Stipulation does not preclude updating Bridger Mine depreciation and reclamation costs, there simply is not an adequate evidentiary basis for the Commission to conclude that PacifiCorp's updated costs are prudent and will result in rates that are fair, just, reasonable and sufficient. See

Moreover, AWEC does not believe that PacifiCorp's updates result in an economic benefit to customers. AWEC points out that witness Cheung testifies that amounts recovered through the balancing account have gone down by approximately \$500,000 per year, equaling about \$2.0 million per year instead of \$2.5 million per year. However, AWEC posits that amounts collected through the balancing account do not provide the complete picture of total decommissioning and reclamation costs for the Bridger Mine. AWEC further argues that despite PacifiCorp's obligation to "track customers' contribution to BCC costs over the period of the rate plan in a manner that allows Parties to review these contributions in PacifiCorp's next general rate case," no such information was provided in this case. See

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>563</sup> *Id.* at 20-21, ¶ 36; Exh. RJM-14X at 12:5-10 (PacifiCorp Witness Wilding stating that "The 2014 Rate Case assumed the BCC surface mine would continue to produce coal through 2037 and the underground mine would produce coal through 2023. The test period projects surface coal deliveries cease in 2028 and underground mine production terminates in 2021. Early closure of mining operations increased final reclamation and contribution amounts and increased depreciation expense expressed on a cost per ton basis.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>564</sup> AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 21, ¶ 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>565</sup> *Id.* at 21-22, ¶ 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>566</sup> *Id.* at 22, ¶ 37.

 $<sup>^{567}</sup>$  *Id.* at 22, ¶ 38.

 $<sup>^{568}</sup>$  *Id.* at 22, ¶ 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>569</sup> *Id.* at 22, ¶ 38; Cheung, Exh. SLC-20X at 11.

- Finally, AWEC argues that additional information would be needed to ensure that PacifiCorp's calculation of uncredited balancing account amounts is correct. AWEC takes issue with Cheung's explanation for the Company's \$250,000 correction to the calculation of the Bridger Mine reclamation and depreciation adjustment. Witness Cheung testified that the Company's calculation "neglected to take into account the amounts that had already been collecting in the balancing account" and later clarified that "in the initial filing, the company had neglected to include that balance as an offset altogether." <sup>571</sup>
- According to AWEC, Witness Cheung also testified that in years 2021, 2022 and 2023 the years in which the balancing account has been in place the Company "accumulated an annual amount of approximately two and a half million dollars a year." In effect, it appears that customers have been credited with \$750,000 over a period that rates were set to collect \$7.5 million. AWEC declares that PacifiCorp provides no detail as to this discrepancy, further calling into question whether the Company's proposed incremental Bridger Mine depreciation and reclamation costs sought in this case are accurate. 573
- Upon review of the record, testimony and briefs on this issue, we agree with the Company on its handling of reclamation and depreciation, and the update to these expenses. To start, we do not agree with AWEC that the update created double recovery for ratepayers regarding these expenses. The purpose of the balancing account is to true-up reclamation and depreciation expenses Washington ratepayers pay for the costs incurred for actual operations. <sup>574</sup> However, in its testimony the Company offered to provide an updated calculation of annual reclamation cost amounts reflected in Adjustment 6.4 Decommissioning and Other Plant Closure Costs Adjustment when a compliance filing for this MYRP is made, should we desire a more accurate estimate of incremental reclamation and depreciation costs. These reclamation and depreciation costs are to be reflected in amounts recovered through the regulatory liability that is properly synchronized with fuel cost projects in NPC. <sup>575</sup> In order to continue to keep a firm grasp

 $<sup>^{570}</sup>$  AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 23,  $\P$  39; Hearing Tr. at 142:4-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>571</sup> *Id.* at 23, ¶ 39; Hearing Tr. at 142:15-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>572</sup> *Id.* at 23, ¶ 39; Hearing Tr. at 137:6-8; see also Hearing Tr. at 138:6-8.

 $<sup>^{573}</sup>$  *Id.* at 23, ¶ 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>574</sup> Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 30:3-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>575</sup> *Id.* at 31:4-10.

on these calculations that will affect customers and their rates, we request that the Company provide this information with its compliance filing for the MYRP.

- The Company raises a compelling argument that the settlement for the 2020 GRC does not prohibit PacifiCorp from recalculating the reclamation and depreciation costs in this case based on extending the life of the BCC mine. <sup>576</sup> In addition, we note that Staff states, "If the Commission approves the [Company's] proposal to revise the exit date for Jim Bridger coal units from 2023 to 2025, then PacifiCorp's method of calculating coal costs for the Jim Bridger units' contribution to NPC appears to be consistent with the intent of the [2020 rate case] settlement."<sup>577</sup>
- However, Staff states that verification of PacifiCorp's recalibrated incremental 322 depreciation and reclamation costs is beyond the scope of their testimony.<sup>578</sup> Staff's support of the Company's recalculation seems tentative and conditioned on Commission approval of the Jim Bridger Coal units exit date moving from 2023 to 2025. The Company goes on to add that the fuel costs here include recovery of reclamation and depreciation based on the system closure date for the BCC mine, which will be recovered from Washington customers through 2025.<sup>579</sup> PacifiCorp also claims that the remaining difference between what would have been recovered through fuel costs based on the life of the mine and the amount recovered through the balancing account since 2021 will not be recovered through the balancing account. 580 We agree with the Company's argument that the settlement for the 2020 GRC does not prohibit PacifiCorp from recalculating the reclamation and depreciation costs in this case based on extending the life of the BCC mine. We will allow PacifiCorp to adjust the exit date of the Jim Bridger units from 2023 to 2025. Accordingly, we modify paragraphs 113, 114 and 174 of Final Order 09/07/12 in Docket UE-191024 et al. to reflect the exit date is now December 31, 2025.581 We remind the Company that Washington law requires PacifiCorp to eliminate coal-fired resources

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>576</sup> PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 26, ¶ 51; Cheung, TR. 137:6-20; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 30 (Illustration A).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>577</sup> Wilson, Exh. JDW-24T at 11:10-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>578</sup> *Id.* at 11:10-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>579</sup> PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 26, ¶ 51; Cheung, TR. 144:22-145:16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>580</sup> *Id.* at 26, ¶ 51; Cheung, TR. 137:6-20; Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 30 (Illustration A).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>581</sup> WUTC v. PacifiCorp, dba Pacific Power & Light Co., Docket UE-191024 et al., Order 09/07/12 at ¶¶ 113-114, 174 (Dec. 14, 2020).

**PAGE 101** 

from its allocation of electricity by no later than December 31, 2025.<sup>582</sup> Lastly, we will continue to monitor this adjustment for any negative impact absorbed by ratepayers in this regard.

- We now turn to the argument of cost recovery through the balancing account. AWEC takes issue with witness Cheung's explanation for the Company's \$250,000 correction to the calculation of the Bridger Mine reclamation and depreciation adjustment. AWEC was not satisfied with the answers PacifiCorp provided through its witnesses to date, regarding the approximately \$2.5 million collected annually over a three-year period. The point of AWEC's argument is that to date it appears that customers have only been credited with \$750,000.<sup>583</sup>
- With regard to the \$250,000 correction, Cheung explains in rebuttal testimony that "analyzing witness Mullins' proposal to remove fuel costs, and further examining the calculations reflected in the Company's Bridger Mine incremental reclamation and depreciation expense adjustment, the Company observed an oversight, where amounts collected since the 2020 GRC were not considered in setting the required level of recovery going forward." Witness Cheung adds that "the Company has reduced the incremental reclamation and depreciation expenses by the cumulative amounts already collected since the approval of the original regulatory liability in 2021. This correction reduces annual reclamation costs that still need to be collected through 2030 by approximately \$250 thousand." Witness Cheung then provides document illustrating the correction and how it reduces reclamation costs. We find Cheung's testimony and clarifications on this point persuasive.
- Turning now to the issue of the approximately \$2.5 million collected annually over a three-year period, PacifiCorp explains that cost recovery through the balancing account has decreased as a result of the Company's update in this case.<sup>587</sup> The Company notes

 $<sup>^{582}</sup>$  Id. at ¶ 113 (referencing RCW 19.405.030 of the Washington Clean Energy Transformation Act (CETA)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>583</sup> AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 23, ¶ 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>584</sup> Cheung, Exh. SLC-8T at 29:11-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>585</sup> *Id.* at 29:15-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>586</sup> *Id.* at 29:22-24-30, Illustration A – Bridger Mine Reclamation and Unrecovered Investment Costs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>587</sup> PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 26, ¶ 52.

that the 2020 rate case settlement called for recovery of approximately \$2.5 million per year for 10 years, for a total of approximately \$25 million. As of 2023, the Company alleges it has recovered roughly \$7.5 million. Going forward, the Company proposes recovering approximately \$2 million per year through the balancing account for an additional seven years, for a total of approximately \$14 million. Together with the \$7.5 million already recovered, the Company projects total recovery of approximately \$21.5 million in this case, as compared to \$25 million in the 2020 case.

In sum, the Company's proposed adjustments for reclamation and depreciation are acceptable to the Commission. We agree with the proposed adjustment for the exit date for the Jim Bridger units. We also approve the Company's depreciation and reclamation adjustments, subject to the condition that these adjustments comply and coincide with the rate effective year NPC forecast methodology, which is also directed in this order.

## **Net Power Cost – Wheeling Revenue**

- According to AWEC, PacifiCorp should update expected increases in wheeling revenues it will receive when the new Gateway transmission lines go into service. 590
- In response, PacifiCorp asserts that "for the first time at hearing, AWEC proposed an entirely new and unsupported adjustment to NPC to impute wheeling revenue resulting from the new Gateway South transmission line." It is the Company's position that AWEC's proposed adjustment is procedurally improper, and also believes that it is entirely without evidentiary support. Specifically, the Company argues not only is there no evidence in the record supporting such an adjustment, wheeling revenue is included in base rates, not NPC. Therefore, imputing additional revenue into the NPC forecast is improper." Moreover, PacifiCorp contends "the NPC forecast for both rate years one and two includes the full NPC benefits of new transmission investments, including Gateway South. And base rates for Rate Year 2 include a pro forma adjustment

 $<sup>^{588}</sup>$  PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 26,  $\P$  52.

 $<sup>^{589}</sup>$  *Id.* at 26, ¶ 52; Cheung, TR. 139:15-140:6.

 $<sup>^{590}</sup>$  AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 17,  $\P$  31.

 $<sup>^{591}</sup>$  PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 27,  $\P$  54; Pepple, TR. 89:20-24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>592</sup> *Id.* at 4,  $\P$  5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>593</sup> *Id.* at 4,  $\P$  5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>594</sup> *Id.* at 27, ¶ 54.

to increase wheeling revenues, although the pro forma adjustment is not tied to any specific transmission investment."<sup>595</sup>

After reviewing the arguments of both parties, we agree with the Company on this issue. The first time AWEC raised this particular adjustment, regarding wheeling revenue resulting from the new Gateway South transmission line, was during the hearing phase of this proceeding. We see this point raised again in the Post-Hearing Brief. Introducing this adjustment at a later phase of this proceeding did not provide parties adequate time to duly consider and respond to this issue. Inclusion of an important element like this should have been raised in response testimony where the Company and other parties could consider and address the reasonableness of this adjustment in rebuttal and cross-answering testimony. Therefore, we conclude that it was procedurally improper to raise this issue and will not address the merits of this issue in this proceeding.

#### B. PCAM

In Order 08 of UE-140762, the Commission describes the Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism (PCAM) as a measure that will protect the Company from extra-normal power cost variability while giving Pacific Power adequate incentive to manage carefully its full power portfolio. <sup>598</sup> Further, the Commission intended for a PCAM "that is designed to take into account the cost performance of the Company's entire resource portfolio and market purchase activities, that appropriately balances risks between the Company and its customers, and that provides Pacific Power with a continuing incentive to focus on managing its power resources rather than arguing repeatedly that it is beyond its ability to do so."<sup>599</sup>

## 1. PacifiCorp Direct Testimony

The Company proposes to eliminate the deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands, subjecting 100 percent of power cost variances to a potential refund or surcharge.<sup>600</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>595</sup> PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 27, ¶ 54.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>596</sup> Pepple, TR. 89:20-24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>597</sup> AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 17, ¶ 31; See PacifiCorp OATT, Attachments H through H-2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>598</sup> WUTC v. PacifiCorp, Docket No. UE-140762, p. ii.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>599</sup> *Id.* p. 57, ¶ 135.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>600</sup> McVee, Exh. MDM-1T at 34:15-17. For the first \$4M of variance between Forecast NPC and Actual NPC settled through the PCAM, the variance is absorbed entirely by PAC. For variance of

Company witness Jack Painter testifies that the current PCAM structure does not achieve the goals of equitably sharing risk between the customers and the Company, or properly incentivize the utility to effectively manage or reduce power costs. <sup>601</sup> Painter contends both goals cannot be achieved because the underlying NPC forecasting is less accurate and will continue to lose accuracy. <sup>602</sup> Painter argues the Company's ability to manage and reduce NPC will be further diminished when it joins the Extended Day-Ahead Market (EDAM) as economic decisions are controlled by the California Independent System Operator (CAISO) and therefore the majority of the Company's NPC will be driven as low as the EDAM can achieve. <sup>603</sup>

- Further, the Company believes a changing resource mix in the Western Interconnection with increasing renewables adds to forecasting challenges due to weather dependencies. Witness Painter also contends that the combination of increased extreme/abnormal weather events, natural gas price volatility caused by the war in Ukraine, and changing environmental compliance requirements are all leading to increased uncertainty in forecasting NPC.<sup>604</sup>
- sharing bands as the incentives are no longer aligned with the Company's ability to control the inputs; "[i]n other words, when the economic control of NPC is simultaneously taken out of the Company's hands and guaranteed, by an independent third-party, to be as low as modern optimization techniques can achieve, there are very few cost controls left for the PCAM deadband and asymmetrical sharing band to incentivize."
- Painter further explains that between 2016 and 2021, "the total loss to Washington customers due to the deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands is \$27.6 million, while

Forecast NPC and Actual NPC between \$4M and \$10M, the adjustment is shared asymmetrically. For customer refunds, customers receive 75 percent of the variance. For customer surcharges, customers are charged for 50 percent of the variance. This excludes the \$4M of deadband. Additional variance exceeding \$10M is shared 90/10 percent between the customer and the company.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>601</sup> Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 4:12-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>602</sup> *Id.* at 5:1-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>603</sup> *Id.* at 5:16-6:5.

<sup>604</sup> Id. at 15:9-18:2.

<sup>605</sup> Id. at 29:12-16.

the loss to the Company is \$10.2 million."<sup>606</sup> Painter recognizes that in Avista Corporation's 2017 GRC in Dockets UE-170485 and UG-170486, Staff argued that Avista also had a recent history of over-forecasting power costs and took advantage of the deadband to receive a windfall at customers' expense. The Commission found that Avista had consistently unbalanced NPC forecasts in the company's favor. Therefore, Painter contends this reinforces the rationale to remove the deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands. <sup>607</sup>

#### 2. Staff Response Testimony

Staff agrees both with the purpose of the PCAM and that the current structure can lead to unbalanced outcomes. However, Staff witness McGuire testifies that eliminating the entire risk-sharing mechanism is inconsistent with Commission policy. McGuire testifies that the Commission recently affirmed the continued appropriateness of risk sharing between ratepayers and utilities in circumstances where future costs and cost variances are uncertain, citing the recent Commission order to PSE to develop a risk sharing mechanism for Climate Commitment Act (CCA) costs. Additionally, McGuire notes that in the Company's most recent PCORC, the Commission shared AWEC's concern that PacifiCorp has not appropriately managed risk for Washington customers, and ordered PacifiCorp to address the prudency of the Company's risk management practices in their next PCAM filing.

Further, Staff witness Wilson argues the elimination of the deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands without any replacement would pass all risk on to the Company's customers while it still has control over a significant portion of NPC.<sup>612</sup> Wilson is not convinced by PacifiCorp's argument that it has no control over power cost variances due to forecasting difficulties and joining the EDAM, and that therefore the current PCAM

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>606</sup> *Id.* at 7:14-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>607</sup> *Id.* at 6:7-7:10

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>608</sup> Wilson, Exh. JDW-1CT at 20:4-8, 22:3.

<sup>609</sup> McGuire, Exh. CRM-1T at 19:8-11.

 $<sup>^{610}</sup>$  *Id.* at 58:11-21 (citing *WUTC v. Puget Sound Energy*, Docket UG-230470, Order 01, 6, ¶ 22 (August 3, 2023)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>611</sup> *Id.* at 59:7-15.

<sup>612</sup> Wilson, Exh. JDW-1CT at 35:18-36:5.

structure cannot incentivize the Company to control costs.<sup>613</sup> Wilson explains that "the Commission has established that one of the key purposes of power cost sharing mechanisms is to ensure an equitable sharing of variance risk between ratepayers and shareholders,"<sup>614</sup> and that the Company does not explain why equitable risk sharing should be abandoned.<sup>615</sup>

Staff provides additional testimony countering the Company's portrayal of the impacts of the EDAM, renewable generation, and power market prices. Wilson testifies that under simplistic assumptions, PacifiCorp's decision to join EDAM will result in a slight majority of NPC being attributed to EDAM. The Company would still have control over several other NPC drivers, summarized in Table 9 below. Wilson concludes, "[w]hile Company witness Painter believes that there are 'very few cost controls left for the PCAM deadband and asymmetrical sharing band to incentivize,' he understates PacifiCorp's remaining responsibilities."

Table 9: Drivers of NPC Variance, Considering Benefits of EDAM Participation<sup>618</sup>

Outside PacifiCorp's Control	Within PacifiCorp's Control		
Load	Subject to Short-Term	Not Subject to Short-	
Renewable resource	Variation	Term Variation	
generation	Plant operating practices	Long-term PPAs	
Market spot power prices	O&M cost	Long-term fuel supply	
Unit Dispatch	Hedging cost	agreements	
Wheeling rates	Fuel procurement practices	Resource planning	
Qualifying facility contracts	Bi-lateral transactions outside		
Market fuel prices	EDAM		

<sup>613</sup> McGuire, Exh. CRM-1T at 56:20-57:6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>614</sup> *Id.* at 57:8-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>615</sup> *Id.* at 57:8-10.

<sup>616</sup> Wilson, Exh. JDW-1CT at 23:10-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>617</sup> *Id.* at 24:14-25:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>618</sup> Wilson, Exh. JDW-1CT at 24:9, Table 3.

**PAGE 107** 

Dispatch of demand-side	
resources	

Wilson anticipates that increased renewable deployment will not have as large of an effect as described by Company witness Painter, but generally agrees that it will tend to result in underestimated NPC forecasts. The result of this underestimation would make customers more likely to be affected by surcharges than by sur-credits. Staff recommends that the Company "could revise the NPC model to incorporate an adjustment to Forecast NPC that makes surcharges and sur-credits more balanced from year to year."

Staff recommends maintaining a risk sharing component within the Company's PCAM by eliminating the five-tier structure and replacing it with a single 90/10 risk sharing component. <sup>621</sup> Wilson points to similarities with several other Company regulated jurisdictions to support this recommendation.

Finally, Staff recommends the threshold be changed from \$17 million to \$7 million, and that only 50 percent of the deferral balance be recovered the following year, resulting in more frequent but smaller adjustments and an overall rate that is more stable. 622

## 3. Public Counsel Response Testimony

Public Counsel maintains that the Commission should reject the Company's proposal to eliminate the deadband and asymmetric sharing bands from the PCAM. Public Counsel witness Earle notes that the PCAM mechanism was established in a settlement for PAC's 2014 GRC, where it was explicitly ordered to include deadband and asymmetric sharing bands. Earle rejects the argument that NPC forecasting difficulties and EDAM participation are sufficient justification for removing these bands.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>619</sup> *Id.* at 27:3-7.

<sup>620</sup> Id. at 28:18-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>621</sup> *Id.* at 36:14-16.

<sup>622</sup> Wilson, Exh. JDW-1CT at 37:16-38:4.

<sup>623</sup> Earle, Exh. RLE-1CT at 2:6-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>624</sup> *Id.* at 3:1-14.

<sup>625</sup> Id. at 3:21-25.

- Earle explains that while a majority of NPC will be determined in an organized market, the Company still has areas where it can optimize performance and costs, such as fuel costs and hydropower dispatch. Earle also notes that PacifiCorp has not announced savings in staffing costs through the reduction of trading personnel and other staff that work to optimize NPC. Public Counsel also contends that the Company may still optimize its resources in terms of scheduling maintenance outages, the proper maintenance of equipment, the minimization of forced outages, and the improvement of heat rates at thermal plants. 628
- Further, Earle asserts that it is part of a utility's job to deal with the volatility of fuel prices and other NPC inputs, noting unremarkable levels of natural gas price volatility in recent years. Finally, Earle states that abandoning incentives for controlling power costs burdens the Commission with a higher level of review to assess for prudency.

## 4. AWEC Response Testimony

- AWEC opposes the Company's proposal to change the PCAM. Mullins testifies that the PCAM is functioning as intended and that the Commission previously rejected the arguments relied upon in this proceeding by the Company. Therefore, Mullins recommends the Commission should reject the proposal to eliminate the deadband and asymmetric sharing bands.<sup>631</sup> Mullins also notes that the Commission rejected dollar-for-dollar recovery of NPC in the 2006/2007 and 2012 GRCs, leading to a settlement in the 2014 GRC that required the Company to implement deadband and asymmetric sharing bands in the PCAM.<sup>632</sup>
- Regarding market forecast accuracy, Mullins testifies that PacifiCorp's market price forecasts are based on official forward price curves, which represent the actual cost of purchasing power in the forecast period, and adds that the forward markets also typically

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>626</sup> *Id.* at 5:1-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>627</sup> *Id.* at 5:18-6:3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>628</sup> *Id.* at 6:4-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>629</sup> Earle, Exh. RLE-1CT at 6:17-7:8.

<sup>630</sup> Id. at 8:10-9:4.

<sup>631</sup> Mullins, Exh. BGM-1CT at 64:12-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>632</sup> *Id.* at 65:6-67:15.

include large premiums to account for expected price volatility.<sup>633</sup> Mullins also notes that organized markets are expected to reduce the volatility of NPC, and that trading in a market still allows PacifiCorp to maintain capacity for planning and trading, which they will control.<sup>634</sup>

### 5. Sierra Club Response Testimony

Sierra Club recommends the Commission retain the existing deadband and asymmetric sharing bands. First, Sierra Club witness Ronald J. Binz argues the \$17 million threshold is not sufficient on its own, since it does not convey incentives like deadband and asymmetric sharing bands. The Company disregards the role of natural gas prices as a factor in NPC, which Binz characterizes as the main driver of NPC fluctuation. Binz asserts that fuel cost sharing is a valuable element of the PCAM that corrects the poor incentives of traditional regulation and levels the playing field between fossil fuel and renewable generation, while elimination of the deadband and asymmetric sharing bands will completely insulate the Company from the risks of fossil fuel resources.

While Binz agrees with Company witness Painter that the western grid is becoming more complicated and that weather patterns are increasing the difficulty to predict wind and solar availability in the short term, Binz provides three factors that negate these drawbacks: (1) wind and solar generation benefit from geographic diversity, which decreases the correlation among generators; (2) wind generation is typically regular over longer time horizons, which Painter acknowledges; and (3) natural gas price volatility is much greater than that of wind and solar. However, Binz believes the biggest issue with renewable generation for the Company is AURORA's inability to model intermittent renewables, despite their net-positive economic impact on the utility industry. Horizontal states of the states

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>633</sup> *Id.* at 69:5-17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>634</sup> *Id.* at 71:4-10.

<sup>635</sup> Binz, Exh. RJB-1T at 26:6-10.

<sup>636</sup> Id. at 26:14-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>637</sup> *Id.* at 14:9-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>638</sup> *Id.* at 5:14-27.

<sup>639</sup> *Id.* at 15:4-16:13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>640</sup> *Id.* at 17:25-18:2.

Further, Sierra Club argues that it is the utility's responsibility to insulate against gas prices and that the automated recovery of fuel costs removes the incentives for PacifiCorp to stay efficient and protected against them. Therefore, Binz contends utilities should share the risk of higher prices due to resource choices, and that there is a risk of "moral hazard" if risk sharing is eliminated as the utility can act without fear of the economic consequences of their actions.

Finally, Binz notes that EDAM will not significantly change the dispatch of Company's resources, and that the generation mix, already determined through the IRP process and in the Company's control, is a greater factor in NPC than daily dispatch patterns. Binz also states that EDAM does not prevent PacifiCorp from minimizing NPC that is within its control through management choices. There is simply no reason to stop with the cost improvements resulting from EDAM: others are available to PacifiCorp, and they should be incentivized.

### 6. Rebuttal Testimony

350 On rebuttal, the Company maintains that a complete elimination of the asymmetrical sharing bands ensures the fairest outcome for customers. However, in the alternative, Painter finds Staff's single 90/10 sharing band is reasonable. If the Commission orders Staff's sharing band, the Company disagrees with Staff's timing for implementation and encourages the Commission to effectuate the change immediately rather than waiting for the Company to join the EDAM. Painter argues that evidence currently exists of NPC forecasting inaccuracies, referencing PSE and Avista filings, 448 and citing to Staff's own witness regarding the failure of the current structure to equitably share risk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>641</sup> *Id.* at 21:6-22:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>642</sup> *Id.* at 22:3-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>643</sup> *Id.* at 22:13-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>644</sup> *Id.* at 24:8-22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>645</sup> *Id.* at 25:20-26:4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>646</sup> Painter, Exh. JP-2T at 2:17-3:4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>647</sup> *Id.* at 3:5-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>648</sup> *Id.* at 4:4-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>649</sup> *Id.* at 3:13-14.

- PacifiCorp does not agree that the Company is violating the 2014 GRC settlement by proposing PCAM structural changes in this proceeding. The "stipulation explicitly stated, '[b]y executing this Stipulation, no party shall be deemed to have agreed that any provision of this Stipulation is appropriate for resolving issues in any other proceeding."
- Additionally, the Company contests AWEC's argument claiming no substantial changes exist to warrant modifications to the PCAM, citing increased renewable deployment, EIM participation, and the upcoming participation in EDAM.<sup>652</sup> PacifiCorp also rejects AWEC's argument regarding price forecasts and forward price curves as an oversimplification, noting that the deadband and sharing bands prevent customers from receiving full credits when NPC are overestimated.<sup>653</sup>
- While the Company agrees with Sierra Club that natural gas prices have an impact on the difficulty of forecasting NPC, Painter notes that the proper functioning of the deadband and sharing bands in a PCAM requires a well-forecasted baseline, and that the source of the variance is irrelevant. Additionally, Painter argues no "moral hazard" exists, as suggested by Sierra Club, as prudency determinations for every aspect of power costs exist in the rate making processes. 655
- Responding to Public Counsel's argument that the PCAM is a substitute for prudency determinations and thereby elimination of the PCAM increases workload burden, the Company counters that prudency review currently exists in PCAM proceedings and would not change with adjustments to the PCAM structure proposed in this proceeding. Painter counters that a disallowance based on prudency was realized in the 2018 PCAM proceeding.
- Additionally, in responding to Public Counsel's claim that maintaining the PCAM structure is necessary to maintain optimization of hydropower or maintenance schedules

<sup>651</sup> *Id.* at 7:18-20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>650</sup> *Id.* at 7:11-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>652</sup> *Id.* at 17:3-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>653</sup> *Id.* at 17:12-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>654</sup> *Id.* at 9:16-10:1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>655</sup> *Id.* at 10:14-11:8.

<sup>656</sup> *Id.* at 13:17-14:14

post EDAM participation, Painter contends the Company utilizes resources in the most cost-efficient manner and any party may challenge the optimization or maintenance schedules through the annual PCAM filing.<sup>657</sup> The Company also disagrees with Public Counsel's argument that because PacifiCorp does not optimize specifically for Washington customers the PCAM should not be adjusted, since the PCAM structure does not impact PacifiCorp's six-state optimization methodology.<sup>658</sup>

- Finally, PacifiCorp opposes Public Counsel's argument to maintain the deadband and sharing bands due to information asymmetry. Painter contends that the NARUC publication used by Public Counsel to make their point describes information asymmetry in forecasted costs, and that the information in assessing Actual NPC involves a backwards-looking review.<sup>659</sup>
- Painter testifies that retaining the deadband and asymmetric sharing bands could create improper incentives for parties to forecast inaccurately. Painter adds that "[a] more streamlined PCAM structure would incentivize parties to prioritize a more accurate forecast and rate stability, which ultimately serves the best interests of customers."

### **Cross-Answering Testimony**

### 1. Staff's Cross Answering Testimony

Staff provides cross-answering testimony to stress agreement with two arguments made by AWEC in their response testimony. First, Wilson agrees that participation in organized markets will require the same, if not more, expertise, planning, and attention which remains within the control of the Company to minimize NPC. Second, Wilson agrees that forecast NPC are more likely to exceed actual NPC, which is a reversal of Staff's previous position, with the effect of the current PCAM structure being biased towards customer losses. 662

### 2. Public Counsel's Cross Answering Testimony

<sup>657</sup> *Id.* at 12:5-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>658</sup> *Id.* at 13:1-15.

<sup>659</sup> Painter, Exh. JP-2T at 14:17-15:4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>660</sup> *Id.* at 18:9-14.

<sup>661</sup> Wilson, Exh. JDW-24T at 16:7-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>662</sup> *Id.* at 17:8-18.

Public Counsel disagrees with Staff's characterization of the current PCAM structure as "unnecessarily complicated," comparing it favorably to the use of AURORA and the calculation of EIM benefits when forecasting NPC.<sup>663</sup> Public Counsel notes that the Commission rejected a 90/10 risk sharing mechanism in Docket UE-050684, as Staff proposes in this proceeding, because it did not adequately balance risk between shareholders and ratepayers without a deadband.<sup>664</sup> Further, addressing Staff's rationale for eliminating the deadband, Earle provides reference to the Company's 2014 general rate case in which the Commission found arguments regarding the magnitude of a deadband acceptable but not its elimination.<sup>665</sup>

### 3. AWEC's Cross Answering Testimony

- AWEC disagrees with Staff that the PCAM may result in a "windfall" for either party. AWEC holds the current PCAM structure should be maintained, and if any changes are to be made, the relative values of the various bands should be increased relative to the increase in the Company's NPC and base retail values since 2014. Mullins suggests that the deadband be increased to \$6.9 million, the asymmetrical sharing bands increase from \$6.5 million to \$17.2 million, 666 and the amortization trigger to \$22 million. 667
- Mullins disagrees with Staff that NPC variability has changed since the current PCAM was adopted. Further, Mullins believes that the reduction in NPC variability from the EDAM will counterbalance any increase in NPC from the use of renewables by PacifiCorp. 669
- AWEC also disagrees with Staff's point that a symmetrical PCAM design is more appropriate for PacifiCorp since there are practical lower limits to NPC but no upper

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>663</sup> Earle, Exh. RLE-7T at 3:15-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>664</sup> *Id.* at 5:5-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>665</sup> Earle, Exh. RLE-7T at 4:5-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>666</sup> It is not clear if the suggested deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands should intersect at \$6.5M or \$6.9M, this seems to be a typo or oversight in AWEC's testimony.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>667</sup> Mullins, Exh. BGM-10T at 3:1-4:12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>668</sup> *Id.* at 5:5-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>669</sup> *Id.* at 6:17-22.

limit.<sup>670</sup> Mullins contends that Staff and PacifiCorp have not presented data against the asymmetry of NPC outcomes and presents the skewed distribution of Sumas gas prices as evidence for the asymmetry of NPC outcomes.<sup>671</sup>

Mullins also asserts, in contrast to Staff's points on the Company's control over NPC, that the amount of control that the Company has is irrelevant to whether or not the PCAM should exist or be modified.<sup>672</sup> Mullins explains:

If PacifiCorp had complete control over NPC, that would be a stronger argument for removing the PCAM because NPC would be much more predictable. It is precisely because PacifiCorp does not control all aspects of NPC (and the size of NPC relative to PacifiCorp's overall revenue requirement) that the PCAM exists. 673

### 4. Sierra Club's Cross Answering Testimony

Sierra Club disagrees with Staff and PacifiCorp's proposals to eliminate the deadband, specifically that eliminating the deadband may result in a "windfall" for either the customers or the utility.<sup>674</sup> However, witness Binz would not oppose the collapsing of the sharing band percentages into a single sharing band outside of the deadband.<sup>675</sup> Sierra Club recommends a sharing percentage of 80/20, since the 90/10 is a smaller sharing percentage than the current PCAM structure and 80/20 would be closer to the composite effect of the current PCAM structure.<sup>676</sup>

Binz disagrees with Staff and PacifiCorp that the increased presence of renewable generation will increase NPC, that renewables make NPC significantly more difficult to predict, and that NPC variability is increasing. Binz argues that Staff and PacifiCorp witnesses do not provide empirical evidence for these assumptions. <sup>677</sup> Binz asserts that renewables will affect NPC variability, but to a lesser extent than is claimed by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>670</sup> *Id.* at 7:5-8:13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>671</sup> *Id.* at 8:14-9-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>672</sup> *Id.* at 11:11-18.

<sup>673</sup> Mullins, Exh. BGM-10T at 11:14-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>674</sup> Binz, Exh. RJB-8T at 9:8-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>675</sup> *Id.* at 9:14-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>676</sup> *Id.* at 10:1-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>677</sup> *Id.* at 4:3-5:10.

**PAGE 115** 

PacifiCorp and Staff witnesses.<sup>678</sup>

Sierra Club does not oppose Staff's suggestion to lower the amortization trigger amount from \$17 million to \$7 million.<sup>679</sup> Sierra Club does oppose the spreading of surcharges and sur-credits over two years, arguing that the flexibility for the Commission to make case-by-case decisions should be retained.<sup>680</sup>

### Briefs on the Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism

PacifiCorp, AWEC, Public Counsel, Sierra Club, and Staff filed Post-Hearing Briefs regarding the issue of the Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism. In their Briefs, the Parties repeat many of the same arguments set forth in their testimony and exhibits. Thus, we will address only the pertinent points and arguments of the parties from each brief, in turn, in rendering our decision.

### 1. PacifiCorp's Brief on the Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism

In its Brief, the Company starts by describing the purpose of the PCAM. PacifiCorp declares the PCAM currently accounts for differences between forecast NPC and actual NPC using both deadbands and asymmetrical sharing bands. The NPC variance first flows through a \$4 million symmetrical deadband. For variances between \$4 million and \$10 million, any credit to customers is subject to a 75/25 percent sharing band whereby 75 percent of the variance is returned to customers, and any surcharge is divided between customers and the Company under a 50/50 sharing band. The Company adds that any surcharge or credit exceeding \$10 million is subject to a 90/10 sharing band. According to PacifiCorp, after applying these deadbands and sharing bands, the variances are booked in the PCAM deferral account and are then recovered

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>678</sup> *Id.* at 7:11-14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>679</sup> *Id.* at 10:7-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>680</sup> *Id.* at 10:11-11:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>681</sup> PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 27, ¶ 56; Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 2:3-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>682</sup> *Id.* at 27, ¶ 56; Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 3:4-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>683</sup> *Id.* at 27, ¶ 56; Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 3:13-16.

 $<sup>^{684}</sup>$  Id. at 27,  $\P$  56; Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 3:16-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>685</sup> *Id.* at 27, ¶ 56; Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 3:13-19.

from or refunded to customers when the account balance exceeds the credit or surcharge threshold, which is currently set at \$17 million.<sup>686</sup>

PacifiCorp recommends removing the deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands, which would allow the Company to fully refund to customers any overcharges or recover its prudently incurred power costs.<sup>687</sup> As an alternative, the Company supports Staff's recommendation to remove the deadband and replace the asymmetrical sharing bands with a single 90/10 sharing band.<sup>688</sup> The Company also supports Staff's recommendation to decrease the credit or surcharge threshold to \$7 million.<sup>689</sup> PacifiCorp asserts that Staff's proposal is based in part on their agreement with the Company that the current PCAM structure is unnecessarily complicated and does not equitably share risk between the Company and customers,<sup>690</sup> that the increased prevalence of renewable generation will make it more difficult to forecast NPC,<sup>691</sup> and that many of the factors driving increased NPC are outside the Company's control.<sup>692</sup>

### 2. AWEC's Brief on the Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism

AWEC contends that PacifiCorp is proposing to eliminate all ratepayer protections in the PCAM to the detriment of its Washington customers, despite the fact that the Commission has on several occasions rejected the notion that a properly designed PCAM would include "a dollar-for-dollar annual true-up between forecast and actual power costs…" AWEC takes issue with PacifiCorp's argument that difficulties with forecasts, increased renewable resources as a result of the CETA and planned participation in the EDAM constitute changed circumstances that warrant a revisitation of the policy assumptions supporting the current PCAM design. 694

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>686</sup> *Id.* at 27-28, ¶ 56; Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 4:2-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>687</sup> *Id.* at 28, ¶ 57; Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 8:8-9:3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>688</sup> *Id.* at 28, ¶ 57; Painter, Exh. JP-2T at 3:2-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>689</sup> *Id.* at 28, ¶ 57; Painter, Exh. JP-2T at 6:7-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>690</sup> *Id.* at 28, ¶ 57; Wilson, Exh. JDW-1CT at 35:13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>691</sup> *Id.* at 28, ¶ 57; Wilson, Exh. JDW-1CT at 27:1-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>692</sup> *Id.* at 28, ¶ 57; Wilson, Exh. JDW-1CT at 24 (Table 3).

 $<sup>^{693}</sup>$  AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 1,  $\P$  2; Dockets UE-140762 et al. (consolidated), Order 08 at  $\P$  108 (Mar. 25, 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>694</sup> *Id.* at 1-2,  $\P$  2.

AWEC further argues that, contrary to PacifiCorp's assertions, the policy basis for PacifiCorp's PCAM remains sound. PacifiCorp's proposed changes to the PCAM structure are contrary to sound Commission policy, unwarranted based on the evidence in this case, and would serve to disproportionately benefit the Company's shareholders at the expense of its customers. Additionally, AWEC insists that the Commission should not be swayed by Staff's compromise approach to restructure the PCAM in a way that also reduces meaningful ratepayer protections. 695

### 3. Public Counsel's Brief on the Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism

- Public Counsel disagrees with PacifiCorp's request to modify the PCAM by eliminating the dead bands and sharing bands for the mechanism. Public Counsel asserts that PacifiCorp's request is contrary to the Commission's longstanding approach to power costs, in contrast to the power cost adjustment mechanisms in place in other PacifiCorp jurisdictions, and is remarkably similar to the proposal in its 2013 rate case. Public Counsel points out that the Commission rejected PacifiCorp's proposal for a PCAM devoid of dead bands and sharing bands in the 2013 rate case. In describing dead bands and sharing bands, the Commission said, These are critically important elements that provide an incentive for the Company to manage carefully its power costs and that protect ratepayers in the event of extraordinary power cost excursions that are beyond the Company's ability to control.
- Public Counsel declares that the dead band is designed to capture PacifiCorp's normal NPC variability, while the sharing bands assign how extraordinary cost variances are shared between PacifiCorp and ratepayers. <sup>699</sup> Public Counsel also declares that dead bands and sharing bands remain important tools through which to appropriately share power cost variances between PacifiCorp and its ratepayers. It is Public Counsel's position that PacifiCorp's proposal to eliminate the dead band and sharing bands would

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>695</sup> *Id.* at 2,  $\P$  2.

 $<sup>^{696}</sup>$  Public Counsel Post-Hearing Brief at 1,  $\P$  2; Earle, RLE-7T at 2:1–23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>697</sup> *Id.* at 1-2, ¶ 2; *Wash. Utils. & Transp. Comm'n v. PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power & Light*, Docket UE-130043, Order 05: Final Order, ¶ 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>698</sup> *Id.* at 2, ¶ 2; *Wash. Utils. & Transp. Comm'n v. PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power & Light*, Docket UE-130043, Order 05: Final Order, ¶ 70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>699</sup> *Id.* at 2,  $\P$  3.

inappropriately place 100 percent of power cost variance risk on ratepayers and should be rejected. 700

### 4. Sierra Club's Brief on the Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism

- In its brief, Sierra Club observes that PacifiCorp seeks to increase rates approximately \$13.8 million in year one and \$21.1 million in year two, 701 in large part due to a 74 percent (total Company)/37 percent (Washington allocated) increase in its NPC. 702 Sierra Club also acknowledges that NPC has drastically increased due to a spike in natural gas prices. Sierra Club notes that "the increase in NPC is driven by increased cost of natural gas and purchased power expense" and that "both of those factors are driven by changes in the price of natural gas." 703
- Sierra Club asserts that natural gas prices have long been known to be volatile, swinging both up and down<sup>704</sup> and significantly impacting the Company's NPC. Sierra Club points out that since 2006, when the Commission first considered whether the Company's NPC could be recovered through an annual adjustment clause rather than a rate case, the Commission has made clear that PacifiCorp's shareholders must share in the risk with customers that power and fuel costs will be higher than anticipated.<sup>705</sup>
- Sierra Club recounts that in 2015, the Commission implemented this requirement when it approved a PCAM for PacifiCorp with a +/- \$4 million deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands. The After accounting for the deadband and when customers are owed a credit, up to \$10 million is split 75/25 between customers and the Company and amounts over \$10 million are split 90/10. Sierra Club explains that when a surcharge is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>700</sup> *Id.* at 2, ¶ 3; Earle, Exh. RLE-7T at 2:16–21, citing Direct Test. of Chris R. McGuire, Exh. CRM-1T at 60:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>701</sup> Sierra Club Post-Hearing Brief at 1, ¶ 1; Exh. JT-1T, PacifiCorp, Staff, AWEC, TEP, NWEC & Walmart, Joint Test. at 6:20-7:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>702</sup> Sierra Club Post-Hearing Brief at 1, ¶ 1; Exh. MDM-1T, PacifiCorp, Direct Test. of Matthew D. McVee at 8:18-9:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>703</sup> *Id.* at 1, ¶ 1; Exh. RJB-1T, at 8:2-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>704</sup> *Id.* at 1, ¶ 2; Exh. RJB-1T, at 12:10-11.

 $<sup>^{705}</sup>$  *Id.* at 1, ¶ 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>706</sup> *Id.* at 1, ¶ 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>707</sup> *Id.* at 1-2,  $\P$  2.

necessary, amounts outside of the deadband up to \$10 million are split 50/50 between customers and the Company and amounts above \$10 million are split 90/10.

377 Sierra Club details that the current deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands appropriately balance risk between shareholders and ratepayers, while also providing incentives to the Company to prudently manage its NPC through operations and maintenance, integrated resource planning, hedging agreements, efficiency measures, and other initiatives. Sierra Club further details that when actual NPC spikes well above the Forecast NPC, as is the case here, the deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands work to protect customers from bearing the entire burden, as customers neither selected the resources relied upon nor had any control over NPC management. The same statement of the selected the resources relied upon nor had any control over NPC management.

Sierra Club observes that the Company seeks to eliminate these cost sharing mechanisms (as it has many times before) in order to ensure dollar-for-dollar recovery for its shareholders. Sierra Club asserts that the Commission has repeatedly rejected identical requests from PacifiCorp and should do so again here. It is Sierra Club's position that the Commission should retain the current PCAM structure in full, with its current deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands. If the Commission is inclined to consider modifications to the PCAM, as suggested by Staff, Sierra Club opines that the Commission should, at a minimum, retain the current deadband and a meaningful sharing band that ensures that the Company continues to have some "skin in the game" when managing its NPC.<sup>711</sup>

### 5. Staff's Brief on the Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism

379 Staff recounts that the PCAM is a tool adopted in the settlement of the Company's 2014 general rate case. The staff recounts sharing mechanism designed to equitably distribute the risks of fluctuating power costs between the customer and Company, and to encourage effective management and reduction of power costs. According to Staff, the Company noted that between 2016 and 2021, there was only one year of under-recovery; the remaining five years saw over-recovery where customers lost out on receiving at least

 $<sup>^{708}</sup>$  Id. at 2, ¶ 2; Exh. RJB-1T, at 10, Figure 1.

 $<sup>^{709}</sup>$  *Id.* at 2, ¶ 3.

 $<sup>^{710}</sup>$  Sierra Club Post-Hearing Brief at 2, ¶ 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>711</sup> *Id.* at 2, ¶ 4.

 $<sup>^{712}</sup>$  Staff Post-Hearing Brief at 2,  $\P$  3; Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 2, FN 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>713</sup> *Id.* at 2, ¶ 3.

some money in refunds due to the deadband.<sup>714</sup> Staff adds that PacifiCorp proposes modifying the PCAM by eliminating "the deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands from the PCAM due to the difficulty in accurately forecasting [NPC]."<sup>715</sup>

380 Staff also advocates for implementing changes to the PCAM beginning in 2026. Staff asserts that at the start of 2026, the Commission should modify the PCAM by eliminating the dead bands, replacing the current sharing bands with a 90/10 customer/company sharing band, and lowering the rate adjustment threshold to \$7 million from the current threshold of \$17 million to align with the Company's participation in the EDAM. Staff further recommends that if the rate adjustment threshold is met, then recovery of only 50 percent of the deferral balance take place over the following year.

Commission Determination. PacifiCorp claims that prior to adopting the current PCAM, the Commission rejected proposals to create a PCAM without deadbands or sharing bands. The Company also claims that the Commission has not reevaluated the deadbands and sharing bands since they were adopted in 2015 and conditions have changed since that time that have made accurately forecasting NPC substantially more difficult. The Company adds that, based on actual experience, the current PCAM structure does not equitably share risk between the Company and customers and results in substantial customer losses. For these reasons, PacifiCorp argues that the Commission should either eliminate the deadbands and sharing bands or adopt Staff's 90/10 sharing bands.

Among the parties, Staff seems to be in accord with PacifiCorp that there should be some modification to the PCAM. Specifically, Staff advocates for eliminating the dead bands and instituting a 90/10 customer/company sharing band.<sup>720</sup> Staff reasons that the Company's transition to the EDAM will result in a smaller portion of the decisions impacting the NPC being in the Company's control, and thus reduced risk sharing is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>714</sup> *Id.* at 2, ¶ 3; Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 8, Figure 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>715</sup> *Id.* at 2, ¶ 3; Painter, Exh. JP-1T at 1:18-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>716</sup> Staff Post-Hearing Brief at 1, ¶ 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>717</sup> *Id.* at 1, ¶ 1; Wilson, Exh. JDW-1CT at 37:16-38:4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>718</sup> PacifiCorp Post-Hearing Brief at 28, ¶ 58; See Docket UE-140762, Order 08 at ¶¶ 105-107 (summarizing prior PCAM proposals).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>719</sup> *Id.* at 28-29, ¶ 58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>720</sup> Staff Post-Hearing Brief at 8, ¶ 14.

proper. Staff also believes that there is evidence that under the current structure, PacifiCorp customers are routinely losing out on refunds because of the dead and asymmetric sharing bands.<sup>721</sup>

- On the other hand, Sierra Club, Public Counsel and AWEC support the PCAM remaining unchanged. Sierra Club asserts that in the event the Commission should consider modifications to the PCAM, the Commission should not adopt Staff's recommendations, which directly contradict the Commission's prior orders and do not adequately protect customers. Public Counsel, for its part, argues that is contrary to the Commission's longstanding approach to power costs, in contrast to the power cost adjustment mechanisms in place in other PacifiCorp jurisdictions, and is remarkably similar to the proposal in its 2013 rate case, which the Commission rejected. AWEC shares similar reasoning and arguments with Sierra Club and Public Counsel, and AWEC adds that the Commission should not be swayed by Staff's compromise approach to restructure the PCAM in a way that also reduces meaningful ratepayer protections.
- After reviewing the testimony, exhibits and parties' briefs on the PCAM, we find the position articulated by Sierra Club, Public Counsel and AWEC persuasive.
- In prior Orders, the Commission has rejected PacifiCorp's PCAM proposals similar to this one, such as Order 05 of UE-130043, in which the Commission stated:

We reject PacifiCorp's proposed Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism (PCAM). The Company failed to demonstrate sufficient power cost variability to warrant approval of such a mechanism. Moreover, the Company's proposal fails to include design elements the Commission previously has directed PacifiCorp to include in any PCAM proposal.<sup>726</sup>

In that order, the Commission further declared:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>721</sup> *Id.* at 8, ¶ 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>722</sup> Sierra Club Post-Hearing Brief at 7-8, ¶ 10; Public Counsel Post-Hearing Brief at 1-2, ¶ 2-3; AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 1-2,  $\P$  2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>723</sup> *Id.* at 7-8, ¶ 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>724</sup> Public Counsel Post-Hearing Brief at 1, ¶ 2.

 $<sup>^{725}</sup>$  AWEC Post-Hearing Brief at 2,  $\P$  2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>726</sup> Wash. Utils. & Transp. Comm'n v. PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power & Light, Docket UE-130043, Order 05: Final Order, ¶ 9.

Indeed, the Company's proposal here is even more at odds with the direction the Commission has given PacifiCorp than its proposals in prior cases that have been rejected. Contrary to express Commission direction, and in contrast to the power cost adjustment mechanisms approved in other PacifiCorp jurisdictions, the Company's proposal here includes neither dead bands nor sharing bands. These are critically important elements that provide an incentive for the Company to manage carefully its power costs and that protect ratepayers in the event of extraordinary power cost excursions that are beyond the Company's ability to control.<sup>727</sup>

- Later in Order 08 of UE-140762, the Commission again declared and directed the Company to provide:
  - [A] full PCAM that is designed to take into account the cost performance of the Company's entire resource portfolio and market purchase activities, that appropriately balances risks between the Company and its customers, and that provides Pacific Power with a continuing incentive to focus on managing its power resources rather than arguing repeatedly that it is beyond its ability to do so.<sup>728</sup>
- In our review of the arguments raised by PacifiCorp, we examined three salient points that were set forth:
  - (i) the PCAM's deadband and sharing bands are harming customers; 729
  - (ii) the variability of NPC is outside of the Company's control and increasing due to higher penetrations of renewable energy;<sup>730</sup> and
  - (iii) the Company's NPC will be driven as low as possible by the anticipated Extended Day-Ahead Market ("EDAM").<sup>731</sup>
  - (i) Whether the PCAM's Deadband and Sharing Bands Are Harming Customers

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>727</sup> Wash. Utils. & Transp. Comm'n v. PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power & Light, Docket UE-130043, Order 05: Final Order, ¶ 70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>728</sup> *WUTC v. PacifiCorp*, Docket No. UE-140762, p. 57, ¶ 135.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>729</sup> Painter, Exh. JP-1T, at 7:13-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>730</sup> *Id.* at 20:8-22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>731</sup> *Id.* at 28:13-20.

With regard to the first argument, as we have pointed out elsewhere in this order, the PCAM is a risk sharing mechanism designed to distribute equitably the risks of fluctuating power costs between the customer and Company, and to encourage effective management and reduction of power costs. Deadbands and sharing bands are cost sharing tools that prevent the utility customer from absorbing the risk from fuel adjustment mechanisms, like the PCAM, that benefit utilities.

Without the guardrails of deadbands and sharing bands, the utility no longer has an economic stake in a major resource decision. As a result, the utility is more likely to ignore fossil fuel price volatility because it knows, regardless of price fluctuations, that it will be made whole by ratepayers. This approach creates a circumstance that one witness termed a "moral hazard"<sup>733</sup> where one party is willing to engage in risky behavior or not act in good faith because it knows the other party, in this case the ratepayer, will bear the economic consequences.<sup>734</sup>

Based on our review of the Company's current deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands, these mechanisms are acting as intended. In fact, between 2016 and 2020, base NPC was overestimated, resulting in a refund to customers. Moreover, we observe that while PacifiCorp was permitted to retain a portion of the over-collection, this is precisely built into the PCAM as an incentive to encourage PacifiCorp to reduce costs, which even Staff witness John Wilson, who proposes changes to the PCAM, concedes appears to be working. On the other hand, in 2021, the Forecast NPC was underestimated, triggering a surcharge on customer bills, which was "very likely caused by the increase in natural gas prices." This seems to illustrate that the PCAM is working as intended, particularly the deadbands and sharing bands, as customers were not charged the entirety of the sharp increase in fuel costs; instead, PacifiCorp was required to absorb some of those costs.

In addition, based on our analysis of the evidence, the PCAM's current operation does not indicate that either the Company or customers receive a "windfall" in any given

392

<sup>732</sup> Staff Post-Hearing Brief at 2, ¶ 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>733</sup> Exh. RJB-1T at 22:3-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>734</sup> *Id.* at 22:13-16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>735</sup> Exh. RJB-8T, at 8:3-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>736</sup> Exh. JDW-1CT at 34:9-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>737</sup> Exh. RJB-8T at 8:8-9.

**PAGE 124** 

year.<sup>738</sup> However, we gather from testimony that the +/- \$4 million deadband, which was established "as a percentage equal to 3.45% of PacifiCorp's NPC at the time of the 2014 general rate case, has decreased since that proceeding." As the NPC has increased over the years since the 2014 GRC, the deadband percentage has decreased. We see the same effect on the asymmetrical sharing bands and the amortization trigger as well. We were satisfied with the deadband, sharing band and amortization percentages established in UE-140762, and recognize that some adjustment must be made in order for the PCAM to continuing operating as intended. Therefore, the deadband and sharing bands shall remain unchanged, but we encourage the parties to discuss when adjustments should be made to address the reduction in overall benefits.<sup>741</sup>

Concerning the amortization trigger of \$17 million, Staff recommends that the Commission reduce the amortization trigger from \$17 million to \$7 million and spread surcharges or sur-credits over two years. The Club does not oppose lowering the amortization but recommends that the Commission retain its authority to determine on a case-by-case basis whether to spread surcharges or sur-credits over multiple years. No other parties have raised this issue. Upon review, we believe that amortization threshold should remain intact at \$17 million. We will retain our authority to determine on a case-by-case basis whether to spread surcharges or sur-credits over multiple years. Finally, we will revisit deadbands, sharing bands and amortization triggers after PacifiCorp joins the EDAM, and the Company files its next rate-case application. We encourage the parties to provide the Commission with comprehensive and historical data for our consideration and evaluation, at that time.

# (ii) Whether the variability of NPC is Outside of the Company's Control and Increasing Due to Higher Penetrations of Renewable Energy

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>738</sup> Exh. BGM-10T at 10:2-9; (explaining that the PCAM recognizes the assumption of risk whereas the concept of a "windfall" suggests "receipt of something that is not earned[;]" yet, the PCAM allows PacifiCorp to retain some NPC savings when Forecast NPC exceeds Actual NPC because "PacifiCorp is also assuming the risk of under-recovery.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>739</sup> *Id.* at 3:3-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>740</sup> *Id.* at 3:11-4:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>741</sup> *Id.* at 3:8-4:2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>742</sup> Staff Post-Hearing Brief at 8-9, ¶ 14; Wilson, JDW-1CT at 37:16-18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>743</sup> Sierra Club Brief at 19, ¶ 29.

**PAGE 125** 

Turning now to the issue of NPC variability due to increased renewable energy as a basis for removing the deadbands and sharing bands, we disagree that removing these customer protections is the solution. In fact, we believe that if variability is as pronounced as PacifiCorp argues then the need for such protection is even greater for customers. Moreover, we are reminded that NPC has long experienced volatility and is, in fact, one of the primary reasons why the Commission authorized PacifiCorp's PCAM, with its required deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands. Heach of the many times that PacifiCorp requested authorization for a fuel cost adjustment mechanism, the Company cited NPC volatility as justification for such a mechanism, he Commission noted in its 2007 decision that "PacifiCorp's circumstances include significant exposure to variability in power costs and this variability is sufficient to justify a PCAM." PCAM."

Also, we are persuaded by testimony that it is the volatility in natural gas prices that are a greater contributor to the inaccuracy of NPC forecasts, not the increase in renewable energy. We note that PacifiCorp attempts to distinguish NPC variability when the PCAM was originally authorized from the variability seen today by arguing that the increased penetration of renewable energy exacerbates the volatility, and, according to the Company, it should be protected from the risk of under-recovery. Yet, the evidence seems to indicate that that NPC swings are caused by movement in the natural gas market, which is often unpredictable and influenced by global events. As Sierra Club witness Binz explained, "[h]igher natural gas prices affect almost every element of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>744</sup> Exh. MDM-14X, Order 08, UE-140762, UE-140617, UE-131384, UE-140094 (Consol.) at 56, para. 121(Mar. 25, 2015) [hereinafter "MDM-14X"].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>745</sup> Exh. MDM-13X Order 08, UE-140762, UE-140617, UE-131384, UE-140094 (Consol.) at 64, para. 157 (Mar. 25, 2015) [hereinafter "MDM-13X"] ("PacifiCorp argues that it 'needs a PCAM in Washington to address its substantial NPC variability, which is caused primarily by factors outside the Company's control."").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>746</sup> Exh. MDM-12X Order 08, UE-140762, UE-140617, UE-131384, UE-140094 (Consol.) at 16-17, para. 59 (Mar. 25, 2015) [hereinafter "MDM-12X"].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>747</sup> Exh. RJB-1T at 19:6-15; Exh. JP-1T, at 20:8-22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>748</sup> Exh. JP-1T at 11:7-12:3 (arguing that regional power market price forecasts in the western interconnection have become less accurate because the western interconnection "has evolved from one dominated by controllable thermal generation to one dominated by intermittent weather-dependent generation...").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>749</sup> Exh RJB-1T at 13:3-7 (noting the war in Ukraine's impact on natural gas).

**PAGE 126** 

NPC calculation[,]"<sup>750</sup> and markets have seen average week-to-week price swings from a low of \$1.34 to a high of \$14.49.<sup>751</sup>

In contrast, evidence presented in this case suggests that renewable energy actually drives NPC down. PacifiCorp testimony in a recent Wyoming proceeding explained that the 2024 NPC forecast would be \$343 million (total Company) higher without new renewable energy resources acquired since 2000,<sup>752</sup> and Company witness Mitchell explained in this case that "regional power market prices," which are a major component of total NPC, "are lowered on average by increased penetration of renewable resources across the western interconnection."<sup>753</sup>

Additionally, the evidence indicates that PacifiCorp's claim regarding the total impact of renewables on the accurate forecasting of NPC may be exaggerated. We believe that renewable generation benefits from geographic diversity, and output becomes more regular over long periods of time. As a multi-state covering a large geographic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>750</sup> *Id.* at 13:3-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>751</sup> *Id.* at 17:7-9; See also 11, Figure 2 (depicting average weekly natural gas prices from 1997-2023 at the Henry Hub as of Sept. 6, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>752</sup> *Id.* at 18:6-16 (quoting PacifiCorp witness Ramon Mitchell testimony in PacifiCorp's 2023 GRC in Wyoming).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>753</sup> Exh. RJM-1CTr at 8:3-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>754</sup> Staff witness John Wilson also agrees that PacifiCorp's predictions regarding renewable energy's impact on NPC fluctuation is overstated. *See* Exh. JDW-1CT at 27:8-11 ("However, I think that the effect [of renewable energy on variances between Forecast and Actual NPC] will be somewhat less than Company witness Painter implies because he does not place the effect of increasing renewables on NPC in context: By replacing portions of other resources currently in NPC, the variability of those resource costs (e.g., fuel and market power) will be reduced.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>755</sup> Exh. RJB-1T at 15:7-11. While PacifiCorp notes that "huge areas can and will experience similar weather conditions," Exh. JP-1T at 20:3-4, it is largely undisputed that geographic diversity is a great benefit to renewable energy, which the EDAM will significantly help to realize. *See, e.g.*, Exh. BGM-11, Brattle EDAM Simulations: PacifiCorp Results at 5, 14 (finding that the EDAM will result in 2.4 TWh in reduced renewable generation curtailments and will decrease the reserve requirement by about 2 GW/h "due to the diversity benefit achieved by the EDAM footprint").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>756</sup> Exh. RJB-1T at 15:12-13; see also Exh. JP-1T at 13, n.12.

footprint, the Company is in a position to capitalize on renewable operations and will realize further benefits as it enters into region-wide markets. We think this will increase the reliability of renewable energy forecasts going forward.

With regard to forecasting the exact renewable output for wind, we acknowledge that it can be challenging. Nevertheless, the hours of the year in which this forecasting difficulty will have much significance on total NPC are limited. As Mr. Binz explained, in a typical system load duration curve, the vast majority of the year falls into average system load. Periods of true peak hours are relatively few, making up only six percent of the total number of hours in the year in Mr. Binz's illustrative example in Cross-Answering Testimony. Because "[u]tility planners know that wind generation tends not to track with peak demand[,] they assign a low capacity-value to wind and, if they are acting prudently, plan to meet peak demand with resources with higher capacity factors. This means that any potential large cost impact of variation in renewable generation will be restricted to those hours when demand is high and, even then, the effect is likely to be muted by the availability of peaking resources.

Consequently, we conclude that any variability between Forecast and Actual NPC caused by renewable energy is small and not outside the scope of normal NPC fluctuation. In that vein, we reject the argument that the lack of control over variability and higher penetrations of renewable energy are causes for the increase of NPC.

# (iii) Whether the Company's NPC Will Be Driven As Low As Possible by the Anticipated Extended Day-Ahead Market (EDAM)

Finally, we address PacifiCorp's argument that the Company's NPC will be driven as low as possible by the anticipated start of the EDAM. According to PacifiCorp witness Painter, the EDAM is an initiative by the CAISO to extend participation of a developed organized day-ahead, hour ahead and intra hour market to the region. The EDAM will provide economically optimal and least cost, resource schedules, startup/shutdown

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>757</sup> Exh. RJB-8T at 6:3-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>758</sup> *Id.* at 6:5-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>759</sup> *Id.* at 6:8-7:4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>760</sup> *Id.* at 7:5-7.

**PAGE 128** 

instructions, and other core functions integral to organized markets across the footprints of Independent System Operators and Regional Transmission Organizations.<sup>761</sup>

PacifiCorp argues that once the Company enters the EDAM it will "no longer control the economic dispatch of its resources" and "the deadband and asymmetrical sharing bands [will] no longer [be] effective or necessary to incentivize the Company to effectively manage or reduce power costs." In response, Sierra Club witness Binz explained that although the EDAM will economically dispatch PacifiCorp's generating resources, the Company will still have control over what mix of resources it brings to the EDAM, and it is the mix of resources that largely determines NPC. In other words, PacifiCorp will continue to control how it manages total NPC and responds to NPC variability. AWEC witness Mullins also disagrees with the Company stating, "Simply pointing to the fact that there are uncertain elements involved in managing NPC, while ignoring PacifiCorp's responsibility for managing NPC in response to those uncertain elements, is like letting go of the steering wheel while driving on the freeway." 164

We find PacifiCorp's arguments on this issue unsettling. The Company's argument seem to echo those raised in previous proceedings in which it has cited to its lack of control over NPC as justification to request a dollar-for-dollar true up mechanism from this Commission. Hearkening back to our proceeding in Docket UE-130043, we cautioned the Company that these types of arguments "suggests a loss of perspective on the Company's responsibility to manage its power costs using integrated resource planning, carefully structured hedging practices, conservation initiatives, and other means available to PacifiCorp and other utilities." PacifiCorp's duty and ability to manage its power costs are not curtailed by entrance into the EDAM. To that point, Public Counsel witness Earle explained, "whether units are bid into EDAM or not, there is still optimization for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>761</sup> Exh. JP-1T at 25:6-11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>762</sup> Exh. JP-1T at 6:1-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>763</sup> Exh. RJB-1T at 24:8-21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>764</sup> Exh. BGM-10T at 11:3-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>765</sup> Exh. MDM-11X Order 08, UE-140762, UE-140617, UE-131384, UE-140094 (Consol.) at 29, para. 72 (Mar. 25, 2015) [hereinafter "MDM-11X"] (PacifiCorp arguing that net power costs may vary due to factors outside of the Company's control).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>766</sup> WUTC v. PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power & Light Co., Docket UE-130043, Order 05, p. 67, ¶ 172.

the Company to perform in terms of scheduling maintenance outages, optimal maintenance of equipment to maximize capacity factors and minimize forced outages, and improving heat rates at plants that burn fuel."<sup>767</sup>

Staff witness Wilson, despite Staff's support of PacifiCorp on the PCAM, came to a similar conclusion regarding the amount of control that will remain with the Company. Wilson states, "several significant drivers will remain within PacifiCorp's control[,]" including plant operating practices, operating and maintenance practices, and resource planning. AWEC witness Mullins adds that "organized markets are expected to increase the predictability and reduce the volatility [of] NPC." Overall, we believe that taking into consideration all of these factors, they should actually help to increase the accuracy of PacifiCorp's forecasting, leading to less deviation between Forecast NPC and Actual NPC.

Thus, we conclude that neither the deadbands nor the sharing bands shall be removed nor modified. Furthermore, as PacifiCorp is not entering the EDAM until 2026, at the end of the MYRP discussed in this order, we find no reason to make any adjustments to the PCAM at this time. Therefore, the PCAM shall remain in its current form.

### FINDINGS OF FACT

Having discussed above in detail the evidence received in this proceeding concerning all material matters, and having stated findings and conclusions upon issues in dispute among the parties and the reasons therefor, the Commission now makes and enters the following summary of those facts, incorporating by reference pertinent portions of the preceding detailed findings:

(1) The Commission is an agency of the State of Washington vested by statute with the authority to regulate rates, regulations, practices, accounts, securities, transfers of property and affiliated interests of public service companies, including electric companies.

406

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>767</sup> Earl, Exh. RLE-1CT at 6:4-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>768</sup> Exh. JDW-1CT at 24:11-12; id. at Table 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>769</sup> Mullins, Exh. BGM-1T at 71:4-5.

**PAGE 130** 

- PacifiCorp is a "public service company" and an "electrical company" as those terms are defined in RCW 80.04.010 and used in Title 80 RCW. PacifiCorp provides electric utility service to customers in Washington.
- 408 (3) PacifiCorp's currently effective rates were determined on the basis of the Commission's Final Order in consolidated Dockets UE-191024, UE-190750, UE-190929, UE-190981, UE-180778.
- 409 (4) PacifiCorp's currently effective rates were further updated in the Company's 2021 PCORC in Docket UE-210402 and limited issue rate filing (LIRF) in consolidated Dockets UE-210532 and UE-210328.
- On March 17, 2023, PacifiCorp filed this general rate case with the Commission proposing revisions to its currently effective Tariff WN U-76.
- In its initial filing, PacifiCorp requested a two-year rate plan with an increase in revenues of approximately \$26.8 million for rate year one and an increase of approximately \$27.9 million for rate year two. Under the Company's proposal, the average residential electric customer using 1,200 kilowatt-hours per month would receive a \$12.11 increase in the first year, followed by a \$9.34 increase in the second year.
- The evidence demonstrates that a Multi-Year Rate Plan (MYRP) will provide for more timely recovery of costs and strengthen PacifiCorp's incentives to contain costs.
- 413 (8) The Settlement reasonably and appropriately requires PacifiCorp to develop a distributional equity analysis and to develop costs and benefits for incorporating equity into its capital planning processes.
- The Settlement's enhancements to Low Income Bill Assistance and other terms related to low-income customers weigh in favor of approving the Settlement as consistent with equity and the public interest.
- The evidence supports the Settlement's proposed overall rate of return of 7.29 percent as reasonable and resulting in fair, just, reasonable, and sufficient rates.
- Public Counsel's proposed rate of return of 7.13 percent is unreasonably low and not supported by persuasive cost of capital modeling.
- 417 (11) The Settlement's provisions for performance metrics are reasonable and supported by an appropriate record, subject to the additional metrics required by the Commission to account for other statutory factors.

**PAGE 131** 

- The Settlement provides an unreasonably long timeframe for allowing PacifiCorp until its next general rate case to investigate the costs of providing data at the census tract level.
- The forecasted costs for Jim Bridger Units 1 and 2 included in the Settlement are supported by an appropriate record.
- 420 (14) The Settlement provides a reasonable process for reviewing provisional plant over the course of the MYRP.
- The record evidence supports that PacifiCorp use the rate effective year timeframe instead of the calendar year timeframe for forecasting.
- 422 (16) The record evidence supports accepting PacifiCorp's proposed Net Power Cost forecast of \$190.2 million.
- 423 (17) The record evidence raises concerns regarding the information asymmetry between PacifiCorp, the other parties, and the Commission regarding the DA/RT adjustment.
- The record evidence supports adjusting the exit date of the Jim Bridger units from December 31, 2023, to December 31, 2025.
- The record evidence supports PacifiCorp' proposed adjustments for the Bridger reclamation and depreciation expenses.
- 426 (20) AWEC's challenge regarding wheeling revenue from the Gateway South transmission line was presented only at the hearing and in post-hearing briefing.
- The evidence establishes that the Power Cost Adjustment Mechanism's dead bands, sharing bands, and refund threshold equitably distribute risks of fluctuating power costs and encourage prudent decision making.
- PacifiCorp's currently effective rates do not provide sufficient revenue to recover the costs of its operations and provide a rate of return adequate to compensate investors at a level commensurate to what they might expect to earn on other investments bearing similar risks.

### **CONCLUSIONS OF LAW**

- Having discussed above all matters material to this decision, and having stated the following summary conclusions of law, incorporating by reference pertinent portions of the preceding detailed conclusions:
- The Commission has jurisdiction over the subject matter of, and parties to, these proceedings.
- PacifiCorp is an electric company and a public service company subject to Commission jurisdiction.
- 432 (3) At any hearing involving a proposed change in a tariff schedule the effect of which would be to increase any rate, charge, rental, or toll theretofore charged, the burden of proof to show that such increase is just and reasonable will be upon the public service company. RCW 80.04.130(4). The Commission's determination of whether the Company has carried its burden is adjudged on the basis of the full evidentiary record.
- 433 (4) PacifiCorp's existing rates for electric service are neither fair, just, and reasonable, nor sufficient, and should be adjusted prospectively after the date of this Order.
- 434 (5) PacifiCorp proposed a multi-year rate plan as required by RCW 80.28.425.
- The Commission should authorize and require PacifiCorp to replace the existing decoupling earnings test with the earnings test provided in RCW 80.28.425(6), consistent with the Settlement and RCW 80.28.425(6).
- The Commission should adopt the Settlement's terms related to equity and the development of equity frameworks for future filings by PacifiCorp, rather than rejecting the Settlement for failing to provide a more detailed equity analysis of the proposed rate increase.
- While the consideration of equity pursuant to RCW 80.20.425(1) is distinct from the legal requirements pertaining to low-income customer programs, the Commission's equity analysis naturally focuses on low-income customer programs, among other broader social, economic, and environmental impacts related to utility rates, services, and practices.
- 438 (9) By providing performance metrics, the Settlement provides the Commission a set of performance measures that will be used to assess PacifiCorp's performance as required by RCW 80.28.425(7).

439	(10)	In order to properly assess PacifiCorp's performance over the course of the MYRP, the Commission should adopt 14 additional performance metrics as set forth in Section II.D of this Order.
440	(11)	The Commission may appropriately consider a "results only" settlement, such as the one in this case, pursuant to <i>Hope Natural Gas</i> , RCW Title 80, and Commission practice.
441	(12)	The Settlement's proposed overall ROR of 7.29 percent is lawful and consistent with the longstanding principles set forth in <i>Hope Natural Gas</i> and <i>Bluefield</i> .
442	(13)	The Commission should require PacifiCorp to track and report 14 additional metrics to account for other factors noted in RCW 80.20.425, such as reliability and deployment of renewable resources.
443	(14)	The Commission should require PacifiCorp to submit a compliance filing regarding the costs of providing data at the census track level by the end of RY1.
444	(15)	The Commission should accept the Settlement's terms regarding Jim Bridger Unit 1 and 2 costs without condition.
445	(16)	The Commission should accept the Settlement's terms regarding the recovery and review of provisional plan without condition.
446	(17)	PacifiCorp should be required to forecast NPC based on the rate year consistent with WAC 480-07-510(3)(c)(ii).
447	(18)	The Commission should reject the Company's proposed update to the DA/RT adjustment on rebuttal.
448	(19)	Washington law requires PacifiCorp to eliminate coal-fired resources from its allocation of electricity by no later than December 31, 2025. <sup>770</sup>
449	(19)	The Commission should accept the Settlement's terms regarding Jim Bridger reclamation and depreciation costs.
450	(20)	The Commission should authorize PacifiCorp to modify the exit date of the Jim Bridger Units from 2023 to 2025, as proposed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>770</sup> See RCW 19.405.030.

- The Commission should decline to consider AWEC's challenge regarding increased wheeling revenues from the Gateway South transmission line.
- The Commission should decline to amend the Company's PCAM at this time.
- The Commission should authorize and require PacifiCorp to make a compliance filing in these consolidated dockets to recover in prospective rates its revenue deficiency of \$12.68 million in RY1 and \$21.1 million in RY2, subject to PacifiCorp revision to modify the NPC forecast to the rate effective period rather than calendar period.
- 454 (24) The Commission should authorize the Commission Secretary to accept by letter, with copies to all parties to this proceeding, a filing that complies with the requirements of this Order.
- The Commission should retain jurisdiction over the subject matters and the parties to this proceeding to effectuate the terms of this Order.

#### **ORDER**

### THE COMMISSION ORDERS THAT:

- The Commission rejects the proposed tariff revisions filed by PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power and Light Company in Dockets UE-230172 and UE-210852 on March 17, 2023.
- The Settlement filed by PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power and Light Company on behalf of AWEC, NWEC, TEP, and Walmart, and attached to this Order as Appendix A, is approved and adopted, subject to the conditions as set forth in Section II.D of this Order that PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power and Light Company submit a compliance filing regarding the costs of providing affordability data at the census tract level by the end of RY1; that PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power and Light Company track and report on 14 additional metrics; and that PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power and Light Company submits a compliance filing within 60 days of this Order providing historical data on all of the performance metrics set forth in the Settlement, rebuttal testimony, and as set forth in this Order.<sup>771</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>771</sup> Exhibits to the Revenue Requirement Settlement can be found with the originally filed settlement in this Docket.

**PAGE 135** 

- Within three business days of the entry of this Order, all parties to the Settlement must notify the Commission whether they accept or reject the conditions imposed by the Commission.
- The Commission authorizes and requires PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power and Light Company to make a compliance filing in this docket including all tariff sheets that are necessary and sufficient to effectuate the terms of this Final Order. The stated effective date included in the compliance filing tariff sheets must allow five business days after the date of filing for Commission Staff's review.
- The Commission authorizes the Commission Secretary to accept by letter, with copies to all parties to this proceeding, a filing that complies with the requirements of this Final Order.
- The Commission retains jurisdiction over the subject matters and parties to this proceeding to effectuate the terms of this Order.

DATED at Lacey, Washington, and effective March 19, 2024.

WASHINGTON UTILITIES AND TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION

DAVID W. DANNER, Chair

ANN E. RENDAHL, Commissioner

MILTON H. DOUMIT, Commissioner

NOTICE TO PARTIES: This is a Commission Final Order. In addition to judicial review, administrative relief may be available through a petition for reconsideration, filed within 10 days of the service of this order pursuant to RCW 34.05.470 and WAC 480-07-850, or a petition for rehearing pursuant to RCW 80.04.200 and WAC 480-07-870.

By this Order, the Commission has approved a settlement subject to condition. The Parties have three business days to accept or reject the Commission's conditions. If all parties to the settlement notify the Commission that they accept the conditions, the Order will become final by operation of law with respect to those issues without further action from the Commission.

If any party to the settlement rejects the Commission's condition or does not unequivocally and unconditionally accept the Condition, the Commission will notify the parties that it deems the settlement to be rejected, and the adjudication will return to its status at the time the Commission suspended the procedural schedule to consider the settlement. In either case, a Party may seek clarification or reconsideration of a Commission order approving a settlement agreement with conditions pursuant to WAC 480-07-835, 480-07-840, or 480-07-850.

**PAGE 137** 

# APPENDIX A MULTIPARTY SETTLEMENT STIPULATION